THE CHARACTERISATION OF NK CELLS GENERATED IN VITRO FROM CORD BLOOD HAEMATOPOIETIC STEM CELLS

Anna Janina Domogala

A thesis submitted to University College London for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

2017

Anthony Nolan Research Institute Cancer Institute University College London (UCL)

Declaration

I, Anna Janina Domogala, confirm that the work presented in this thesis is my own. Where information has been derived from other sources, I confirm that this has been indicated in the thesis.

Signed:

Date: 5th September 2017

Dedication

This thesis is dedicated to my Nana, who forever instilled in me the importance of education

Abstract

Natural Killer (NK) cells are effective at targeting malignant cells without being direct effectors of graft-versus-host disease. NK cell immunotherapy has been shown to be safe in the clinic however efficacy has been inconsistent. We have previously shown that NK cells can be produced in large quantities from frozen cord blood (CB) CD34⁺ cells. We hypothesised that producing NK cells with optimum activation status that can proliferate and persist *in vivo* is fundamental for the development of a clinically relevant cellular product. Here, we assess if the cells can further respond to additional cytokine stimulation and if function is maintained post cryopreservation. Further, we consider how cell cytotoxicity compares to peripheral blood (PB) NK cells and CBNK cells against patient acute myeloid leukaemia (AML) blasts and solid tumours and which activation method is superior.

We found that the differentiated NK cells could respond to interleukin-2 and proliferate *in vitro* and that their function was unaffected by cryopreservation. The differentiated NK cells could kill leukaemic cells and more importantly could persist for longer and in higher numbers *in vivo* over other sources of NK cells. Priming the cells consistently led to higher levels of killing of patient leukaemic blasts and solid tumour cell lines *in vitro*, however this activation step was not required to observe killing of patient AML blasts *in vivo*. This implies that the cells might not require prior activation before infusion resulting in a more economical cellular therapy that is more easily translatable to the clinic.

We are therefore able to generate and cryopreserve NK cells differentiated from CB CD34⁺ cells in high numbers allowing for multiple infusions of highly cytotoxic NK

cells that have potential to further proliferate *in vivo* and have a clear survival advantage over other sources of NK cells.

Acknowledgements

First of all I would like to thank Prof. Madrigal for giving me the opportunity to join such a unique lab. I will always appreciate being given the chance of not only working in a field that I am very passionate about but also in an environment where clinical translation is clear. In addition to the immunology based guidance I will never forget the best spot to see Mars on a clear day, obscure pictures of bicycles wheels and guessing the age of ammonites, he is a Professor of many unique talents and abilities.

Further, I could not have hoped for a more talented, supportive, generous and kind mentor as Aurore. Aurore has continued to inspire me throughout this work and her faith in my abilities has kept me motivated and enthused during the most challenging of times.

I am thankful to Hazel for running such a tight ship so that all equipment was in order, all reagents arrived on time and for general support and guidance. Mark for always putting a smile on my face and going above and beyond to help everyone in the lab.

Nush and Michelle for the scientific support, friendship, fun and joy (as well as a shoulder to cry on). Nikki, Marta, Isabella, Rehab and Fuijee who provided invaluable guidance, support and inspiration when I was a young post-graduate.

Finally I have to mention the numerous people that were happy to donate and take peripheral blood without which this project would not have been possible. Tanya Lee, Laura Hitchinson, Raymond Fernando, Michelle O'Doherty, Steve Cox, Alistar McWhinnie, Vicky Fagg, Kathy Aitchinson, Kristina Peters, Lesley Sinnott, Rebecca Pritchard, Ian Pithouse, Lisa Clavering, Eleonara Bojakowka-Wijas, Luke Williams, Will Bultitude, Will Midwinter. I will forever be indebted to you all :).

Declaration	. 2
Dedication	3
Abstract	. 4
Acknowledgements	. 6
Table of Contents	. 8
List of Figures	11
List of Tables	12
Abbreviations	13
Chapter 1 Introduction	16
11 The immune system	17
1.1.1 The innote immune system	17
1.1.2. The adaptics immune system	17
1.1.2. The adaptive immune system	1/
1.1.3. Humoral immunity	18
1.1.4. Cell mediated immunity	19
1.2. Natural killer cells	20
1.3. Natural killer cell subsets	.21
1.3.1. CD56 ^{bright} natural killer cells	21
1.3.2. CD56 ^{dim} natural killer cells	22
1.4. Natural killer cell development	24
1 4 1 Lymphocytes	24
1 4 2 NK cells	24
1.5. Natural killer cell education	27
1.5.1 Lioonsing	<u>・</u> エ / つフ
1.5.1. Littising	21
1.5.2. Arming/Disarming	28
1.5.3. Cis-interaction model	29
1.5.4. Rheostat model	30
1.6. Natural killer cell receptors	.31
1.6.1. Activating receptors	32
1.6.2. Natural cytotoxicity receptors	32
1.6.3. CD94/NKG2C/E	34
1.6.4. NKG2D	34
1.6.5. CD16	35
1.6.6. Killer Ig-like receptors.	35
1 6 7 Inhibitory receptors	36
1.6.8 CD94/NKG2A	36
1.7 Natural killar call killing machanisms	37
1.7.1 Derforin and granzymes	27
1.7.1. Ferform and granzymes	27
1.7.2. Dealli receptors	20
1.7.3. Cytokines	20
$1.7.4$ During in \sim	20
1.7.4. Priming.	38
1.7.4. Priming 1.8. Specialised NK cells	38 39
 1.7.4. Priming 1.8. Specialised NK cells 1.8.1. Innate Lymphoid cells (ILCs) 	38 . .39 39
 1.7.4. Priming. 1.8. Specialised NK cells 1.8.1. Innate Lymphoid cells (ILCs) 1.8.2. Liver. 	38 . .39 39 41
 1.7.4. Priming 1.8. Specialised NK cells 1.8.1. Innate Lymphoid cells (ILCs) 1.8.2. Liver 1.8.3. Thymic	38 . .39 39 41 42

Table of Contents

1.8.5. Salivary gland	43
1.8.6. Memory-like NK cells	43
1.8.7. Cord blood NK cells	44
1.9. Cancer immunotherapy	45
1.9.1. Haematopoietic stem cell transplantation	45
1.9.2. Preparative regimens	46
1.9.3. HSC sources	52
1.9.4. HSCT complications	54
1.9.5. Role of NK cells in HSC transplantation	54
1.10. NK cell immunotherapy	56
1.10.1. Autologous	56
1.10.2. Allogeneic	56
1.10.3. Solid tumours	58
1.10.4. Tumour escape mechanisms	61
1.10.5. Antibody based NK cell therapy	61
1.10.6. NK cell lines	62
1.10.7. Genetic engineering of NK cells	62
1.10.8. NK cell differentiation from HSC	63
1.11. Aims of the study	66
	(0
Chapter 2	68
2.1. Materials	69 75
2.1.1. Blood donors	13
2.1.2. Cell lines	/5
2.2. Methods	79
2.2.1. Molecular biology	79
2.2.2. Mononuclear cell separation	81
2.2.3. Freezing and thawing cells	81
2.2.4. Cell isolations	82
2.2.5. Culture conditions for NK cell differentiation	84
2.2.6. Flow cytometry	85
2.2.7. Surface Staining	85
2.2.8. Cellular stimulation	85
2.2.9. Intracellular staining	85
2.2.10. CD10/a degranulation assay	86
2.2.11. Blocking	86
2.2.12. CFSE	86
2.2.13. NK cell priming	86
2.2.14. Flow cytometry based cytotoxicity assay	87
2.2.15. <i>In vivo</i> killing assays	88
2.2.16. ⁵¹ Cr release assay	88
2.2.17. Telomere length analysis	89
2.2.18. Statistics	89
3.1 Introduction	91
3.2 Results	95
3.2.1. Natural Killer cells differentiated <i>in vitro</i> can respond to the same	
concentration of IL-2 as PBNK cells	95
3.2.2. Natural Killer cells differentiated <i>in vitro</i> can further proliferate followi	ng 06
3.2.3 NK cells differentiated <i>in vitro</i> have a longer talemare length then	90
PRNK cells and CRNK cells	00
	10

3.2.4. K562 cells can be killed in vivo by NK cells differentiated in vitro	101
3.2.5. Resting CBCD34 ⁺ and PBNK cells are able to target K562 cells in	vitro
but not patient AML blasts	105
3.3. Discussion	107
4.1. Introduction	111
4.2. Results	114
4.2.1. Resting NK cells can be primed by CTV-1 lysate to kill K562 cells a	and
patient AML blasts in vitro	114
4.2.2. Comparing the lysis of patient AML blasts, K562 cells and RAJI cel	ls by
resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34 ⁺ -NK cells, PBNK cells and	
CBNK cells	115
4.2.3. Are resting or primed CBCD34 ⁺ -NK cells capable of killing patient	AML
blasts <i>in vivo</i>	118
4.2.4. Comparing the proliferation of cytokine stimulated and primed	
CBCD34 ⁺ -NK cells	121
4.2.5. The comparison of resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34 ⁺ -N	K
cells against PBNK cells and CBNK cells at killing solid tumour cell lines	124
4.2.6. Comparing the pathway involved in killing by primed CBCD34 ⁺ , PI	3NK
cells and CBNK cells	127
4.3. Discussion	131
5.1. Introduction	135
5.2. Results	13/
5.2.1. Optimum all concentration for envolves relation	137
5.2.2. Optimum cen concentration for cryopreservation	130
5.2.4. Phenotyme of NK cells post cryopreservation	1/1
5.2.4. 1 henotype of two cens post of yopreservation	141
5.3. Discussion	148
Chapter 6: Discussion and Future Directions	151
6.1. Current understanding	152
6.2. CBCD34 - INK cells are superior to PBINK cells and CBINK cells	153 1 <i>55</i>
6.4. Translation to CMD	133 156
6.5 A nimal studios	150 159
6.6 Future Directions	130 150
0.0. Future Directions	137
Chapter 7: Appendix	161
7.1. Publications	162
7.2. Presentations	163
7.3. Poster Presentations	163
7.4. Awards	163
Chapter 8: References	164

List of Figures

Figure 1.1. CD56 ^{bright} PBNK cells.	
Figure 1.2. CD56 ^{dim} PBNK cells	
Figure 1.4. Licensing model	
Figure 1.5. Disarming model	
Figure 1.6. Cis-interaction model	30
Figure 1.7. Rheostat model	
Figure 1.8. ILC development	41
Figure 2.2. Purity of NK cell isolations from PB, CB and CBCD34 ⁺ -NK cells	
Figure 2.3. Representative flow cytometry plots of <i>in vitro</i> killing assay	87
Figure 3.2. The proliferation of CBCD34 ⁺ NK cells, PBNK cells and CI	SNK cells
following additional cytokine stimulation in vitro	
Figure 3.3. How the expression of EOMES and TBET by CBCD34 ⁺ NK cells	compares
to PBNK cells and CBNK cells	
Figure 3.4. Comparative telomere length of CBCD34 ⁺ NK cells, PBNK cells a	nd CBNK
cells	100
Figure 3.5. How the percentage expression of CD57 by CBCD34 ⁺ NK cells co	mpares to
PBNK cells and CBNK cells	101
Figure 3.7. Killing of K562 cells in vivo	104
Figure 3.8. Killing of AML and K562 cells in vitro by CBCD34 ⁺ -NK cells a	nd PBNK
cells	106
Figure 4.1. Resting NK cells can be primed by CTV-1 lysate to kill K562	cells and
patient AML blasts in vitro.	115
Figure 4.2. Comparing the lysis of patient AML blasts, K562 cells and RAJ	I cells by
resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34'-NK cells, PBNK cells and Cl	BNK cells
Figure 4.3. The cytotoxicity of primed CBCD34 ⁻ NK cells, primed PBNK	cells and
Firmed CBNK cells against patient ANL blast samples in vitro	
Figure 4.5. Percentage expression of 1L-2 and 1L-15 receptors by resting an CBCD24 ⁺ NK colls and DDNK colls	
Elevent 4.6 Comparing the proliferation of syteking stimulated and primed (123 BCD34 ⁺
NK colls	- DCD34 - 124
Figure 4.7 The cytotoxicity of resting primed and H $_2$ stimulated CBCD34 ⁺	
PRNK cells and CRNK cells against solid tumour cell lines	-14 X cens , 125
Figure 4.9 Percentage expression of recentors involved in NK killing by re	sting and
nrimed CRCD34 ⁺ .NK cells PRNK cells and CRNK cells	129
Figure 4.10. Comparing the pathway involved in killing by primed CBCD3	4 ⁺ . PRNK
and CBNK cells	130
Figure 5.1. The influence of cryopreservation media on CBCD34 ⁺ -NK cell cy	totoxicity
and percentage recovery	138
Figure 5.2. Percentage recovery of cryopreserved CBCD34 ⁺ -NK cells post that	w139
Figure 5.3. Purity of cryopreserved CBCD34 ⁺ -NK cells post thaw	
Figure 5.4. Receptor analysis of cryopreserved CBCD34 ⁺ -NK cells post thaw	
Figure 5.5. Cytotoxicity of cryopreserved CBCD34 ⁺ -NK cells post thaw	144
Figure 5.6. Degranulation of cryopreserved CBCD34 ⁺ -NK cells post thaw	145
Figure 5.7. Proliferation of cryopreserved CBCD34 ⁺ -NK cells post thaw	146
Figure 5.8. IFN-γ release of cryopreserved CBCD34 ⁺ -NK cells post thaw	147

List of Tables

32
лb:
33
36
37
51
60
69
69
69
70
71
71
72
74
76
79
81
55

Abbreviations

Activation-induced C-type lectin
Acute lymphoblastic leukaemia
Acute myeloid leukaemia
Antigen presenting cells
Anti-thymocyte globulin
B cell chronic lymphocyte leukaemia
HLA-B-associated transcript 3
Bone Marrow
Bone marrow transplant
Bortezomib
Inhibitors targeting activating mutants of the B-RAF kinase
Bovine serum albumin
Chimeric antigen receptor
Umbilical cord blood
NK cells differentiated in vitro from CB CD34 ⁺
Cord blood mononuclear cells
Cord blood NK
Cord blood stem cells
Cord blood transplantation
Chronic lymphocyte leukaemia
Common lymphoid precursors
Chronic Myeloid Leukaemia
Common myeloid precursors
Human cytomegalovirus
Complete remission
Complete response
Colorectal carcinoma
Cytotoxic T lymphocytes
Cyclophosphamide
DNAX-activating protein 12 kDa
Dendritic cell
Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium
Dimethylsuphoxide
Death receptor
Desmoplastic small round cell tumour
Effector-to-target
Epstein-Barr virus
Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
Endoplasmic reticulum
Ewing sarcoma
Foetal bovine serum
Fludarabine
Forward scatter

U-CBI	Granuloe yte colony-stimulating factor
GM-CSF	Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor
GMP	Good manufacturing practices
GvHD	Graft versus host disease
GvL	Graft versus leukaemia
Н	Hours
HA	Haemagglutinins
HBV	Hepatitis B virus
HC	Hydrocortisone
HCC	Hepatocellular carcinoma
HCV	Hepatitis C virus
hESC	Human embryonic stem cells
HIV	Human immunodeficiency virus
HN	Haemagglutinins neuraminidases
HPC	Haematopoietic progenitor cell
HSCs	Haematopoietic stem cells
HSCT	Haematopoietic stem cell transplantation
HSV	herpex simplex virus
IFN-γ	Interferon gamma
IL	Interleukin
ILC1s	Innate lymphoid 1 cells
iNK	Immature NK
Iono	Ionomycin
iPSC	Induced pluripotent stem cells
ISHAGE	International Society of Hematotherapy and Graft Engineering
IT AND	
IIAM	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs
ITAM ITIM	immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs
ITAM ITIM KIRs	immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK LN	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer Lymph node
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK LN MAC	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer Lymph node Myeloablative conditioning
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK LN MAC MCMV	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer Lymph node Myeloablative conditioning Murine cytomegalovirus
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK LN MAC MCMV MEL	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer Lymph node Myeloablative conditioning Murine cytomegalovirus Melphalan
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK LN MAC MCMV MEL MFI	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer Lymph node Myeloablative conditioning Murine cytomegalovirus Melphalan mean fluorescent intensity
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK LN MAC MCMV MEL MFI MHC	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer Lymph node Myeloablative conditioning Murine cytomegalovirus Melphalan mean fluorescent intensity Major histocompatibility complex
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK LN MAC MCMV MEL MFI MHC MICA	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer Lymph node Myeloablative conditioning Murine cytomegalovirus Melphalan mean fluorescent intensity Major histocompatibility complex MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence A
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK LN MAC MCMV MEL MFI MHC MICA MICB	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer Lymph node Myeloablative conditioning Murine cytomegalovirus Melphalan mean fluorescent intensity Major histocompatibility complex MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence A MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence B
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK LN MAC MCMV MEL MFI MHC MICA MICB MIP-3	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer Lymph node Myeloablative conditioning Murine cytomegalovirus Melphalan mean fluorescent intensity Major histocompatibility complex MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence A MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence B Macrophage Inflammatory Protein-3
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK LN MAC MCMV MEL MFI MHC MICA MICB MIP-3 MI	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer Lymph node Myeloablative conditioning Murine cytomegalovirus Melphalan mean fluorescent intensity Major histocompatibility complex MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence A MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence B Macrophage Inflammatory Protein-3 Millilitres
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK LN MAC MCMV MEL MFI MHC MICA MICB MIP-3 MI MM	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer Lymph node Myeloablative conditioning Murine cytomegalovirus Melphalan mean fluorescent intensity Major histocompatibility complex MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence A MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence B Macrophage Inflammatory Protein-3 Millilitres Multiple myeloma
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK LN MAC MCMV MEL MFI MHC MICA MICB MIP-3 MI MM MM mNK	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer Lymph node Myeloablative conditioning Murine cytomegalovirus Melphalan mean fluorescent intensity Major histocompatibility complex MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence A MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence B Macrophage Inflammatory Protein-3 Millilitres Multiple myeloma Mature NK
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK LN MAC MCMV MEL MFI MHC MICA MICB MIP-3 MI MM mNK mPBSC	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer Lymph node Myeloablative conditioning Murine cytomegalovirus Melphalan mean fluorescent intensity Major histocompatibility complex MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence A MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence B Macrophage Inflammatory Protein-3 Millilitres Multiple myeloma Mature NK mobilised peripheral blood stem cells
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK LN MAC MCMV MEL MFI MHC MICA MICA MICB MIP-3 MI MM mNK mPBSC mPred	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer Lymph node Myeloablative conditioning Murine cytomegalovirus Melphalan mean fluorescent intensity Major histocompatibility complex MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence A MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence B Macrophage Inflammatory Protein-3 Millilitres Multiple myeloma Mature NK mobilised peripheral blood stem cells Methylprednisolone
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK LN MAC MCMV MEL MFI MHC MICA MICA MICB MIP-3 MI MM mNK mPBSC mPred MRCC	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer Lymph node Myeloablative conditioning Murine cytomegalovirus Melphalan mean fluorescent intensity Major histocompatibility complex MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence A MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence B Macrophage Inflammatory Protein-3 Millilitres Multiple myeloma Mature NK mobilised peripheral blood stem cells Methylprednisolone Metastatic renal cell carcinoma
ITAM ITIM KIRs LAK LN MAC MCMV MEL MFI MHC MICA MICA MICB MIP-3 MI MM mNK mPBSC mPred MRCC NCRs	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif Killer-cell immunoglobulin-like receptors lymphokine-activate killer Lymph node Myeloablative conditioning Murine cytomegalovirus Melphalan mean fluorescent intensity Major histocompatibility complex MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence A MHC class I polypeptide-related sequence B Macrophage Inflammatory Protein-3 Millilitres Multiple myeloma Mature NK mobilised peripheral blood stem cells Methylprednisolone Metastatic renal cell carcinoma Natural cytotoxicity receptors

NHL	Non-Hodgkin lymphoma
NK	Natural Killer
NKP	Natural killer cell precursor
NOD-SCID	Non-obese diabetic severe combined immune deficient
NSCLC	Non-small cell lung cancer
PB	Peripheral blood
PBMC	Peripheral blood mononuclear cells
PBNK	Peripheral blood NK
PBSC	Peripheral blood stem cells
PCNA	Proliferating cell nuclear antigen
PEN	Pentostatin
PfEMP1	Plasmodium falciparum erythrocyte membrane protein-1
PIGF	Placental growth factor
PMA	Phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate
PR	Partial response
PRRs	Pattern recognition receptors
qPCR	Real time PCR
RCC	Renal cell carcinoma
RIC	Reduced intensity conditioning
RMS	Rhabdomyosarcoma
RTX	Rituximab
SCF	Stem cell factor
SD	Standard deviation
SDF	Stromal-cell derived factor
SECTM1	Secreted and transmembrane 1
SIGLECs	Salic-acid-binding immunoglobulin-like lectins
SLTs	Secondary lymphoid tissues
SSC	Side scatter
TBI	Total body irradiation
Тсм	Central memory T cells
TCR	T cell receptor
T_{EM}	Effector memory T cells
TFs	Transcription factors
$T_{\rm H}$	Helper T lymphocytes
TLRs	Toll-like receptors
TNF-α	Tumour necrosis factor alpha
TNF-β	Tumour necrosis factor beta
TRAIL	TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand
Tregs	Regulatory T cells
ULBP	UL16 binding protein
uNK	Uterine NK
VEGF	Vascular endothelial growth factor
μl	Microliters

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1. The immune system

The human immune system is a dynamic collection of cells, tissues and molecules that work together to protect us from the damaging effects of pathogens, toxins and cancer. The immune system can be sub-divided into two categories, innate immunity and adaptive immunity.

1.1.1. The innate immune system

The innate immune system is the first line of defence against pathogens and is continuously active and ready to mobilise an immune response. The main components of the innate immune system are epithelial barriers, phagocytic leukocytes, dendritic cells (DCs), natural killers (NK) cells, circulating plasma proteins and cytokines. NK cells being the focus of this thesis they will be described in more details later on in the introduction. The innate immune system works in a non-specific manner without any memory and can discriminate between self and non-self via pattern recognition receptors (PRR). After penetration of epithelial barriers innate immune cells are able to identify self-transformation induced by pathogens or infection. The action of the innate immune system is rapid and elimination is often achieved within hours. If pathogens are able to evade the innate immune response the adaptive immune system is called into action.

1.1.2. The adaptive immune system

The adaptive immune system is made up of two types, humoral immunity, facilitated by antibodies produced by B lymphocytes and cell-mediated immunity controlled by T lymphocytes. This system is based on its ability to recognise, eliminate and have a memory of invading pathogens. Immunological memory refers to the capacity of the immune system to respond more rapidly and effectively to a pathogen that has been encountered previously. Therefore if the same pathogen were to re-infect the body memory cells are able to mount a rapid and powerful response without the host observing further infection. Although NK cells are considered members of the innate immune system they have been shown to possess traits of adaptive immunity and can acquire immunological memory in a method similar to that of T and B cells (O'Sullivan et al., 2015).

1.1.3. Humoral immunity

B cells release antibodies that mediate the humoral immune response. Antibodies are glycoproteins that consist of two identical polypeptides known as the heavy chains and two shorter identical polypeptides known as the light chains. There are 5 different types of antibodies; IgA, IgD, IgE, IgG and IgM. Each are classified according to their heavy chain type and have a different function and distribution within the human body. Antibodies mediate a variety of functions such as extracellular microbe neutralisation, activation of the complement system and identification of target cells to be eliminated by antibody-dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity (ADCC). B cells are capable of acting as antigen presenting cells (APCs) to T cells where T cell receptors (TCRs) on T helper (T_H) cells bind to the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class II / antigen complex on B cells resulting in T cell activation and the release of a secondary activating signal to B cells. The humoral immune response generates specific high affinity antibodies against antigens and long-lived secreting cells with specific memory capable of responding rapidly to subsequent antigen exposure (Abbas et al., 2012).

1.1.4. Cell mediated immunity

The facilitators of cell-mediated immunity are T cells. T cells are classified into $CD4^+$ T_H cells and $CD8^+$ cytotoxic T cells (CTLs) (Abbas et al., 2012). T cell responses are dependent on recognition of cell-associated antigens resulting in the expansion of antigen specific clones and differentiation of effector and memory cells (Abbas and Lichtman, 2009).

T cells express a TCR that is a molecule restricted to recognition of peptides bound to MHC molecules on APCs. MHC molecules are polymorphic and are divided into MHC class I expressed by all nucleated cells and MHC class II expressed by DCs, macrophages and B cells. A peptide binding cleft on the outer surface of both classes of MHC molecules allows the presentation of antigens to T cells. CD8⁺ CTLs recognise peptides presented by MHC class I molecules and CD4⁺ T_H cells recognise peptides presented by MHC class II molecules (Parkin and Cohen, 2001). Following antigen recognition CD8⁺ CTLs expand and eliminate infected or cancerous cells. Antigen-specific T cells proliferate and undergo clonal expansion within 2 days of antigen exposure. Post antigen clearance, a small pool of T cells survives that differentiate into long-lived memory T cells. They remain quiescent but have a rapid response after subsequent exposure to the same antigen. Two forms of memory T cells are produced. Effector memory T cells (T_{EM}) express chemokine receptors involved in homing to inflamed tissues such as CCR4, CCR5 and CXCR3 and are involved in the immediate effector function post antigen re-stimulation. Central memory T cells (T_{CM}) on the other hand express CCR7, L-selectin and CD45RO and reside in the lymphoid organs. T_{CM} form the reactive memory and readily undergo

clonal differentiation and expansion into effector cells in response to secondary antigen exposure (Sallusto et al., 2004).

Peptide presentation to naïve $CD4^+$ T_H cells results in the differentiation of specialised T_H 1 or T_H 2 cells required for the response to intracellular and extracellular microbes (Mosmann and Sad, 1996), T_H 17 cells that secrete IL-17, a pro inflammatory cytokine (Ouyang et al., 2008). Regulatory T cells are another subset of CD4⁺ T cells that maintain tolerance to self antigens and prevent autoimmune disease (Yamaguchi and Sakaguchi, 2006).

1.2. Natural killer cells

Human NK cells were discovered in 1975 when spontaneous lysis of mouse tumour cells was observed without prior stimulation (Kiessling et al., 1975a, Kiessling et al., 1975b, Herberman et al., 1975b, Herberman et al., 1975a). Human NK cells make up around 15 % of all circulating lymphocytes and are characterised by their surface expression of CD56 and CD16 and absence of CD3 (Lanier et al., 1989, Ritz et al., 1988) NK cells have been found to populate the peripheral blood (PB), gut, liver, lungs, lymph nodes, thymus and uterus (Carrega and Ferlazzo, 2012).

NK cells are members of the innate immune system capable of mediating an immune response against viruses, parasites, bacteria and tumour cells (Moretta et al., 2002a, Raulet, 2004). Unlike T and B cells, NK cell effector function can be achieved without prior exposure to an antigen or somatic rearrangement of their surface receptors, instead NK cells are able to discriminate between healthy and target cells by detecting missing self on target cells by a phenomenon known as the "missing self hypothesis". This concept was first proposed in 1986 when Karre and colleagues identified that the loss of self-MHC expression by murine lymphoma cells triggered NK cell effector function (Karre et al., 1986). It was deduced that NK cell inhibition was achieved after engagement of self-MHC molecules with inhibitory receptors such as killer Ig-like receptors (KIRs) and CD94/NKG2A in humans and Ly49 receptors in mice. Therefore if a cell down-regulated MHC expression it would then be a target of NK cell cytotoxicity.

1.3. Natural killer cell subsets

Human NK cells can be subdivided into two key subsets via their intensity of CD56 expression: CD56^{bright} and CD56^{dim} that have distinct function and distribution (Lanier et al., 1986).

1.3.1. CD56^{bright} natural killer cells

CD56^{bright} NK cells comprise 10 % of total circulating NK cells but constitute the majority of NK cells found in secondary lymphoid tissues; they are the predominant source of NK cell immunoregulatory cytokines (Cooper, 2001, Jacobs et al., 2001). CD56^{bright} NK cells express low levels of CD16 (Cooper et al., 2001) and KIR (Andre et al., 2000) but have a high expression of the lectin-like inhibitory receptor CD94/NKG2A (Voss et al., 1998), L-selectin, CCR7 and CXCR3, receptors associated with homing to the lymph node (LN) (Campbell and Colonna, 2001). CD56^{bright} NK cells play an essential role in recruiting and activating other immune cells by releasing a variety of cytokines including interferon gamma (IFN- γ), tumour necrosis factor alpha (TNF- α), lymphotoxin alpha (TNF- β), interleukin-10 (IL-10),

interleukin-13 (IL-13) and granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF). Further, CD56^{bright} NK cells express the high affinity IL-2 receptor complex (Caligiuri et al., 1990) resulting in higher responsiveness to low dose IL-2 and improved proliferative capacity in comparison to CD56^{dim} NK cells. A diagram of a CD56^{bright} PBNK cell and its associated receptors can be seen in figure 1.1.



CD56^{bright} PBNK cells

High cytokine production

Figure 1.1. CD56^{bright} **PBNK cells.** CD56^{bright} PBNK cells are potent producers of pro-inflammatory cytokines and express L-selectin, CCR7, high CD94/NKG2A but lack KIRs.

1.3.2. CD56^{dim} natural killer cells

CD56^{dim} NK cells are the more abundant cell subset, making up 90 % of circulating lymphocytes and are considered to be cytolytic and efficient effectors of ADCC (Campbell and Colonna, 2001, Cooper et al., 2001, Jacobs et al., 2001). CD56^{dim} NK

cells express CD16, KIRs and possess high levels of perforin and granzymes (Jacobs et al., 2001). They are enriched in the bone marrow (BM), blood and spleen (Fehniger et al., 2003, Freud et al., 2006). Additionally following target cell recognition CD56^{dim} NK cells have been shown to be capable of secreting low levels of inflammatory cytokines such as IFN- γ (Fauriat et al., 2010, Juelke et al., 2009). In contrast to CD56^{bright} NK cells, CD56^{dim} NK cells express the intermediate-affinity IL-2 receptor and proliferate weakly in response to high dose IL-2 *in vitro* (Baume et al., 1992). A diagram of a CD56^{dim} PBNK cell and its associated receptors can be seen in figure 1.2.





Low cytokine production

Figure 1.2. CD56^{dim} PBNK cells. CD56^{dim} PBNK cells mediate cytotoxic function and have a high expression of CD16. They lack CCR7 and L-selectin but express CXCR1 and CX3CR1.

1.4. Natural killer cell development

1.4.1. Lymphocytes

Haematopoetic stem cells (HSCs) in the BM differentiate into the cellular components of the blood via a process known as haematopoiesis. HSCs first divide into myeloid and lymphoid progenitors. The myeloid lineage develops into neutrophils, eosinophils, basophils, monocytes, masts cells and DCs (Edvardsson et al., 2006) whereas the lymphoid lineage gives rise to B, T and NK cells (Rolink et al., 2006). A majority of immune cells complete their maturation in the BM whereas other will migrate to other tissues.

1.4.2. NK cells

NK cell differentiation and development occurs primarily in the BM as identified by selective BM ablation studies in mice in the 1970's (Kumar et al., 1979, Seaman et al., 1978). Other areas of NK cell development have since been identified such as thymus-derived NK cells characterised by CD127 and GATA-3 expression (Vosshenrich et al., 2006), a CD56^{bright} population derived from CD34^{dim}CD45⁺ cells found in the LNs (Freud et al., 2006) and the ability of CD34⁺ cells present in the human decidua to give rise to functional NK cells involved in tissue remodelling and immunomodulation (Vacca et al., 2011). These represent a distinct lineage of NK cells at a low percentage of the total population; the general consensus is that a majority of NK cells differentiate from CD34⁺ cells in the BM in several different maturation states (Freud and Caligiuri, 2006). Tissue specific NK cells are discussed in further detail later on in the chapter.

Studies in mice have identified 6 stages of NK cell development as well as identifying an elusive transition of cell development from common lymphoid progenitor (CLP) to NK progenitor (NKP) (Carotta et al., 2011). Phenotypic differences however between human and mouse NK cells means this data cannot be directly correlated.

In current models human NK cell development occurs in defined stages suggesting that CLPs differentiated from HSC CD34⁺ cells can give rise to a NKPs followed by immature NK (iNK) cells and then mature NK (mNK) cells (Huntington et al., 2007). A population of CLPs characterised as Lin⁻CD34⁺CD38⁺CD10⁺ has been described to give rise to B, T and NK cells but not other cells of the myeloid lineage (Galy et al., 1995).

Commitment to the NK cell lineage is dependent on the acquisition of IL-2/IL-15Rβ and IL-2/IL-15Rγ rendering the NKPs responsive to IL-15, the cytokine that drives NK cell differentiation (Colucci et al., 2003). NKPs responsive to IL-15 differentiate into the NK/T progenitor that can then be identified by the expression of CD117 and lack of CD10 expression. The next stage is the commitment of lymphoid cells to the NK cell lineage that is coupled with the acquisition of CD56 (Freud and Caligiuri, 2006). Further CD56^{bright} NK cells are thought to be precursors of CD56^{dim} NK cells as they have been shown to be more abundant in the blood following haematopoietic stem cell transplantation (HSCT) (Shilling et al., 2003) have longer telomeres (Romagnani et al., 2007) and differentiate into CD56^{dim} NK cells in humanised mouse models (Huntington et al., 2009). Continued differentiation of CD56^{dim} NK cells is accompanied with the loss of NKG2A and CD62L, the increased acquirement of KIRs and CD57 and a reduced proliferative capacity (Bjorkstrom et al., 2010).

The complete model of NK cell development proposed by Freud and Caliguiri can be seen in figure 1.3. Here the first stage (pro-NK) of differentiation is identified by the expression of CD34, CD45RA and CD10 and absence of CD122 indicating a lack of response to IL-15. Stage 2 (pre-NK) sees the downregulation of CD10 and expression of CD117 and CD122 enabling IL-15 responsiveness, lineage plasticity is still present and pre-NK cells are still capable of differentiation into other lineages. Stage 2 NK cells differentiate into stage 3 (iNK) cells that are now committed to the NK cell lineage and express CD56, CD161, NKp44 and 2B4. Stage 4 (CD56^{bright} NK cells) is marked by the acquisition of CD94 and other NK cell receptors such as NKG2D, NKp46 and the loss of CD117. Finally stage 5 (CD56^{dim} NK cells) marks the terminal step of NK cell differentiation with the acquisition of CD16 and increased KIR expression (Freud and Caligiuri, 2006). A diagram of the stages of NK cell development as defined by Freud and Caligiuri in 2006 can be seen in figure 1.3.



Figure 1.3. NK cell development stages as defined by Freud and Caligiuri. NK cell differentiation from CD34⁺ HSCs occurs via distinct developmental stages. Stages 1-3 result in commitment to the NK lineage and stages 4 and 5 define functional maturation (Freud and Caligiuri, 2006).

1.5. Natural killer cell education

NK cells undergo a final step of maturation known as NK cell licensing or education. It has been suggested that this process occurs to allow the cells to become fully functional and capable of distinguishing between "self" and "non-self".

1.5.1. Licensing

It was first demonstrated in mice that NK cells expressing self-inhibitory receptors produced more IFN- γ , this concept is known as NK cell licensing and proved NK cell impairment was detected in MHC class I deficient hosts (Kim et al., 2005). Licensed NK cells are therefore inhibited by self-MHC class I preventing them from attacking healthy cells; in line with this hypothesis unlicensed NK cells are hypofunctional. Confirming this theory completely in humans has been difficult. It has been shown that human NK cells lacking the expression of self-inhibitory receptors (KIRs or NKG2A) were hypo responsive (Kim et al., 2008) whereas others found that NK cells with self-specific inhibitory receptors were fully functional (Anfossi et al., 2006) (Figure 1.4).



Licensing model

Figure 1.4. Licensing model. The licensing model states that NK licensing requires positive engagement of inhibitory receptors with MHC class I on educating cells. The lack of this interaction results in cellular hyporesponsiveness (Hoglund and Brodin, 2010). License obtained from Nature Publishing Group; 4024850254662.

1.5.2. Arming/Disarming

The absence of expression of self-inhibitory receptors on NK cells in mice led to the development of a new concept known as disarming (Fernandez et al., 2005). In this concept engagement of inhibitory receptors with MHC class I is a requirement for the induction of functionally mature NK cells. Thus NK cell function is dependent on MHC class I interaction, cells that fail to interact with MHC class I during maturation are "un-armed" and do not attack MHC class I negative targets. On the

other hand, in the disarming model NK cells (figure 1.5) are always activated and it is the expression of inhibitory receptors that prevent the cells from becoming hyporesponsive (Raulet and Vance, 2006). The lack of expression of inhibitory receptors for self-MHC and prolonged activation therefore results in hyporesponsive NK cells.



Disarming model

Figure 1.5. Disarming model. The disarming model states that NK cell disarming is the result of the lack of inhibitory receptor expression that in turn causes persistent NK cell stimulation leading to hyporesponsiveness (Hoglund and Brodin, 2010). Licensed obtained from Nature Publishing Group; 4024850254662.

1.5.3. Cis-interaction model

Another model of education is that MHC class I molecules interact with inhibitory molecules on the same cell in a cis-interaction manner. The hypothesis is that some inhibitory receptors deliver an inhibitory signal in the absence of its ligand and that

unengaged inhibitory receptors accumulate at the immunological synapse thus restricting interaction with target cells (Chalifour et al., 2009). Therefore an NK cell expressing both MHC class-I and an inhibitory receptor is responsive and an NK cell expressing only an inhibitory receptor is hyporesponsive (figure 1.6).

Cis-interaction model



Figure 1.6. *Cis*-interaction model. The *cis*-interaction model states that a *cis*-interaction between inhibitory and MHC class I molecules on the same cell results in an inhibitory signal at the immunological synapse (Hoglund and Brodin, 2010). Licensed obtained from Nature Publishing Group; 4024850254662.

1.5.4. Rheostat model

The rheostat models hypothesises that NK cell reactivity is finely tuned by the number of self-MHC class I inhibitory receptors expressed and the affinity for its receptor (Brodin et al., 2009, Raulet and Vance, 2006). NK cells that express two or more inhibitory receptors for self-MHC class I or those with a higher affinity respond more frequently and produce a stronger effector function than NK cells with only one inhibitory receptor or those with a lower affinity (Joncker et al., 2009, Jonsson et al., 2010). NK cell education is therefore a quantitative process

determined by the frequency and strength of engagement of inhibitory receptors with self-MHC class I (figure 1.7).

Rheostat model



Figure 1.7. Rheostat model. The rheostat model states that the strength of NK cell responsiveness depends on the strength of the inhibition signal delivered by the inhibitory receptors (Hoglund and Brodin, 2010). Licensed obtained from Nature Publishing Group; 4024850254662.

1.6. Natural killer cell receptors

NK cell effector function can be triggered by the down regulation of MHC class I or up regulation of stress signals by a target cell. A balance of signals delivered by inhibitory and activating receptors tightly regulates NK cell functions.

1.6.1. Activating receptors

It was previously thought that NK cell activation was the result of MHC class I downregulation on target cells, the missing self-hypothesis. Now it has been established that further downstream signalling is required via activating receptors. This was proven by showing that monoclonal antibodies to NKp30 and NKp44 were capable of blocking NK cell-mediated killing (Pende et al., 1999, Vitale et al., 1998). A table of human NK cell activating receptors and their ligands can be found in table 1.1.

Receptor Name	Specificity
BY55 (CD160)	HLA-C
CD16 (FcyRIIIA)	IgG
CD25	Unknown
CD44	Hyaluronan
CD59	CD2
CD69	Unknown
CD94/NKG2C (CD159c)	HLA-E
CD94/NKG2E	Unknown
CRACC (CD319)	CRACC (CD319)
DNAM-1 (CD226)	PVR (CD155), CD112
Lag 3 (CD223)	HLA class II
Leu3 (CD7)	SECTM1, galectin
LFA-1 (CD11a)	ICAM1-3
LFA-2 (CD2)	LFA-3 (CD58), CD15
MAC-1 (CD11b)	ICAM-1, fibrinogen
NKG2D (CD314)	MICA/B, ULBP-1-4
NKp80	AICL
VLA-4	VCAM-1, fibronectin
VLA-5	Fibronectin

 Table 1.1. Human NK cell activating receptors and ligands

1.6.2. Natural cytotoxicity receptors

Natural cytotoxicity receptors (NCRs) are NK cell specific and capable of producing a cytotoxic effect without prior sensitisation. NCRs are involved in killing of tumour cells (Pessino et al., 1998, Pende et al., 1999) and interact with viral proteins (Arnon et al., 2005). The NCRs that have currently been identified are NKp30, NKp46 and NKp80 that are expressed on resting and activating NK cells and NKp44 that is only expressed on activated cells (Moretta et al., 2000). A table of the known NCRs associated ligands can be found below in table 1.2 (Kruse et al., 2014).

NCR	Ligand	Signal	Reference
NKp30	HA of the ectromelia and vaccinia virus	Inhibition	(Jarahian et al., 2011)
	Released pp65 of the human		(Arnon et al., 2005)
	cytomegalovirus	Inhibition	
	PfEMP1 of Plasmodium falciparum	Activation	(Mavoungou et al., 2007)
	Heparin and heparan sulphates	Activation	(Hecht et al., 2009, Bloushtain et al., 2004)
	BAT3 on tumour cells, stressed cells and DC	Activation	(Pogge von Strandmann et al., 2007)
	B7-H6 on tumour cells	Activation	(Li et al., 2011, Brandt et al., 2009)
NKp44	HA and HN of the influenza virus, Sendai virus and Newcastle disease virus	Activation	(Jarahian et al., 2009, Arnon et al., 2001, Chisholm and Reyburn, 2006)
	Envelope glycoprotein of the Dengue and West Nile viruses	Activation	(Hershkovitz et al., 2009)
	Unknown ligand of <i>Mycobacterium</i> tuberculosis, <i>M. bovis, Nocardia farcinica</i> and <i>Pseudomonas aeruginosa</i>	Activation	(Esin et al., 2008, Esin et al., 2013)
	Heparin and heparan sulphates	Activation	(Hecht et al., 2009)
	PCNA expressed on tumour cells	Activation	(Rosental et al., 2011, Horton et al., 2013)
	NKp44L expressed on tumour cells and bystander CD4 ⁺ cell during HIV infection	Activation	(Baychelier et al., 2013, Vieillard et al., 2005, Vieillard et al., 2008)
NKp46	HA and HN of the influenza virus, Sendai virus, Newcastle disease virus, ectromelia virus and vaccine virus	Activation	(Mandelboim et al., 2001, Jarahian et al., 2009, Jarahian et al., 2011)
	Vimentin expressed on <i>M. tuberculosis</i> -infected cells	Activation	(Garg et al., 2006)
	Unknown ligand of Fusobacterium nucleatum	Activation	(Chaushu et al., 2012)
	PfEMP1 of Plasmodium falciparum	Activation	(Mavoungou et al., 2007)
	Heparin and heparan sulphates	Activation	(Hecht et al., 2009, Bloushtain et al., 2004)
	Unknown ligand on pancreatic β Langerhans cells	Activation	(Gur et al., 2011, Gur et al., 2013)

BAT3, HLA-B-associated transcript 3; DC, dendritic cell; HA, haemagglutinins; HIV, human immunodeficiency virus; HN, haemagglutinin neuraminidases; NCR, natural cytotoxicity receptor; PCNA, proliferating cell nuclear antigen; Plasmodium falciparum erythrocyte membrane protein-1 (PfEMP1).

Table 1.2. NCRs and associated ligands. License obtained from NaturePublishing Group; 4025231168249.

1.6.3. CD94/NKG2C/E

The NK cell group 2 (NKG2) is a family of C-type lectin receptors that comprise of NKG2C and NKG2E and are specific for HLA-E. They are expressed as heterodimers coupled with the membrane glycoprotein CD94. Both heterodimers signal via DAP10 and have been implicated in viral immunity (Braud et al., 1998, Fang et al., 2011). The preferential expansion of a CD94/NKG2C NK cell subset has been observed after infection with cytomegalovirus (CMV), chronic hepatitis B (HBV) and hepatitis C (HCV) (Beziat et al., 2012) and further a high level of highly functional CD94/NKG2C⁺ and CD57⁺ NK cells have been detected in CMV infected individuals (Lopez-Verges et al., 2011). Following HSCT reactivation of CMV has shown to promote the expansion of CD94/NKG2C⁺ NK cell subset that have a mature NK cell phenotype, enhanced IFN- γ production and an extended lifespan. Such characteristics suggest a memory-like NK cell phenotype (Foley et al., 2012, Min-Oo et al., 2013).

1.6.4. NKG2D

NKG2D belongs to the CD94/NKG2 family of C-type lectin-like receptors and is a transmembrane protein that signals via the DAP10 molecule (Wu, 1999). Almost all NK cells as well as a subset of CD8 T cells and $\gamma\delta$ T cells express NKG2D and it binds to MHC class I related chain A/B (MICA/MICB) molecules and UL-16 binding proteins (ULBPs) (Bauer et al., 1999, Cosman et al., 2001). NKG2D mediated NK cell activation is capable of overriding KIR mediated inhibition as the signalling cascade for DAP10 is not affected by SHP, a component of immune tyrosine-based inhibitory motifs (ITIM) bearing receptors (Watzl and Long, 2003). Many epithelial tumours express ligands for NKG2D (Jinushi et al., 2003) and

recognition enhances effector cell function against these cancerous cells (Raulet, 2003). Soluble ligands for NKG2D have however been detected in leukaemia patients that impair NK cell function (Salih et al., 2003). Interestingly soluble NKG2D ligands have also been found in umbilical cord blood (CB) plasma indicating a possible role in foetal/maternal tolerance (Cox et al., 2015).

1.6.5. CD16

CD16 (FcγRIII) recognises antibody bound on stressed cells via the Fc portion of IgG initiating ADCC, a pathway that promotes apoptosis of target cells (Lanier et al., 1991). NK cell activation via CD16 is extremely potent and is the only receptor capable of initiating cytotoxicity without synergy with other receptors (Bryceson et al., 2006b).

1.6.6. Killer Ig-like receptors

The KIRs family are polymorphic, versatile and capable of acting as both activating and inhibitory receptors (Yawata et al., 2002). Activating KIRs have a short cytoplasmic tail without any signalling motif associating with the immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motif (ITAM) DAP12 (Biassoni et al., 1996).

Inhibitory KIRs contain either two (KIR2D) or three (KIR3D) immunoglobulin (Ig)like long extracellular domains (Biassoni et al., 2001). KIR2D bind HLA-C alleles whereas KIR3D bind HLA-A or B alleles. Ligation of inhibitory KIRs utilises the ITIM pathway that recruits SHP-1 and SHP-2 that are responsible for inhibition of numerous NK cell functions (Lanier, 2005). A table of activating and inhibitory KIRs and known ligands can be found in Table 1.3.

Receptor Name	Signal	Specificity	
KIR2DS1	Activating	Group 2 HLA-CAsn77 Lys80	
KIR2DS2	Activating	Group 1 HLA-CSer77 Asn80	
KIR2DS3-6	Activating	Unknown	
KIR3DS1	Activating	Unknown	
KIR2DL4 (CD158a)	Activating/Inhibitory	HLA-G (soluble)	
KIR2DL1	Inhibitory	HLA-Cw4	
KIR2DL2	Inhibitory	HLA-Cw3	
KIR2DL3	Inhibitory	HLA-Cw3	
KIR3DL1	Inhibitory	HLA-Bw4	
KIR3DL2	Inhibitory	HLA-A3 and HLA-A11	
Table 1.3. Human NK cell activating and inhibitory KIRs.			

1.6.7. Inhibitory receptors

NK cell activation is further regulated by the expression of inhibitory receptors. As mentioned above some of these receptors belong to the KIR family and recognise MHC class I. The C type lectin receptors (CD94/NKG2A) bind HLA-E. NK cells express a minimum of one inhibitory receptor to avoid killing of healthy self-cells. Aside from the inhibitory KIRs other inhibitory receptors and ligands can be found in table 1.4. The ligation pathway common to inhibitory receptors is characterised by tyrosine phosphorylation of ITIM that recruit Src homology 2 domain-containing phosphastases (Lanier, 2005).

1.6.8. CD94/NKG2A

The CD94/NKG2A complex binds the non-classical MHC class I molecule HLA-E. HLA-E assembles at the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) via leader peptides from HLA-A, B and C (Braud et al., 1997). NK cells use the CD94/NKG2A-HLA-E interaction as a key mechanism for monitoring MHC class I molecules as if MHC class I downregulation occurs, HLA-E expression is also reduced (Kaiser et al., 2005). The remaining inhibitory receptors can be seen in table 1.4.
Receptor Name	Specificity
COD	
CCR6	MIP-3
CD94/NKG2A	HLA-E
Siglar 7 and 0	Callegon
Siglec / allu 9	Conagen

Table 1.4. Other human NK cell inhibitory receptors

1.7. Natural killer cell killing mechanisms

NK cells have two distinct effector functions referred to as target cell elimination and cytokine secretion (Vivier et al., 2008).

1.7.1. Perforin and granzymes

After target recognition and formation of an immunological synapse NK cells release perforin, a membrane disrupting protein and granzymes, a family of serine proteases (Smyth et al., 2005). After their release from lysosomes perforin disrupts endosomal trafficking by binding to the phospholipid components of the lipid bilayer and facilitating entrance of granzymes in the cell, these then induce apoptosis or programmed cell death (Lavrik et al., 2005).

1.7.2. Death receptors

NK cells are also capable of eliminating targets via the engagement of cell surface death receptors. Members of the tumour necrosis factor (TNF) family Fas ligand (FasL) and TNF-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL) are able to induce target cell apoptosis by engagement of their receptors with target cells (Lavrik et al., 2005).

1.7.3. Cytokines

NK cells release a variety of cytokine that assist with target cell elimination and provide activation signals for other immune cells. NK cells produce IFN- γ in response to cytokines produced by other immune cells and upon recognition of target cells via activating receptors. The secreted IFN- γ then plays key roles in the mediation in anti-tumour and anti-microbial responses. TNF- α is released after engagement of NKp30 with DCs (Vitale et al., 2005) that then enhances NK cell cytotoxicity by upregulating adhesion molecules (Wang et al., 2012). NK cells are also capable of producing high levels of GM-CSF that stimulates HSC to produce granulocytes to combat infection (Cooper et al., 2001). The secretion of the proinflammatory cytokines IL-2, IL-6, IL-8 and IL-12 enhance the activation and proliferation of T cells, macrophages and DCs (Elenkov and Chrousos, 2002). NK cells also release chemotatic cytokines (chemokines) that play a role in directing immune cells to various target sites. Signalling required for chemokine and cytokine production are distinct from those for degranulation, NK cell cytotoxicity (Bryceson et al., 2009) and secretion of cytotoxic granules (Reefman et al., 2010), allowing each process to occur independently of one another.

1.7.4. Priming

NK cell function has always been believed to be independent of prior stimulation. However recent work in mice (Ganal et al., 2012, Lucas et al., 2007) and humans (Bryceson et al., 2006a, North et al., 2007, Sabry et al., 2011) has shown that NK cell priming is required to produce full NK cell effector functions. NK cells can be primed *in vivo* by DCs that can produce and trans-present IL-15 stimulating resting NK cells to produce a cytotoxic effect and release cytokines (Lucas et al., 2007). Mononuclear phagocytes have also shown to prime NK cells during viral infection (Ganal et al., 2012). Incubation with IL-2 has been shown to be a requirement to observe natural cytotoxicity against target cells expressing a single ligand for NK cell activation (Bryceson et al., 2006b). Further studies have shown that pre-treatment with IL-12 or IL-15 enhances cytotoxicity and cytokine production against tumour cells (Hart et al., 2005, Strowig et al., 2010). Additionally it has been shown that tumour cells can prime resting NK cells to kill previously resistant targets (North et al., 2007). NK cell priming therefore appears to be a highly potent activation method for improving NK cell cytotoxic function.

1.8. Specialised NK cells

1.8.1. Innate Lymphoid cells (ILCs)

ILCs have been demonstrated to play a role in infection control, adaptive immune regulation and tissue development and repair (McKenzie et al., 2014, Diefenbach et al., 2014). They do not express antigen receptors or undergo clonal selection and expansion when stimulated. Alternatively ILCs react readily to signals from infected or injured tissues and produce an array of cytokines. Three distinct groups of ILCs have been identified based upon their immune response, type 1 are characterised by their release of IFN- γ and NK cells are included within this group. Group 2 cells produce IL-15 and IL-13 and group 3 comprise of IL-22 and IL-17 producers. ILC development is dependent on the transcription factor ID2 and a full depiction of ILC development can be seen in figure 1.8.

ILC1s are regulated by T-BET and similar to NK cells differentiate without recombination and therefore lack antigen receptors encoded by rearranged genes.

39

The high plasticity of ILC1s and modulation of receptors during an immune response means it can be extremely difficult to distinguish them from NK cells (Spits et al., 2016). ILC1s have however been reported in the spleen, liver, intestine, and peritoneal cavity of mice and can be discriminated from NK cells by the expression of the transcription factors T-BET and EOMES where NK cells are T-BET⁺EOMES⁺ while ILC1 are T-BET⁺EOMES⁻ (Daussy et al., 2014). GATA-3 has been shown to be critical for ILC1 development (Yagi et al., 2014) yet its relevance in NK cell development remains unclear (Samson et al., 2003). Although both subsets produce IFN- γ ILC1s have been reported to predominantly produce TNF- α whilst NK cells are capable of cytotoxicity via production of perforins and granzymes which so far is unconfirmed in ILC1s. It has been hypothesised that ILC1 cells play a role in the defense against intracellular bacteria and protozoa (McKenzie et al., 2014).

ILC2s are the most homogenous of the innate lymphoid cell populations expressing IL-7Ra, IL2Ra, Sca-1, KLRG1, and the IL-33 receptor ST2 in all tissues. Additionally they are dependent on GATA-3, ROR α , TCF-1 and Notch for their development (Diefenbach et al., 2014). ILC2s have been implicated in the priming and differentiation of the TH2 immune response (Mirchandani et al., 2014).

Group 3 ILCs are a much more complex cluster and many different subsets have been observed in adult mice. They can be grouped together by the expression of RORγT and production of IL-22 and IL-17 but their expression of other cell surface markers and cytokine production profiles vary (Cortez et al., 2015). ILC3s require RORγT and AHR for development, and can be further characterised by their expression of NKp46 and CCR6. A subset of ILC3s previously referred to as NK-22 cells secrete high levels of IL-22, IL-26 and leukaemia inhibitory factor that is

40

believed to mediate epithelial protection and have an innate anti-inflammatory role (Cella et al., 2009).



Figure 1.8. ILC development. Schematic of ILC development in the BM and periphery. ILCs are divided into group 1, group 2, and group 3 based on common receptors and effector cytokine production.

1.8.2. Liver

NK cells comprise around 50 % of total hepatic leukocytes with equal proportions of CD56^{bright} and CD56^{dim} NK cells (Norris et al., 1998). Liver NK cells are differentiated from NKP that circulate from the BM and possess a distinct phenotype (Moroso et al., 2011). CD56^{bright} liver NK cells express significantly higher levels of CD69, NKp44 and HLA-DR and less L-selectin than PB CD56^{bright} NK cells.

CD56^{dim} liver NK cells express less KIRs and have reduced cytotoxicity in comparison to PB CD56^{dim} NK cells (Burt et al., 2009). It has now been well established that two populations of liver NK cells are present; liver resident and conventional liver NK cells. The solely liver resident NK cell population has been shown to be long-lived and EOMES^{hi} (Cuff et al., 2016). Further an expanded population of immature CD16⁻ murine NK cells has been identified that may traffic from the blood and then differentiate into hepatic-specific CD49a⁺ and CXCR6⁺ NK cells. Whilst the function of this subset is currently unknown terminally differentiated NKG2C⁺ cells show KIR expansion in the human liver and could represent an antigen-experienced population. This could imply that the liver may be a site of NK cell memory acquisition (Hydes et al., 2015).

1.8.3. Thymic

Thymic NK cells express high levels of CD56, CD127 and GATA-3. Thymic NK cells produce IFN- γ , TNF- α , GM-CSF but have a lower killing capacity that correlates with lower expression of granzyme B in comparison to spleen NK cells (Vosshenrich et al., 2006).

1.8.4. Uterine

During the first trimester of pregnancy uterine NK (uNK) cells comprise around 70% of the mononuclear cells in the womb (Bulmer et al., 1991). uNK cells have a poor cytotoxic function instead playing a supportive role in vascular remodelling and placental growth (Hanna et al., 2006). A majority of uNK cells are CD56^{bright}CD16⁻ and express numerous activating receptors including NKG2D, NKp30, NKp44 and NKp46 (Tabiasco et al., 2006, Hanna et al., 2006). As uNK cells interact with

trophoblasts it stimulates the production of pro-angiogenic molecules regulating trophoblast invasion (Moffett-King, 2002). The interaction of NKp44 and NKp30 expressed by uNK cells with ligands expressed by stromal decidual cells and trophoblasts induces the production of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), placenta growth factor (PIGF), angiopoietins and TGF-β1 (Vacca et al., 2011, Moffett-King, 2002). Trophoblast cells also secret HLA-G as soluble ligands that bind KIR2DL4 promoting the induction of pro-angiogeneic cytokines. Further the production of IL-8 and CXCL10 promote the migration of extravillous trophoblast cells towards the decidual basalis (Hanna et al., 2006).

1.8.5. Salivary gland

So far only found in mice, salivary gland (SG) NK cells do not express CD117 but express mature NK cell markers NKp46, TRAIL, CD11b, DX5, Ly49s and CD43. They possess a limited capacity to produce IFN- γ and degranulate and are not regulated by iNKT or Treg cells, which are mostly absent in the salivary gland (Tessmer et al., 2011). Further SGNK cells have been shown to differentiate in a nuclear factor, interleukin-3 regulated (NFIL3) independent fashion and in the absence of MCMV infection (Cortez et al., 2014).

1.8.6. Memory-like NK cells

Immunological memory is an attribute of the adaptive immune system where B and T cells are capable of specific recognition of a particular antigen and a robust and rapid response upon re-stimulation. It has been estimated that the half-life of mature NK cells is 17 days in steady-state conditions (Jamieson et al., 2004) however some mature NK cells can be long-lived and produce a strong recall response upon re-

stimulation. The first evidence of this was demonstrated in a MCMV model where NK cells bearing the MCMV specific receptor Ly49H were able to degranulate and produce cytokines following reactivation when transferred into a naïve mouse challenged with MCMV (Sun et al., 2009). The ability of NK cells to maintain an intrinsic memory was later shown in humans by Cooper and colleagues (Cooper et al., 2009b). Further after HSCT, specific expansion of the donors NK cells expressing inhibitory receptors for ligands missing in the host has been seen (Ruggeri et al., 2002, Ruggeri et al., 1999). Protocols have since been developed to take advantage of these properties in the hope of yielding long-lived NK cell populations with superior effector function. A short *in vitro* exposure to a combination of IL-12, IL-15 and IL-18 produces memory-like NK cells with an inheritable superior function and persistence *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Romee et al., 2012).

1.8.7. Cord blood NK cells

Cord blood NK (CBNK) cells constitute 15 – 30 % of total CB mononuclear cells (CBMCs) (Kotylo et al., 1990). CD56^{dim} cells make up 90 % of CBNK cells and CD56^{bright} constitute the other 10 % showing equal proportions to peripheral blood NK (PBNK) cells (Tanaka et al., 2003, Dalle et al., 2005). Studies on CBNK function have shown some inconsistent results. CBNK cells have been shown to be less cytotoxic than PBNK cells however they were responsive to IL-2 and IL-12 (Gaddy et al., 1995). The reduced function of CBNK cells has been attributed to the higher expression of NKG2A/CD94 inhibitory receptors and lower expression of granzyme B (Wang et al., 2007). Our group has previously carried out an extensive comparison of CBNK cells and PBNK cells (Luevano et al., 2012). This showed that

the percentage of CD56^{bright} NK cells was higher in CB than PB in contradiction to other reports (Tanaka et al., 2003, Dalle et al., 2005). Levels of CD94/NKG2A were higher and levels of granzyme B, perforin and Fas-ligand were lower indicating a reduced killing capacity. There was no difference in the percentage expression of NKG2D but the MFI was lower on CB than on PB. Levels of degranulation were comparable with PBNK cells in response to the K562 cells but CBNK cells were not able to lyse the K562 cells without prior activation (Luevano et al., 2014, Luevano et al., 2012).

1.9. Cancer immunotherapy

Cancer immunotherapy aims to harness a patient's immune system to target tumour cells more efficiently. There are numerous methods of immunotherapy that involve the administration of cytokines, antibodies or cells to assist with the eradication of malignancies. Cellular immunotherapy involves the administration of autologous or allogeneic immune cells that have an anti tumour activity or are involved in its stimulation (Armstrong et al., 2001).

1.9.1. Haematopoietic stem cell transplantation

Allogeneic HSCT can be considered a form of immunotherapy as the donor's immune cells are able to target the patient's malignant cells resulting in a graft versus leukaemia effect (GvL), the anti-tumour effect not explained by pre-transplant chemotherapy or radiation (Barnes and Loutit, 1957). HSCT involves the replacement of a patient haematopoietic system to treat a variety of haematological and autoimmune diseases as well as neuroblastoma, ovarian cancer and numerous other conditions (Copelan, 2006).

1.9.2. Preparative regimens

Chemotherapy and/or radiotherapy are required for the success of HSCT and cancer immunotherapy. Such treatments are necessary to reduce tumour burden and suppress the immune system of the patient to prevent rejection. Defining the correct conditioning regimen is therefore critical. In a transplantation setting common regimens are referred to as myeloablative conditioning (MAC) and reduced intensity conditioning (RIC). The classification of treatment is often dependent on the drug combination and dose of total body irradiation (TBI) used. These can vary significantly dependent on the trial. In a recent trial of CBT for adults with AML RIC was defined where the TBI dose < 6 Gy in combination with fludarabine or busulfan ≤ 8 mg/kg or cyclophosphamide and fludarabine. MAC conditioning included a TBI dose ≥ 6 Gy and the association of thiothepa, busulfan and fludarabine where the busulfan dose > 8 mg/kg (Baron et al., 2016). Their uses will often depend on patient age and disease severity; however any decrease of leukaemia recurrence is often at the expense of increased toxicity (Bacigalupo et al., 2009).

The use of new conditioning agents termed "novel agents" have become increasing popular in cancer immunotherapy as a result of their immunomodulatory and direct tumour targeting mechanisms. In combination with cellular therapy they offer the potential for a more personalised and less toxic treatment regimen as these specialised drugs have been shown to not only reduce tumour burden but also enhance the function of cellular therapies. Although chemotherapy has revolutionised the treatment of cancer its side effects include the development of refractory disease and in particular severe toxicity. Novel agents provide an alternative option of harnessing the immune system to tackle malignancies. Thalidomide was one of the first novel agents to be well studied; it is a synthetic glutamic acid derivative that is capable of immunomodulatory, anti-inflammatory and anti-angiogenic effects. Although proven successful in targeting multiple myeloma the exact mechanism of action of thalidomide is yet to be elucidated although anti-inflammatory effects have been attributed to inhibition of TNF- α production by monocytes and anti-proliferative capabilities to disruption of the BM microenvironment preventing multiple myeloma cellular development (Morgan and Davies, 2013). Although extended anti-angiogeneic characteristics make a desirable option in limiting tumour development its immunomodulatory properties haven't been so well defined. Lenalidomide is an immunomodulatory compound with a dual mechanism of action. It is capable of targeting the tumour directly through stromal support disruption, induction of tumour suppressor genes and activation of caspases (Davies and Baz, 2010). It is also able to stimulate the cytotoxic functions of NK cells and T lymphocytes whilst limiting the immunosuppressive impact of regulatory T cells (Semeraro et al., 2013). Additionally Bortezomib is a proteasome inhibitor proven popular by up regulating expression of TRAIL death receptors and altering caspase-8 activity rendering tumours susceptible to NK cell lysis. With T cells using a similar death receptor the same outcome is expected, intriguingly these tumours acquire resistance to T cell cytotoxicity (Lundqvist et al., 2010). The specific mechanisms by which novel agent function offer a promising future for the treatment of a variety of malignancies as these agents target not only the tumour themselves but also offer potential to enhance the immune system. This provides the possibility of coupling cellular therapy with novel agents to provide personalised treatment regimens to target an individual's condition. A summary of novel agents highlighting their impact on NK cells and other immune cells can be found below in table 1.5 (Krieg et al., 2010).

Drug	Direct effect on NK cells	Indirect effect on NK cells
Immunomodulator	y drugs	
Thalidomide	 Increased NK cell numbers after therapy in MM patients (Davies et al., 2001) Increased cytotoxicity toward MM tumour cells (Davies et al., 2001) 	• T cell stimulation leading to increased ADCC and cytotoxicity of NK cells towards K562 and MM tumour cells (Hayashi et al., 2005)
Lenalidomide	 No effect on proliferation of NK cells <i>in vitro</i> (Dauguet et al., 2010) Increased NK cell numbers in metastatic MM and other advanced cancer patients (Bartlett et al., 2004) Increased numbers of NKp44⁺ NK cells in MM patients with relapse (Lioznov et al., 2010) Upregulation of CD56, CD16, CD40L, and LFA1 (Tai et al., 2005, Dauguet et al., 2010) Downregulation of SOCS1, NKAT2, NKB1, CD158a, and NKp46 (Dauguet et al., 2010, Gorgun et al., 2010) Increased cytotoxicity toward MM tumour cells (Davies et al., 2001) Inhibition of IFN-γ production by activated NK cells (Dauguet et al., 2010) 	 Increased NK cell numbers and activation in RAJI-bearing SCID mice via stimulation of DCs and their cytokines (Reddy et al., 2008) T cell stimulation leading to increased ADCC and cytotoxicity of NK cells toward K562 and MM tumour cells (Hayashi et al., 2005)
Ponalidomide	 Downregulation of SOCS1 (Gorgun et al., 2010) Increased cytotoxicity toward MM and K562 tumour cells (Davies et al., 2001, Payvandi et al., 2005) 	 Increased NK cell numbers and activation in RAJI-bearing SCID mice via stimulation by DCs and their cytokines (Reddy et al., 2008) T cell stimulation leading to increased ADCC and cytotoxicity of NK cells toward K562 and MM tumour cells (Hayashi et al., 2005) Upregulation of CD69 (Payvandi et al., 2005) Increased IFN-γ production (Payvandi et al., 2005)
Tyrosine Kinase In	hibitors	
Imatinib	• Increased NK cell numbers post therapy (Ohyashiki et al., 2012)	• Downregulation of NKG2DL on K562 and CML tumour cells leading to reduced cytotoxicity and IFN- γ production

	• No impact on cytotoxicity and cytokine production in vitro	(Salih et al., 2010)
	(Salih et al., 2010)	• Downregulation of ICAM-1 on BCR/ABL-transfected
	 Increased NKp30- and NKG2D-dependent lysis and IFN- 	leukaemic tumour cells accompanied by decreased
	γ production in gastrointestinal stromal tumour patients	cytotoxicity (Baron et al., 2002)
	(Menard et al., 2009)	• DC stimulation leading to increased NK cell activity in
	• Increased IFN- γ production in gastrointestinal stromal	human and mice (Borg et al., 2004)
	tumour patients correlated with clinical outcome (Borg et al.,	
	2004)	
Nilotinib	• Inhibition of cytokine production but no effect on	• Downregulation of NKG2DL on K562 and CML tumour
	cytotoxicity (Salih et al., 2010)	cells leading to reduced cytotoxicity and IFN-y production
		(Salih et al., 2010)
Dasatinib	 Inhibition of cytotoxicity in mice (Fraser et al., 2009) 	• Downregulation of NKG2DL on K562 and CML tumour
	• Inhibition of cytotoxicity toward K562 and cytokine	cells leading to reduced cytotoxicity and IFN-y production
	production (Salih et al., 2010)	(Salih et al., 2010)
Sorafenib	• Inhibition of cytotoxicity and cytokine production (Krusch et	• Increase of MICA on HCC tumour cells and decrease of
	al., 2009)	soluble MICA leading to enhanced cytotoxicity (Kohga et
		al., 2010)
		• Increased expression of NKG2DL on nasopharyngeal
		carcinoma cells leading to enhanced cytotoxicity (Huang et
		al., 2011)
Sunitinib	• Inhibition of cytotoxicity and cytokine production only in	• Increased expression of NKG2DL leading to enhanced
	unphysical high doses (Krusch et al., 2009)	cytotoxicity (Huang et al., 2011)
Proteasome Inhil	bitors	
Bortezomib	• Pro-apoptotic effect on resting NK cells (Wang et al., 2009)	• Induction of DR5 on renal cell carcinoma leading to
	• Downregulation of NKp46 resulting in diminished activity	enhanced susceptibility (Lundqvist et al., 2006)
	(Wang et al., 2009)	• Upregulation of NKG2DL on diverse cell lines and head
	• Inhibition of cytotoxicity of activated NK cells toward MM	and neck squamous cell carcinoma cells leading to enhanced
	tumour cells (Feng et al., 2010)	susceptibility (Vales-Gomez et al., 2008, Butler et al., 2009)
		• Increased caspase 8 activity leading to enhanced
		susceptibility toward murine and human tumours (Lundqvist
		et al., 2009)

• Downregulation of HLA class 1 on human MM and MHC
class I on murine leukaemic tumour cells (Hallett et al.,
2008, Shi et al., 2008b)(Hallett 2008, Shi 2008)
• Upregulation of DNAM-1 and NKG2DL in primary
plasma cells and NKG2DL on B-ALL tumour cells leading
to increased degranulation of NK cells (Soriani et al., 2009,
Jardine et al., 2013)

 Table 1.5. The effect of novel agents on NK cells. Modified from Krieg and Ullrich 2012.

1.9.3. HSC sources

Until recently BM was on the only source of HSCs and it is collected by aspiration from iliac crests of donors under anaesthesia. A major complication of bone marrow transplantation (BMT) is graft versus host disease (GvHD). T cell depletion of the graft is therefore often performed to avoid GvHD that in turn runs the risk of relapse (Lan et al., 2003).

GvHD presents itself in two forms; acute and chronic. The incidence of acute GvHD can be related to the degree of mismatch between HLA proteins and ranges from 35-45% in recipients of full matched sibling donor grafts (Loiseau et al., 2007, Ratanatharathorn et al., 1998) to 60-80% in recipients of one-antigen HLA mismatched unrelated donor grafts (Flomenberg et al., 2004). The severity of acute GvHD is determined by the extent of involvement of the skin, gastrointestinal tract and liver and can be classified in 6 stages from mild to severe (Vogelsang et al., 2003). The development of acute GvHD can be hypothesised into three sequential phases: (1) activation of the APCs; (2) donor T cell activation, proliferation, differentiation and migration; and (3) target tissue destruction (Ferrara et al., 2009). Acute GvHD develops within 100 days of transplantation (Jagasia et al., 2015) and steroids are the current gold standard of treatment with their potent anti-lymphocyte and anti-inflammatory effects (Ferrara et al., 2009). Chronic GvHD occurs beyond 100 days of transplantation (Jagasia et al., 2015) and is the major cause of late nonrelapse death following HSCT (Lee et al., 2002). In comparison to acute GvHD the pathophysiology of chronic GvHD remains poorly understood, it is treated with a variety of immunosuppressive agents where responses are often unpredictable (Ferrara et al., 2009).

PB contains low numbers of HSCs however following administration of mobilising agents such as granulocyte-colony stimulating factor (G-CSF) HSCs can be collected in large quantities via aphaeresis (Bensinger and Storb, 2001). Due to the large numbers of cells obtained, mobilised PB aphaeresis aids faster engraftment of neutrophils and earlier lymphocyte reconstitution. The incidence of chronic GvHD can sometimes be higher in comparison to BMT (Schmitz et al., 2005).

CB is increasingly becoming an alternative source of HSC following the first successful cord blood transplantation (CBT) in a patient with Fanconi anaemia in 1988 (Gluckman et al., 1989). There are over 600,000 CB units available worldwide and its off-the-shelf availability and less stringent HLA-matching (Wagner et al., 1996) have clinical advantages over other HSC sources. Further CBT presents lower incidence and severity of GvHD whilst preserving GvL however immune reconstitution is slow rendering recipients highly susceptible to infection (Rocha et al., 2001). Due to low HSC numbers present in CB units a majority of CBT procedures have initially been performed in children. However many strategies have recently been developed to overcome this such as double cord infusion (Barker et al., 2005), intra bone injection (Frassoni et al., 2010), ex-vivo expansion of CB HSC (de Lima et al., 2012), the use of prostaglandin derivatives to improve homing and induce haematopoietic progenitor proliferation (Cutler et al., 2013), ex-vivo fucosylation to accelerate neutrophil and platelet engraftment (Popat et al., 2015) and co-administration of CB derived accessory cells such as NK cells (Danby and Rocha, 2014, Escobedo-Cousin et al., 2015).

Immune reconstitution can be defined as the recovery of a fully functional immune system post HSCT. Generally speaking NK cells are the first immune cells to reconstitute implying they play a key role in mediating GvL. CD8⁺ T cell reconstitution begins 4 months post transplant and CD4⁺ T cells reach normal levels within 9 to 12 months. B cells can take up to 12 months to recover (Petersen et al., 2003).

1.9.4. HSCT complications

As a result of immunosuppressive drugs and delayed immune reconstitution patients are often susceptible to many complications. Early difficulties include viral infections such as CMV and EBV reactivation (Boeckh et al., 2003, Brunstein et al., 2006) and graft failure. Graft failure corresponds with lack of engraftment of donor cells or graft rejection by host's immune cells, incidence increases in a HLA-mismatched transplantation, unrelated transplantation and patients treated with reduced intensity regimens (Mattsson et al., 2008). Donor cells are also capable of attacking the host's healthy cells in a condition known as GvHD (Przepiorka et al., 1999). This condition often occurs as a result of HLA-mismatch however HLA matched recipients may still be at risk as a result of minor histocompatibility antigen mismatch (Warren et al., 2012).

1.9.5. Role of NK cells in HSC transplantation

NK cells are the first population to reconstitute post HSCT and an important role in mediating immunity against tumour cells and infection. NK cells are also capable of providing a supportive effect during HSCT as donor NK cells have the potential to provide an allo-reactive effect and kill leukaemia cells without initiating GvHD. The

direct involvement of allogeneic NK cells in inducing anti-tumour effect in HSCT was first demonstrated in 2002 (Ruggeri et al., 2002). Allo-reactive NK cells were shown to enhance engraftment; providing GvL effect whilst suppressing GvHD particularly when a KIR ligand mismatch in the donor to host direction was observed (Ruggeri et al., 2006). Donor KIR genotype has the potential to influence outcomes of unrelated HSCT for haematological malignancies and the KIR group B genotype implies a significant survival benefit to patients (Impola et al., 2014, Cooley et al., 2009). To utilise the allo-reactive impact of KIR-ligand mismatch in a transplantation setting algorithms have been developed to ensure the selection of the best possible donor for HSCT (Miller et al., 2005). High donor KIR group B has been associated with significantly reduced relapse in children after haploidentical HSCT for acute lymphocytic leukaemia (ALL) (Oevermann et al., 2014) and showed superior survival after unrelated HSCT for acute myeloid leukaemia (AML) (Miller et al., 2005). Although this data is encouraging there have been many other studies that have not been able to reproduce the beneficial effects of KIR mismatch (Huang et al., 2007, Vago et al., 2008, Brunstein et al., 2009, Leung et al., 2005, Beelen et al., 2005). In stark contrast, a majority of investigators actually found overall survival to be worst which could be a result of a combination of T cell alloreactivity, KIR mismatch definition and misclassifications (Leung, 2011). Research has shown that the adoptive transfer of allogeneic NK cells is safe and feasible but further work is needed to determine the optimal dose and timing of NK cell therapy. Further it should be considered if NK cell activation or expansion is required to achieve clinical benefit as well as the involvement of KIR ligand mismatch whilst careful consideration must be given to the number of T cells infused as well as the supportive drug regimen.

1.10. NK cell immunotherapy

NK cells were initially implicated as playing a role in cancer immunosurveillance when one large epidemiologic study found that low NK cell cytotoxicity forecasted an increased risk in developing cancer (Imai et al., 2000). Since there have been numerous studies demonstrating that NK cells can target human tumours *in vivo* making them a desirable candidate for therapeutic use (Ljunggren and Malmberg, 2007). An overview of the current results from clinical trials using NK cell immunotherapy can be found in table 1.6.

1.10.1. Autologous

Initial studies on the adoptive transfer of NK cells for immunotherapy focused on the use of the patient's own cells. Numerous methodologies have been studied including re-infusion of the leukapheresis product with IL-2 (Krause et al., 2004), expansion of PBMCs over a tumour cell line (Ishikawa et al., 2004), CD3 depletion and expansion over feeder cells (Escudier et al., 1994, Parkhurst et al., 2011) or CD56 selection followed by expansion (Lundqvist et al., 2011). All clinical trials were shown to be non-toxic however only limited *in vivo* anti-tumour toxicity was observed (Burns et al., 2003), this could be the result of inhibition by self MHC-I as well as detrimental side effects associated with the systemic infusion of IL-2 (Baluna and Vitetta, 1997).

1.10.2. Allogeneic

Allogeneic treatment has the potential to offer an alternative therapy with enhanced anti-tumour effect. Miller and colleagues were one of the first groups able to translate NK cell therapy alone into the clinic. Allo-reactive NK cells were infused into patients with advanced cancer alongside IL-2 administration. This demonstrated that NK cell infusions were feasible and safe and led to complete remission in 5/19patients with poor prognosis AML (Miller et al., 2005). In the same year two other allogeneic NK cell products were shown to be well tolerated with no toxicity (Passweg et al., 2004, Koehl et al., 2004). The first trial against myeloma showed an impressive 50% complete remission (Shi et al., 2008a). Further it was reported that KIR-ligand mismatched donor NK cells could reduce relapse in childhood AML (Rubnitz et al., 2010) and were safe for elderly patients with acute AML (Curti et al., 2011). In addition to IL-2, IL-15 expanded NK cells were shown to be safe and potentially clinically effective (Iliopoulou et al., 2010). The efficacy of haploidentical NK cell therapy in the refractory disease was further improved by depleting host regulatory T cells with IL-2 diphtheria toxin preventing their immunosuppressive effect (Bachanova et al., 2014). Expanding NK cells over the K562 cells engineered to express membrane bound IL-15 and the co-stimulatory molecule 4-1BBL (K562-mb15-41BBL cells) have been shown to rapidly expand an NK cell product with an up regulation of activating receptors and improved killing capacity (Fujisaki et al., 2009b). However a first-in-human trial performing the infusion of donor derived IL-15/4-1BBL activated NK cells showed that 5/9 patients experienced acute GvHD (Shah et al., 2014). The T cell content of the infusion was well below the specified threshold for GvHD development therefore the group concluded that the activated NK donor lymphocyte infusion (DLI) contributed to the effect by stimulating underlying T cell allo-reactivity (Shah et al., 2014). This is the first time in a clinical setting NK cells have been implicated in the role of induction or exacerbation of GvHD. This could be a result of lack of immunosuppressive drugs post transplant and infusion of IL-2 that expands immunoregulatory populations coupled with the infusion of an expanded NK cell population with such a high up regulation of activating receptors. Current on-going clinical trials include infusing NK cells with KIR-ligand mismatch as pre-HSCT conditioning (NCT004024458) and NK cell infusions to prevent relapse or treat MRD post HSCT (NCT01386619).

1.10.3. Solid tumours

NK cell immunotherapy could also be used to target solid tumours as the presence of NK cells in a tumour mass has been correlated with delayed tumour progression and improved outcomes (Gras Navarro et al., 2015) and studies in neuroblastoma, breast and ovarian patients have demonstrated that NK cell infusions are safe and partially effective (Brehm et al., 2011, Geller et al., 2011). However in addition to tumour escape mechanisms trafficking, penetration of cells to the tumour mass and resistance to NK cell cytotoxicity maintain to be the biggest hurdles for a successful therapy (Murray and Lundqvist, 2016). There is currently limited data on the efficacy of NK cells targeting solid tumours but there are currently numerous on-going clinical trials against high-risk tumours such as neuroblastoma, ewing sarcoma, osteocarcinoma and soft tissue carcinoma (NCT02130869, NCT01807468).

Initial population	Feeder cells	Fold expansion <i>in vitro</i> (purity)	<i>In vitro</i> cytokine admin	Condition	Treatment and <i>in vivo</i> cytokine admin	Dose	In vivo expansion	Clinical outcome	Reference
<u>Autologous</u>									
CD3 depleted PBMCs	LCL cell line (LAZ388)	43±26 in 13-21 d (90%)	IL-2	MRC	High dose IL-2 + LANAK following initial PR to IL-2 alone	N/A	N/D	Induced clinical response 15-30% patients	(Escudier et al., 1994)
PBMCs	None	No expansion	IL-2	Advanced CRC & NSCLC	Multiple infusions of NK cells + IL-2 + Hsp70 peptide TKD	1-7.5 x 10 ⁶ /kg	Multi-infusion trial	Well tolerated and safe, no significant tumour response	(Krause et al., 2004)
PBMCs	Wilms tumour cell line (HFWT)	113 in 14 d (96%)	IL-2	Malignant glioma	Multiple infusions + IFN- β	N/A	Multi-infusion trial	Well tolerated no toxicity, 3 PR, 2 MR, 4 NC and 7 PD	(Ishikawa et al., 2004)
CD3-/CD56+ PBMCs	EBV-LCL (TM- LCL)	53-683 in 14 d (99.7%)	IL-2	CLL & metastatic tumours	Infusion of NKs + IL-2 after PEN/BOR	1 x 10 ⁸ /kg	Multi-infusion trial	Well tolerated & some pre-clinical evidence of anti-tumour response	(Lundqvist et al., 2011)
CD3- PBMCs	Auto PBMCs	278-1097 in 21-26 d (91-97%)	IL-2	Metastatic melanoma & RCC	Infusion of activated NKs + IL-2 after CY/FLU regimen	1.88-7.6 x 10 ¹⁰ /kg	NK persistence 7 days post infusion	No toxicity or clinical response	(Parkhurst et al., 2011)
Allogeneic									
CD3-/CD56+ PBMCs	N/A	No expansion	None	High risk myeloid malignancies	Infusion of NKs post haplo- HSCT	0.21-1.41 x 10 ⁷ /kg	N/D	Welltolerated,increaseddonorchimerismin2/5patients	(Passweg et al., 2004)
CD3-/CD56+ PBMCs	None	5 in 12 d (95%)	IL-2	Multiple relapse ALL & AML	Repeat infusions of activated NKs post-HSCT	8.9-29.5 x 10 ⁶ /kg	N/D	Well tolerated, no toxicity	(Koehl et al., 2004)
CD3- PBMCs	None	No expansion	None	Metastatic melanoma, RCC, refractory hodgkin's & AML	Infusion of NKs + IL-2 after Lo-CY/mPred, FLU or Hi-CY/FLU	1 x 10 ⁵ -2 x 10 ⁷ /kg	<i>In vivo</i> NK expansion in Hi- Cy/Flu patients	CR in 5/19 poor prognosis patients	(Miller et al., 2005)
CD3-PBMCs	None	No expansion	IL-2	Myeloma	Infusion of activated NKs + IL-2 after FLU/MEL regimen & auto-PBSCT	1.7 x 10 ⁶ /kg	Donor cells persisted and lost by day 9-14	CR in 50% patients	(Shi et al., 2008a)
PBMCs	None	1036 in 19d (88% viability)	OKT3 and IL-2	CRC, carcinoma & B-CLL	Infusion of activated NKs + IL-2 after haplo-HSCT	8.1-40.3 x 10 ⁶ /kg	Multi-infusion trial	Minor response in 2 patients	(Barkholt et al., 2009)

CD3-/CD56+ PBMCs	None	No expansion	None	AML	Infusion of NKs + IL-2 after CY/FLU regimen	0.5-8.1 x 10 ⁷ /kg	Significant <i>in</i> <i>vivo</i> expansion observed at day 14 (5,800/mL)	100% EFS at 2 years	(Rubnitz et al., 2010)
CD3- PBMCs	None	No expansion (43±11%)	None	Lymphoma	Infusion of NKs + IL-2 after RTX/CY/FLU	0.2-40 x 10 ⁷ /kg	NK cells not detected 7 days post infusion	2 CR/2PR	(Bachanova et al., 2010)
CD3-/CD56+ PBMCs	None	32-131.3 in 20-23 d (82.7-99.6%)	HC and IL-15	Advanced NSCLC	Infusion of pre-activated NKs	0.2-29 x 10 ⁶ /kg	Multi-infusion trial	PR in 2 patients best response with most infusions	(Iliopoulou et al., 2010)
CD56+ selected PBMCs	None	No expansion	None	AML	Infusion of NKs + IL-2 after CY/FLU regimen	1.11-5.0 x 10 ⁶ /kg	Donor NKs detected up to 17 days post first infusion	CR 6/13 patient	(Curti et al., 2011)
CD3-/CD56+ PBMCs	None	No expansion	IL-2 for half of patients	AML, ALL, neuroblastoma & RMS	Multiple infusions of pre- activated & resting NKs after haplo-HSCT	6-45.1 x 10 ⁶ /kg	NK cells detected at 24 hours	Two patients with neuroblastoma alive at 2 years	(Brehm et al., 2011)
CD3- PBMCs	None	No expansion (70% viability)	IL-2	Breast & ovarian carcinoma	Infusion of pre-activated NKs + IL-2 after CY/FLU wih/without TBI	8.33 x 10 ⁶ - 3.94 x 10 ⁷ /kg	No eligible patients met pre- defined criterion for successful <i>in</i> <i>vivo</i> expansion	TBI improved longevity of NK engraftment	(Geller et al., 2011)
CD56+/CD3- PBMCs	None	No expansion	None	Leukaemia & malignant solid tumours	Multiple NK infusions after ATG/OKT3 & hapol-HSCT	0.3-3.8 x 10 ⁷ /kg	N/D	No Significant clinical response	(Stern et al., 2013)
CD56+/CD3/ CD19- PBMCs	None	No expansion (53%)	IL-2	Relapsed/primar y AML	Infusion pre-activated NKs after IL-2DT	2.6±1.5 x 10 ⁷ /kg	<i>In vivo</i> expansion enhanced with T- REG depletion	Well tolerated, no toxicity	(Bachanova et al., 2014)
CD56+CD3- PBMCs	$\begin{array}{l} \text{4-1BBL^+IL-15R}\alpha^+ \\ \text{aAPCs} \end{array}$	9-11 d (>90%)	IL-15	EWS, DSRCT & RMS	CY/FLU/MEL/G-CSF	1 x 10 ⁵ /kg	Multi-infusion trial	5/9 patients experienced acute GVHD	(Shah et al., 2014)

ALL (acute lymphoblastic lymphoma) AML (acute myeloid leukemia) ARCC ATG (anti-thymocyte globulin) B-CLL (B cell chronic lymphocyte leukemia) BOR (bortezomib) CLL (chronic lymphocyte leukemia) CR (complete response) CRC (colorectal carcinoma) CY (cyclophosphamide) DSRCT (desmoplastic small round cell tumour) EWS (ewing sarcoma) FLU (fludarabine) G- CSF (granulocyte colony stimulating factor) HC (hydrocortisone) MEL (melphalan) MM (multiple myeloma) mPred (methylprednisolone) MRC (metastatic renal carcinoma) N/D (not determined) NSCLC (non-small cell lung carcinoma) PEN (pentostatin) PR (partial response) RCC (renal cell carcinoma) RMS (rhabdomyosarcoma) RTX (rituximab) TBI (total body irradiation).

Table 1.6. Summary of current NK cell immunotherapy clinical trials.

1.10.4. Tumour escape mechanisms

Tumour cells have evolved the ability to evade the effector functions of the immune system. Mechanisms which regulate the evasion of tumour cells by immune cells extends to the loss of antigenicity and MHC (Schreiber et al., 2011), reduced NCR expression (Costello et al., 2002), down regulation of activating receptor ligands (Raffaghello et al., 2004), the production of soluble stress induced ligands that degrade NKG2D leading to NK cell inhibition (Groh et al., 2002) and the release of suppressive cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF- β (Beissert et al., 2006). Furthermore, tumour cells are capable of skewing the adaptive response to T_H2 immunity that is less effective at targeting malignancies (Aruga et al., 1997) and suppress DC function by changing the express of IL-6, IL-10 and GM-CSF (Morse et al., 2002).

1.10.5. Antibody based NK cell therapy

To mimic missing self-recognition a monoclonal antibody known as IPH2101 has been developed that blocks KIR2DL1, KIR2DL2 and KIR2DL3 receptors on NK cells. This has been shown to enhance the lysis of multiple myeloma (Benson et al., 2011) as well as AML blasts expressing HLA-C *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Romagne et al., 2009). This progressed to a clinical trial against multiple myeloma cells that showed the treatment to be well tolerated however no clinical response to the single agent was observed (Korde et al., 2014). A further trial in combination with lenalidomide was shown to be safe and tolerable with preliminary evidence of efficacy (Benson et al., 2015). Additionally there is the possible use of antibodies against tumour antigens such CD20 and CS1 to induce ADCC (Moreau, 2012, Benson et al., 2012), as well as the use of bi and tri-specific cell engagers to directly activate NK cells through CD16 (Gleason et al., 2014).

1.10.6. NK cell lines

The use of NK cell lines have been seen as an attractive option due to the availability of a clinical grade frozen stock and their homologous nature. The most prominent NK cell line currently in focus is the IL-2 dependent NK-92, which was established from a patient with non-Hodgkin's lymphoma. NK-92 has demonstrated its high cytotoxicity against a range of malignancies (Klingemann, 2015, Tam et al., 1999) and clinical trials have proven non-toxic however they have shown limited success in demonstrating efficacy (Arai et al., 2008, Tonn et al., 2013). This could be a result of the necessity to irradiate the cell line prior to infusion for safety requirements; the cells would therefore be incapable of proliferation *in vivo* severely limiting their persistence and potential to target the tumour. There are currently two further on - going stage I clinical trials for haematological malignancies (NCT00900809, NCT00990717) and a phase II trial using activated NK-92 cells (NCT02465957).

1.10.7. Genetic engineering of NK cells

The use of chimeric antigen receptor (CAR)-expressing NK cells has the potential to offer enhanced effector cell function with increased specificity. The NK cells are engineered to express antigen receptors against tumour-associated antigens and thus redirecting the effector cells and enhancing tumour-specific immunosurveillance. Anti-CD19 CAR T cells have effectively demonstrated their ability to induce long-term remission in patients with B cell malignancies (Grupp et al., 2013). However concerns associated with CAR T cell therapy extends to GvHD, on target/off tumour effects and tumour lysis syndrome. In contrast allogeneic CAR-engineered NK cells are expected to induce anti-tumour effects and dissipate after a few days (Klingemann, 2015). Pre-clinical work in the field has been promising and efficacy

has been shown against CD19 (Imai et al., 2005, Li et al., 2010, Shimasaki et al., 2012), CD20 (Chu et al., 2014), CD244 (Altvater et al., 2009) and HER-2 (Kruschinski et al., 2008). Currently there are two on-going phase I, one using donor-derived NK cells that are expanded using the irradiated K562 cell line expressing membrane bound IL-15 and 41BB ligand (K562-mb15-41BBL) to target B-lineage acute lymphoblastic leukaemia. (NCT00995137) and the other against refractory ALL using haploidentical NK cells activated with IL-2 (NCT01974479).

1.10.8. NK cell differentiation from HSC

It is possible to generate high numbers of functional NK cells by differentiation *in* vitro from HSCs or induced pluripotent cells (iPSC). Numerous sources of HSCs have previously been used to generate NK cells in vitro. This extends to embryonic stem cells (hESC), bone marrow (BM), mobilised peripheral blood stem cells (mPBSC) and cord blood stem cells (CBSC). Due to the ethical dilemma posed by obtaining HSC from 5-7 day old embryos, hESC are considered a controversial source. However the establishment of cell lines have been able to offer different perspectives. Previous work using H9 hESC cell line has shown the differentiation of NK cells in vitro that express activating and inhibitory receptors, including KIRs, and are able to produce cytokines and mediate cytotoxicity in vitro and in vivo (Woll et al., 2009, Woll et al., 2005). The use of BM is limited by its invasive collection procedure and has therefore been used mainly to study NK cell development (Miller et al., 1994, Shibuya et al., 1995). iPSCs offer a desirable source of HSC due to the ready availability of a donor and ease of procurement. Recently a method of differentiating mature and functional NK cells in vitro using a combination of embryoid body formation and membrane-bound IL-21-expressing APCs has been

developed (Knorr et al., 2013). The possibility of reprogramming cells is an exciting prospect however limitations such as suppression by self-MHC and the risk of teratoma development have to be considered.

CB offers an attractive source of CD34⁺ HSCs due to their off-the-shelf availability and non-invasive collection procedure. It has been shown that in the right microenvironment it is possible to differentiate mature and functional NK cells from CB (Grzywacz et al., 2006). Later a clinical grade differentiation model of NK cells from CBCD34⁺ cells was established that differentiated NK cells that expressed NCRs and NKG2A and had a low expression of KIRs and CD16 (Spanholtz et al., 2010, Spanholtz et al., 2011). These NK cells were used in a phase I dose escalation study against poor prognosis AML. Results demonstrated that 30x10⁶ NK cells/kg could be safely infused into non-transplant eligible AML patients after immunosuppressive chemotherapy and a reduction in minimum residual disease was observed in patients receiving hypomethylating agents (Dolstra et al., 2015).

Additionally our group has previously modified an alternative published protocol (Grzywacz et al., 2006) and compared the use of mPBSC, fresh CBSC and frozen CBSC (Luevano et al., 2014). This work identified frozen CBCD34⁺ cells to be the best source of NK cells over fresh CBCD34⁺ and frozen PBSCs. This was due to higher fold expansion and therefore higher NK cell numbers generated without compromising on phenotype, cytokine production or cytotoxicity. Further the cells could persist for longer and in higher numbers *in vivo*. Considering that persistence of NK cells *in vivo* is fundamental for the development of a clinically relevant cellular product this makes the differentiation of NK cells from CB HSCs *in vitro* an

attractive candidate for NK cell immunotherapy.

1.11. Aims of the study

NK cells are capable of mediating a potent anti-tumour response implying an immunotherapeutic option to treat cancer. Previously our group has shown that frozen CBCD34⁺ cells generated higher NK cell numbers without loss of function in comparison to fresh CBCD34⁺ cells and mPBCD34⁺ cells. CBCD34⁺-NK cells expressed low levels of KIR receptors but high levels of activating receptor. CBCD34⁺-NK cells exhibited increased capacity to secrete IFN- γ compared to PBCD34⁺-NK cells and could kill K562 cells in vitro (Luevano et al., 2014). This data indicates that the use of frozen CBCD34⁺ for the production of NK cells *in vitro* results in higher cell numbers than PBCD34⁺ cells, without losing their function, therefore rendering them a suitable source of cells for NK cell immunotherapy. This project aims to further characterise NK cells differentiated in vitro from CBCD34⁺ cells with the aim to transplant the therapy to the clinic in the future. We hypothesise that CBCD34⁺-NK cells exhibit a unique phenotype that could translate into a better killing of tumour cells over other NK cell sources. For clinical translation of the NK cell therapy it is important to assess if CBCD34⁺-NK cells are capable of killing *in* vivo, if they are able to further proliferate following additional cytokine stimulation, if CBCD34⁺-NK cells can be cryopreserved and still maintain function and how does the function of CBCD34⁺-NK cells compare to NK cells from other sources. The experimental aims of this thesis were as follows:

- Compare the function and phenotype of CBCD34⁺-NK cells to that of freshly isolated PBNK cells and CBNK cells (chapter 3).
- 2. Classify the best form of activation of CBCD34⁺-NK cells (chapter 4).

 Identify if CBCD34⁺-NK cells can be cryopreserved and still maintain function (chapter 5).

Chapter 2

Materials and Methods

2.1. Materials

The media used in cell culture is listed in table 2.1.

Culture Media	Provider	Location
Alpha MEM without L-glutamine	Lonza	Verviers, Belgium
Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium	Lonza	Verviers, Belgium
(DMEM) high glucose with L-glutamine		
HAM'S F12	Lonza	Verviers, Belgium
Myelocult	Stem Cell Tech	Grenoble, France
RPMI 1640	Lonza	Verviers, Belgium

 Table 2.1. Cell culture reagents.

The serum used in cell culture is listed in table 2.2.

Serum	Provider	Location
Bovine serum albumin (BSA)	Sigma	Poole, UK
Foetal bovine serum (FBS)	Lonza	Verviers, Belgium
Human serum type AB (AB serum)	Lonza	Verviers, Belgium
Mouse serum	Sigma	Poole, UK

Table 2.2. Serums.

The kits used for cell processing are present in table 2.3.

Kit	Provider	Location
Carboxyflourescein succinimidyl	Life Technologies	UK
ester (CFSE)		
CD34 Microbead kit	Miltenyi Biotec	Bergisch Gladbach, Germany
Cytofix/Cytoperm TM plus	BD Biosciences	USA
Human granulocyte depletion kit	Stem Cell Technologies	Grenoble, France
NK cell isolation kit	Miltenyi Biotec	Bergisch Gladbach, Germany
PKH26 fluorescent cell linker kit	Sigma	Poole, UK
Telomere PNA Kit/FITC	Dako	Denmark
Table 2.2 Call in lation and labell		

Table 2.3. Cell isolation and labelling kits.

Additional solutions and reagents used for experiments can be found in table 2.4.

Solution/Reagent	Provider	Location
1450 microbeta plus liquid scintillation	Perkin Elmer	Cambridgeshire, UK
counter		
Ascorbic acid	Sigma	Cambridgeshire, UK
BD Pharm lyse	BD Biosciences	Oxford, UK
Bovine gelatin	Sigma	Cambridgeshire, UK
Chromium 51	Perkin Elmer	Cambridgeshire, UK
Dextran 40	Fresenius Kabi	Barcelona, Spain
Dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO)	Sigma	Poole, UK
DNase	Merck KGaA	Darmstadt, Germany
Ethanolamine	Sigma	Cambridgeshire, UK
Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid	Life Technologies	Paisley, UK
(EDTA) 0.5M ultra pure pH 8.0		
Ficoll-Paque PLUS	GE Healthcare	Uppsala, Sweden
GlutaMAX	Life Technologies	Paisley, UK
GolgiStop TM	BD Biosciences	Oxford, UK
Heparin sodium 1000 IU/mL	Sigma	Cambridgeshire, UK
Hydrocortisone	Sigma	Dorset, UK
Ionomycin (Iono)	Sigma	Cambridgeshire, UK
L-Glutamine 1640	Lonza	Verviers, Belgium
Lympholyte	VH BIO LTD.	Gateshead, UK
Magnesium chloride	Sigma	Poole, UK
Penicillin and streptomycin (Pen-Strep)	Lonza	Verviers, Belgium
Perm/fix buffer	BD Biosciences	Oxford, UK
Phorbol myristate acetate (PMA)	Sigma	Cambridgeshire, UK
PBS10X	Lonza	Verviers, Belgium
Pulmozyme	Roche	Basil, Switzerland
Sodium selenite	Sigma	Cambridgeshire, UK
Sterile water	Baxter	Zurich, Switzerland
Trisodium citrate	Sigma	Poole, UK
Triton 100X	VWR International	Leicestershire, UK
Trypan blue (0.4%)	Sigma	Poole, UK
Trypsin (0.25%) with EDTA	Life Technologies	Paisley, UK
Tween-20	Sigma	Poole, UK
β-mercaptoethanol	Life Technologies	Paisley, UK

 Table 2.4. Solutions and reagents.

Further buffers used in experimentation can be seen in table 2.5.

Buffer/Media	Composition
10X Phosphate buffered saline (PBS)	1X PBS in distilled water
Blocking buffer	10 % mouse serum in 1X PBS
Complete Media	RPMI 1640, 5 μM, 10 % v/v FBS, 1 %
	Pen-Strep
Degranulation assay staining buffer	1X PBS, 2 % FBS, 2 mM EDTA
ELISA wash buffer	1X PBS, 0.05 % Tween-20
FACS labelling buffer	1X PBS, 5 % FBS
Freezing solution	90 % FBS, 10 % DMSO
MACS labelling buffer	1 % BSA, 2mM EDTA, 1X PBS
Thawing buffer	83.1 % Dextran 40, 5 % FBS, 6.3 %
	sodium citrate, 50 mM MgCl ₂ and 1000
	IU/mL DNAse
Transport Media	0.05 μ M β -mercaptoethanol, 0.63 %
	Trisodium citrate

Table 2.5. Buffers.

The plastics used throughout the present work can be found in table 2.6.

Material	Provider	Location	
1 mL syringe	BD Plastipack	Madrid, Spain	
5 mL polypropylene	BD Biosciences	Erembodegen, Belgium	
round bottom tube			
Blunt fill needle 21G	BD Biosciences	Erembodegen, Belgium	
Cell strainer 40 µM nylon	BD Falcon	Erembodegen, Belgium	
Cryotube vials (1.8 mL) foot round	Nunc	Roskilde, Denmark	
Falcon tubes (15 mL and 50 mL)	Sarstedt	Numbrecht, Germany	
LS columns	Miltenyi Biotec	Bergisch Gladbach, Germany	
MD columns	Miltenyi Biotec	Bergisch Gladbach, Germany	
Ministart sterile filter	Sartorius Stedim Biotech	Munich, Germany	
Pasteur pipettes	Fisher	Loughborough, UK	
Serological pipettes (5, 10 and 25 mL)	Nunc	Roskilde, Denmark	
Sharp fill needle 21G	BD Biosciences	Erembodegen, Belgium	
Tissue culture flasks (25,	Sarstedt	Numbrecht, Germany	
75 and 150 cm ²)			
U-bottom 96-well plates	Sarstedt	Numbrecht, Germany	
V-bottom 96-well plates	Sarstedt	Numbrecht, Germany	

Table 2.6. Plastics.

The cytokines used for cell differentiation and expansion can be found in table 2.7.

Cytokine	Provider	Location
Fms-related tyrosine	ProSpec	Israel
kinase 3 (FLT-3)		
Interleukin-2 (IL-2)	ProSpec	Israel
Interleukin-3 (IL-3)	ProSpec	Israel
Interkeukin-7 (IL-7)	ProSpec	Israel
Interkeukin-12 (IL-12)	ProSpec	Israel
Interleukin-15 (IL-15)	ProSpec	Israel
Stem Cell Factor (SCF)	ProSpec	Israel

Table 2.7. Cytokines.

The antibodies used throughout this work including clone, fluorochrome and dilution can be seen in table 2.8.
Antibody	Company	Catalogue number	Clone	Isotype	Dilution	Description
Anti-CD16	BioLegend	302014	3G8	IgG1, ĸ	1/10	Activating receptor block
Anti-CD178 (FasL)	BioLegend	306408	NOK-1	IgG1, ĸ	1/10	Death receptor block
Anti-CD253 (TRAIL)	BioLegend	308207	RIK-2	IgG1, ĸ	1/10	Death receptor block
Anti-CD314 (NKG2D)	BioLegend	320809	MOPC-21	IgG1, κ	1/10	Activating receptor block
BCL-2 FITC	eBioscience	BMS1028FI	BCL2/100	IgG1, κ	1/10	Apoptotic regulation
CCR5-PE	R&D Systems	45531	45531	IgG2b, κ	1/10	Chemokine receptor
CCR6-PE	R&D Systems	53103	53103	IgG2b, κ	1/10	Chemokine receptor
CCR7-PeCy7	BD Bioscience	557734	3D12	IgG _{2a} , κ	1/10	Chemokine receptor
CD107a-FITC	BD Bioscience	555800	H4A3	IgG1, κ	1/40	Degranulation
CD11a (LFA-1)-FITC	BD Bioscience	555383	HI111	IgG1, κ	1/100	Integrin
CD133-PE	Miltenyi	130-090-853	293C3	IgG2b, κ	1/100	Stem cell marker
CD159a (NKG2A)-PE	Beckman Coulter	IM3291U	Z199	IgG2b, κ	1/20	Inhibitory receptor
CD16-Alexa fluor 700	BD Bioscience	560713	3G8	IgG1, κ	1/20	Activating receptor
CD226 (DNAM-1)- FITC	BD Bioscience	559788	DX11	IgG1, κ	1/25	Adhesion marker
CD244 (2B4)-APC	eBiosciences	16-2449	PP35	IgG1, κ	1/10	Activating/inhibitory receptor
CD253 (TRAIL)- BV 421	BD Bioscience	564243	RIK-2	IgG1, κ	1/20	Death receptor
CD3-PerCP	BD Bioscience	347344	SK7	IgG1, κ	1/20	T cell marker
CD314 (NKG2D)-PeCy7	BD Bioscience	562365	ID11	IgG1, κ	1/20	Activating receptor
CD335 (NKp46)-PeCy7	BD Bioscience	562101	9E2/NKp46	IgG1, κ	1/20	Activating receptor
CD336 (NKp44)-APC	Biolegend	325110	P44-8	IgG1, κ	1/10	Activating receptor
CD337 (NKp30)-BV421	BD Bioscience	562285	P30-15	IgG1, κ	1/50	Activating receptor
CD34-PeCy7	BD Bioscience	348811	CE/IVD	IgG1, κ	1/50	Stem cell marker
CD45-Alexa fluor 700	BD Bioscience	555485	HI30	IgG1, κ	1/20	Differentiation
CD48-FITC	BD Bioscience	555759	TÜ145	IgM, κ	1/10	Activating receptor
CD49d-PeCy5	BD Bioscience	555502	9F10	IgG1, κ	1/50	Integrin
CD56 PeCy5	BD Bioscience	557747	B159	IgG1, κ	1/10	NK cell marker
CD56-APC	BD Bioscience	555518	B159	IgG1, κ	1/10	NK cell marker
CD56-PeCy7	BD Bioscience	555516	B159	IgG1, κ	1/20	NK cell marker
CD57-APC	BD Biocience	560845	NK-1	IgM, κ	1/10	Maturation marker
CD62-L-AF647	BD Bioscience	565062	SKI11	IgG _{2a} , κ	1/50	Adhesion marker
CD69-Alexa fluor 700	BD Bioscience	560739	FN50	IgG ₁ , κ	1/10	Activation marker

CXCR1-PE	R&D Systems	FAB330P	42705	IgG2a, к	1/10	Chemokine receptor	
CXCR4-APC	R&D Systems	FAB170P	12G5	IgG2a, к	1/10	Chemokine receptor	
CXCR7-PE	R&D Systems	FAB42271P	358426	IgG2a, к	1/50	Chemokine receptor	
Granzyme B-FITC	BD Bioscience	560211	GB11	IgG1, κ	1/10	Cytotoxicity	
HLA DR-PeCy7	BD Bioscience	555811	G46-6	IgG _{2a} , κ	1/20	MHC II receptor	
IDO-1-PE	eBioscience	12-9477-41	eyedio	IgG1, κ	1/10	Immunomodulatory	
IFN-γ-FITC	BD Bioscience	554551	4S.B3	IgG1, к	1/50	Immunomodulatory	
IgG1 Isotype	BD Bioscience	554721	107.3	IgG1, κ	1/10	IgG1 control	
IL-12Rβ1 (CD212)-APC	BD Bioscience	558708	2.4 E6	IgG1, κ	1/10	Interleukin receptor	
IL-15Ra-PE	eBiosciences	12-7159-42	eBioJM7A4	IgG2, β	1/20	Interleukin receptor	
IL-18R-FITC	eBiosciences	11-7183-42	H44	IgG1, κ	1/10	Interleukin receptor	
IL-1β-PE	eBioscience	12-7018-41	CRM56	IgG1	1/10	Inflammation	
IL-2Rα (CD25)-BV 510	BD Bioscience	563352	MA251	IgG1, κ	1/50	Interleukin receptor	
Integrin β7-FITC	eBiosciences	11-5867-42	FIB504	IgG2a, к	1/50	Integrin	
NKG2C-PE	R&D Systems	FAB138P	134591	IgG1, κ	1/25	Activating receptor	
Pan KIR-FITC	R & D systems	Fab1848F	180704	IgG2, β	1/20	Activating/inhibitory receptor	
TO-PRO-3	Life technologies	T3605	-	-	1/10	Viability dye	

Table 2.8. Monoclonal antibodies.

2.1.1. Blood donors

2.1.1.1. Peripheral blood

Fresh peripheral blood (PB) samples were obtained from healthy donors, upon written informed consent. The study had full ethical approval from the Anthony Nolan and Royal Free Hospital Research Ethics Committee (Research Ethics Committee reference HC71/10). Blood was collected into commercial 10 mL tubes containing heparin (BD Vacutainer).

2.1.1.2. Umbilical cord blood

CB samples were obtained after normal full-term delivery from the Anthony Nolan Cord Blood Bank Nottingham, UK, with written consent from the mother (Research Ethics Committee reference 10/H0405/27). Samples were obtained into a CB donation bag containing citrate-phosphate-dextrose anticoagulant within 24 h using routine banking procedures.

2.1.2. Cell lines

2.1.2.1. Acute myeloid leukaemia samples

Prof. M. Lowdell (UCL) kindly supplied PB samples from patients with presentation of Acute Myeloid Leukaemia (AML) for cytotoxicity assays. AML sample classification can be found in table 2. 9. All samples were obtained with written informed consent for research into "innate immunity to leukaemia" from the Royal Free Hospital Research Ethics Committee. The study had full ethical approval from the Royal Free Hospital Research Ethics Committee.

Sample ID	Classification
310	Pres AML M3
285	Rel AML
053	Rel AML
304	Pres AML
302	Pres AML M1
291	Pres AML
290	Pres AML M3
284	Pre-chemo AML
206	AML M4

Table 2.9. AML Classifications.

2.1.2.2. A478

Renal cell carcinoma established from an 18-year-old Japanese female. The cells grow adherently at 37 °C, 5 % CO₂ and 96 % humidity in complete media.

2.1.2.3. CTV-1

CTV1 is a human T cell acute lymphoblastic leukaemia (T-ALL). The cell line grows as single or clustered cells in suspension at 37 $^{\circ}$ C, 5 % CO₂ and 96 % humidity in complete media.

2.1.2.4. EL08.1D2 cells

EL08.1D2 is an embryonic liver cell line that is cultured on gelatin covered plates at 32 °C with 5 % CO₂. Culture media consists of 40.5 % α -MEM, 50 % MyeloCult, 7.5 % FBS with 50 μ M β -Mercaptoethanol, 2 mM GlutaMAX, 100 U/mL penicillin, 100 U/mL streptomycin, 10⁻⁶ M hydrocortisone and 20 % 0.2 nm filtered conditioned media from previous EL08.1D2 cultures. This cell line has been proven to support the generation of NK cells from human haematopoietic precursors (Grzywacz et al.,

2011, Abdulrazzak et al., 2010). This cell line was kindly provided by Dr. Robert Oostedrop.

2.1.2.5. HT-29

Colorectal adenocarcinoma cell line established from the primary tumour of a 44 year old female. The cells grow adherently at 37 $^{\circ}$ C, 5 $^{\circ}$ CO₂ and 96 $^{\circ}$ humidity in complete media.

2.1.2.6. K562 cells

K562 cells are a chronic myeloid leukaemia (CML) cell line (Lozzio and Lozzio, 1975) that is grown in a single cell suspension at 37 °C, 5 % CO₂ and 96 % humidity in complete media. The cell line is sensitive to NK cell-mediated killing due to the absence of MHC class I antigens and the high expression of NKG2D ligands, which leads to strong activation of NK cells (Bae et al., 2012).

2.1.2.7. GFP-K562 cells

1 x 10^6 K562 cells were transfected with the lentivirus pHRSinCpptSEW kindly supplied by Dr. Michael Blundell (UCL, Institute of Child Health) at a concentration of 1 x $10^9/200 \mu$ L in complete media. 48h post-transfection, the expression of EGFP was analysed via flow cytometry. To ensure the EGFP gene was stably expressed the media was replenished on a regular basis before sorting for the EGFP⁺ population using the FACSAria I cell sorter (BD Biosciences, US).

2.1.2.8. MCF-7

MCF-7 is a breast adenocarcinoma cell line that grows adherently at 37 $^{\circ}$ C, 5 % CO₂ and 96 % humidity in complete media.

2.1.2.9. Melanoma cell lines

Two cells lines established from primary (MELHO) and metastatic (1520) melanoma were kindly supplied by Prof. Francesco Colucci (Cambridge University). His group cultured the cells to obtain both susceptible and resistant fractions to BRAF inhibitors. All cell lines grow adherently at 37 °C, 5 % CO₂ and 96 % humidity in complete media.

2.1.2.10. RAJI

Burkitt lymphoma cell line that was established from an 11 year old male (Pulvertaft, 1964). It is one of the prototypical NK cell-resistant cell lines and grows as single cells or clustered in suspension at 37 °C, 5 % CO₂ and 96 % humidity in complete media.

2.2. Methods

2.2.1. Molecular biology

2.2.1.1. RNA extraction

The RNeasy Mini Kit was used to extract RNA according to manufacturer's guidelines. RNaseZap was used for cleaning pipettes and work surfaces. RNA samples were tested for quality and quantified using NanoDrop-1000 Spectrophotometer.

2.2.1.2. Complementary DNA

The reagents used for the reverse transcription reaction are listed in table 2.10.

Reagent	Provider	Location
dNTPs	Life Technologies	Paisley, UK
DTT 0.1M	Life Technologies	Paisley, UK
Random primers 500 µg/mL	Promega	Southampton, UK
Recombinant RNA sin inhibitor	Promega	Southampton, UK
RNAase/DNAse free water	Life Technologies	Paisley, UK
RNase zap	Life Technologies	Paisley, UK
SuperScript II Reverse Transcriptase	Life Technologies	Paisley, UK

 Table 2.10. Reverse transcription reagents.

Complimentary DNA (cDNA) was produced by incubating 2 μ L RNA at 100 ng/ μ L with 7 μ L of sterile water, 2 μ L random primers at 600 μ g/mL and 1 μ L 25 nM dNTPs in a Mastercycle thermocycler. The reaction was first heated at 65 °C for 5 min, before being placed on ice for 5 min. Then, 4 μ L of buffer 5X, 2 μ L of DTT (100 mM) and 1 μ L of recombinant RNasin ribonuclease inhibitor 40 U/ μ L was added. The mixture was then incubated at 25 °C for 10 min, followed by 42 °C for 2 min. Next 1 μ L Superscript III Reverse transcriptase 200 IU/ μ L was added and the mixture further incubated at 42 °C for 50 min then 70 °C for 15 min. Samples could

then be stored at -20 $^{\circ}$ C (maximum one week). Prior to use samples were resuspended in 40 μ L sterile water.

2.2.1.3. Real time-PCR

Precision 2X real time PCR master mix with low ROX and SYBR green was used for all real time PCR reactions. The reference gene kit geNorm was used for optimal determination of housekeeping genes for all reactions. The selected genes included ATP synthase 5B (ATP5B), unbiquitin C (UBC) and topoisomerase 1 (TOP 1). Primers were either selected from published studies or designed via NCBI (table 2.9). All reactions were performed using the following PCR programme: 2 min 50 °C, 10 min 95 °C, and 50 cycles of 15 seconds 95 °C and 1 min 60 °C. Additionally a dissociation stage was added of 1 cycle at 95 °C for 15 seconds, 60 °C for 1 min, 95 °C for 15 seconds and 60 °C for 15 seconds was added at the end of each PCR reaction to determine specificity of amplification. Results are presented as target gene expression relative to housekeeping gene expression therefore the higher the ratio the lower the amount of messenger RNA (mRNA) of the gene of interest.

The reactions were carried out in a 96 well hard shell PCR plate form BioRad with optical adhesive films from Applied Biosystems. The real time PCR analysis was performed using CFX96 Real time PCR system.

2.2.1.4. Primers

All primers were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich (US) and sequences can be found in table 2.11.

Primer	Sequence	Conc (nM)	Source	
EOMES	F: 5'-ACTGGTTCCCACTGGATGAG-3' R: 5'-CCACGCCATCCTCTGTAACT-3'	300nm	(Hertoghs al., 2010)	et
T-BET	F: 5'-GGATGCGCCAGGAAGTTTCA-3' R: 5'-CTCTGGCTCTCCGTCGTTCA-3'	300nm	(Pinho et 2012)	al.,

Table 2.11. Primer sequences.

2.2.2. Mononuclear cell separation

Cord blood mononuclear cells (CBMCs) were obtained from heparinised CB mixed with an equal volume of transport media at room temperature (RT). 35 mL of diluted whole blood was layered onto 15 mL of Ficoll-Paque PLUS. The mononuclear layer was separated via density gradient centrifugation at 2000 rpm for 30 min at RT without break. Where healthy controls were required peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) were obtained from heparinised PB separated via density centrifugation at 1800 rpm for 25 min at RT without break where 25 mL of diluted whole blood was layered onto 25 mL of Lympholyte.

2.2.3. Freezing and thawing cells

Isolated CD34⁺ cells were re-suspended in FBS + 10 % DMSO on ice and frozen at a concentration of 1 x 10^6 cells/mL. Differentiated NK cells were re-suspended in AB serum + 10 % DMSO at 1 x 10^6 and 5 x 10^6 cells/mL. All cells were kept at -80 °C in a CoolCell® freezing container for 12 h before transfer to liquid nitrogen.

Frozen cells were thawed in a 37 °C water bath before transfer to 1 mL of thawing mix and the addition of 10 mL of warm complete media.

2.2.4. Cell isolations

CD34⁺ CB cells were isolated using the Miltenyi Biotec CD34 microbead kit. A modified protocol by Jaatinen and Laine (Jaatinen and Laine, 2007) was implemented involving two labelling steps to improve purity. Here the manufacturer's instructions are followed before an additional labelling step with 25 μ L FcR blocking reagent and 25 μ L microbeads for 15 min at 4 °C afterwards the cells are passed through an MS column. All solutions were kept at 4 °C to avoid antibody dissociation and the labelling buffer was supplemented with 20 % AB serum, which prevents non-specific binding. The remaining procedure was performed according to the manufacturers' protocol. The isolation purities were analysed following the International Society of Hematotherapy and Graft Engineering (ISHAGE) guidelines (Barnett et al., 1999) as shown in Figure 2.1 The mean purity (%) ± SD of all isolations carried out was 91.27 ± 4.28%.



Figure 2.1. Purity of CD34⁺ isolations from CB. Representative flow cytometry plots showing (A) Lymphocyte gate (B) Gating on all CD45⁺ cells (B) and viability staining with DAPI (C) Gating for CD34⁺ vs. SSC (D) Gating for CD45^{dim} (E). Final purity calculated as percentage of double positive CD133⁺CD34⁺ population (F) divided by total events of live cells.

Frozen CD34⁺ PBSC samples were kindly supplied by Kwee Yong (UCL, Cancer Institute).

NK cells were isolated using the Miltenyi Biotec NK cell negative selection kit. The manufacturer's instructions were followed throughout the isolation except the cells were re-suspended in 5 mL instead of 500 μ L before being passed through LS columns and washing steps were performed with 2 x 7 mL of MACS buffer. Purity of the cells was determined by gating on the live CD56⁺CD3⁻ populations as shown in Figure 2.2. The mean purity (%) ± SD of all isolations carried out was 78.2 ± 5.43 for PBNK cells and 80.4 ± 6.21 for CBNK cells. The mean purity (%) ± SD of CBCD34⁺-NK cells was 94.2 ± 4.15.



Figure 2.2. Purity of NK cell isolations from PB, CB and CBCD34⁺-NK cells. Representative flow cytometry plots showing NK cells isolated from PBMCs (A), CBMCs (B) and CBCD34⁺-NK cells (C). Lymphocytes gated according to forward versus side scatter and then live NK cells gated based on the expression of CD56 and absence of CD3.

2.2.5. Culture conditions for NK cell differentiation

The basic culture media for NK cell differentiation consisted of a 2:1 ratio of DMEM high glucose with L-glutamine and Ham's F12 medium supplemented with 50 μ M β -Mercaptoethanol, 50 μ M ethanolamine, 20 mg/L ascorbic acid, 50 μ g/L sodium selenite, 1 % penicillin & streptomycin and 20 % heat-inactivated human AB serum. Cultures were hemi-depleted on a weekly basis with medium containing the following cytokines: for the first three weeks 10 ng/mL IL-15, 20 ng/mL IL-7, 20 ng/mL c-kit ligand, 10 ng/mL Flt3 ligand and 5 ng/mL IL-3 (week 1 only) and for the final two weeks 50 ng/mL IL-15 only.

2.2.6. Flow cytometry

Samples were run using the BD LSR Fortessa (US) and data analysed by FlowJo version vX0.7.

2.2.7. Surface Staining

Cells were incubated in the dark at 4 °C for 10 min with fluorochrome-conjugated mAbs, washed and re-suspended in FACS buffer. Data was acquired using a BD Biosciences LSR Fortessa and analysed using Flowjo vX0.7 software.

2.2.8. Cellular stimulation

Cells were incubated without stimulus, with K562 cells at a ratio of 1:1 or PMA (100 ng/mL) and Ionomycin (10 ng/mL) at 37 °C, 5 % CO₂ and 96 % humidity 96 well U bottomed plates.

2.2.9. Intracellular staining

After stimulation for 1 h GolgiStopTM was added to each well as per manufacturer's instructions and incubated for a further 4 h. Cells were blocked with 100 μ L 10 % mouse serum to prevent non-specific binding of the Fc receptors before surface staining with anti-CD56, -CD16 and -CD3. Permeabilisation and fixation was then carried out using the BD Cytofix/Cytoperm Plus kit. Cells were then stained with antibody or appropriate isotype control before analysis by flow cytometry.

2.2.10. CD107a degranulation assay

After stimulation for 2 h cells were blocked with 100 μ L 10 % mouse serum in staining buffer for 10 min at RT before surface staining with anti-CD56, -CD16 and - CD3. The cells were then washed and stained with anti-CD107a or appropriate isotype control for 45 min before analysis by flow cytometry.

2.2.11. Blocking

Death receptors were blocked to analyse their involvement in killing by primed NK cells. Cells were incubated for 30 min at RT with optimised blocking antibody concentration alongside isotype control. Overnight incubation with CTV-1 lysate followed before assessing function by a 4h *in vitro* cytotoxicity assay against NK cell resistant RAJI cells.

2.2.12. CFSE

NK cells (1 x 10^6) were labelled with 2 μ M Celltrace CFSE Cell Proliferation kit according to the manufacturer's protocol. The stained cells were then re-suspended, transferred to 96 well round bottomed plates and stimulated with 1 ng/mL IL-15 and either 200 IU or 1000 IU IL-2. Proliferation was analysed by flow cytometry at days 0, 2, 5 and 7.

2.2.13. NK cell priming

NK cell priming was performed using a lysate produced from CTV-1 cells that were kindly supplied by Prof M. Lowdell (UCL). The lysate was produced by 3 freeze thaw cycles at -80 °C and 37 °C respectively. Genomic DNA was removed by the

addition of 3 μ g of pulmozyme per 5 x 10⁶ of cells. NK cells and CTV-1 lysate were incubated at 37 °C, 5% CO₂ and 96 % humidity overnight at an NK cell-to-lysate ratio of 1:2 in complete media (North et al., 2007).

2.2.14. Flow cytometry based cytotoxicity assay

Target cells were labelled with PKH26 Red Fluorescent Cell Linker Kit as per manufacturer's instructions. Target and effector cells were seeded in FACS tubes at a target-to-effector ratio of 1:5 in 400 μ L in triplicate and incubated at 37 °C, 5 % CO₂ and 96 % humidity for 4 h. Samples were labelled with the viability dye TO-PRO-3 iodide and analysed by flow cytometry. An example of the gating strategy can be seen in figure 2.3.



Figure 2.3. Representative flow cytometry plots of *in vitro* **killing assay.** Gate on forward/side scatter before selecting PKH26⁺ population. Cytotoxicity then assessed by viability stain. A) *in vitro* K562 cytotoxicity assay B) Patient AML blast cytotoxicity assay.

2.2.15. In vivo killing assays

Sub-lethally irradiated adult NSG mice (8 weeks old) were infused by intravenous injection 4 h after conditioning with 1 x 10^{6} GFP-K562 cells, or PKH26 labelled patient AML blasts. 24 h later they were injected intravenously with 20 x 10^{6} CBCD34⁺-NK cells for the K562 assay or 20 x 10^{6} resting or primed CBCD34⁺-NK cell for the AML assay. A triplicate of non-injected control mice was carried for each experiment. After 24 h the BM, lungs, liver and spleen were harvested. Each sample was then passed through a cell strainer to make a cell suspension and red blood cell lysis was performed. The cells were then surface stained with anti-CD56, anti-CD3 and analysed by FACS. All experiments were performed in agreement with Home Office regulations (project license 80/1293).

2.2.16. ⁵¹Cr release assay

The target K562 cell line (1 x 10⁶) was labelled with 100 μ Ci .⁵¹Cr for 4 h at 37 °C, 5 % CO₂ and 96 % humidity before washing twice with 1X PBS. Effector cells were plated at an effector-to-target ratio of 1:1, 5:1 and 10:1 in triplicate. Maximum chromium release was determined by incubating targets with 1 % Triton X-100 in 1X PBS and minimum chromium release was determined by incubation with RPMI + 10 % FBS. Following a 4 h co-culture at 37 °C, the cells were pelleted by centrifugation and then 30 μ L of supernatant was collected per sample and left to dry overnight. To assess chromium release, 30 μ L of Scintillation counter was used to read the plates. Percentage of specific lysis = (experimental release – spontaneous release)/(maximum release – spontaneous release) x 100.

2.2.17. Telomere length analysis

To investigate the cell "age" telomere length analysis was performed in line with manufacturer's instructions using the telomere PNA kit/FITC. Denatured samples and control cells are incubated with a fluorescein-conjugated peptide nucleic acid (PNA) probe. After incubation with a DNA staining solution cells are analysed by flow cytometry. Telomere length is then calculated relative to the control cells.

2.2.18. Statistics

Statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism v.6 software. Statistical analysis was carried out using the Mann Whitney test. Results are presented as median \pm range. Corrected p values < 0.05 (*),< 0.01 (**) and < 0.001 (***) were considered statistically significant.

Chapter 3

The Function and Phenotype of NK Cells Differentiated *in vitro* from CBCD34⁺ Cells

3.1 Introduction

NK cells function by two key mechanisms. They are able to kill target cells via secretion of granules containing perforin/granzymes or via activation of death receptor pathways such as TRAIL or FAS/FASL. NK cells can also produce cytokines such as IFNγ, TNFα and GM-CSF (Vivier et al., 2004). It has been reported that PBNK cells and CBNK cells have a distinct function from one another (Cooper, 2001). CBNK cell populations are more naïve and heterogeneous compared to their PBNK cell counterparts (Hoshina et al., 1999, Tanaka et al., 2003) and resting CD56^{dim} PBNK cells have been shown to be substantially more cytotoxic than CD56^{dim} CBNK cells (Luevano et al., 2012). This could be attributed to the distinct phenotype of CBNK cells that have a higher expression of inhibitory receptors and lower expression of adhesion markers (Wang et al., 2007, Tanaka et al., 2003). Full function, comparable to that of PBNK cells can however be rescued by cytokine activation (Alnabhan et al., 2014). These fundamental differences may therefore imply that NK cells differentiated from CB CD34⁺ cells may also have an alternative phenotypic and functional profile to PBNK cells and CBNK cells.

It has previously been shown that frozen CB CD34⁺ cells can be used to produce high numbers of functional NK cells (Luevano et al., 2014). Here a thorough characterisation of the functional properties of CBCD34⁺-NK cells was performed clearly defining cytotoxicity against K562 cells, intracellular IFN- γ , granzyme B and perforin expression, degranulation and cytokine release. A functional comparison with freshly isolated PBNK cells and CBNK cells however has not yet been carried out. It is therefore important to identify how the function of CBCD34⁺-NK cells compares to that of other cell sources. If their function is equivalent to other cell sources they could offer an additional option for clinical application. If a difference is observed this may imply that prior activation or treatment prior to infusion may be necessary. The next logical step in clinical translation of NK cell immunotherapy is therefore elucidating how CBCD34⁺-NK cell phenotype and function compares to that of freshly isolated PBNK cells and CBNK cells.

A majority of previous studies assessing NK cell function of cells differentiated *in vitro* focus mainly on using the standard Cr⁵¹ release assay against K562 cells (Luevano et al., 2014, Spanholtz et al., 2010, Woll et al., 2005). The *in vitro* proliferation of the cells after the culture period is often an essential function that is ignored. In order for an immunotherapy to target a malignancy *in vivo* it is imperative that the cells can further proliferate and persist. The long-term culture of lymphocytes has shown a poor proliferation profile (Cheng et al., 2013) in a clinical setting implying that constant cytokine stimulation results in a senescent cell population and resultant poor cytotoxic effect *in vivo*. IL-2 and IL-15 are key cytokines involved in the activation, differentiation and proliferation of NK cells (Liu et al., 2000, Yu et al., 2000, Fehniger et al., 2002). It is therefore important to assess how IL-2 and IL-15 stimulation effects NK cell proliferate following additional cytokine stimulation then it will be unlikely that CBCD34⁺-NK cells will be able to proliferate, persist and target malignancies once infused into the patient.

The differentiation of a healthy NK cell population is imperative to the development of a clinically effective therapy. Surprisingly literature studying the differentiation markers on a molecular and cellular level of NK cells is limited. EOMES and TBET have been identified as key markers of lymphocyte exhaustion and their down regulation is associated with poor NK cell cytotoxicity against tumour cells (Simonetta et al., 2015). Telomere length shortening occurs *in vitro* with every cell division and *in vivo* with age, telomere length can thus be an indicator of the residual life span of normal somatic cells (Mariani et al., 2003). Further the terminal differentiation marker CD57 can identify the life stage of NK cells as the expression of CD57 increases with age (Lopez-Verges et al., 2010). A fully functional yet younger cell profile would be more desirable for clinical application as an improved survival *in vivo* would likely be seen.

Deficient expression of HLA class I molecules on AML cells (Elkins et al., 1984) make them an excellent target for cell mediated NK cell lysis. The GvL effect by NK cells could be used to prevent relapse post HSCT or as a therapy alone to eradicate residual leukaemic cells post chemotherapy. It has previously been shown that NK cells are capable of killing AML cells *in vitro* (Brune et al., 1996) and further a clinical trial carried out by Dolstra and colleagues (Dolstra et al., 2015) using NK cells differentiated from CB has shown they could induce and sustain CR in elderly AML patients. Assessing the ability of CBCD34⁺-NK cells to target AML blasts in comparison to PBNK cells is therefore an additional function that would further

In this chapter the effect of cytokine stimulation on proliferation of CBCD34⁺-NK cells is compared to that of resting PBNK cells and CBNK cells. Further assessments of key molecular and cellular markers of differentiation are performed to compare the cell age of CBCD34⁺-NK cells in comparison to NK cell controls. In addition it was identified if CBCD34⁺-NK cells could kill the K562 cell line *in vivo* as *in vivo*

function is fundamental for clinical trial approval. Finally the ability of CBCD34⁺-NK cells to target patient AML blasts *in vitro* was studied in comparison to PBNK cell controls. The function of CBCD34⁺-NK cells in response to these stimuli will help to determine if NK cells differentiated from CBCD34⁺ cells demonstrate equivalent functions as PBNK cells and CBNK cells.

3.2 Results

3.2.1. Natural Killer cells differentiated *in vitro* can respond to the same concentration of IL-2 as PBNK cells

Due to their immature phenotype it has previously been shown that CBNK cells require a significantly higher concentration of IL-2 to further proliferate *in vitro* in comparison to PBNK cells (Luevano et al., 2012). Therefore not only must it be identified if CBCD34⁺-NK cells can further proliferate but also what concentration of IL-2 is required to achieve this stimulation. The response of CBCD34⁺-NK cells was therefore tested against 200 IU and 1000 IU of IL-2, the optimum concentration to activate PBNK and CBNK cells respectively. Proliferation was then assessed by CFSE analysis, here cell divisions are assessed by measuring the decrease in fluorescence over time via flow cytometry (Quah and Parish, 2010). It can be seen that NK cells differentiated *in vitro* are capable of responding to both concentrations of IL-2 as shown by CFSE dilution for each condition tested (figure 3.1A). Further there is no difference observed in the degree of proliferation as measured by the MFI of CFSE where at day 30 the MFI after stimulation with 200 IU was 26353 (21254 -36139) in comparison to 27188 (20857 - 36185) after stimulation with 1000 IU and at D35 the MFI was 8808 (1642 - 9936) after stimulation with 200 IU and 6311 (5146 – 7140) after stimulation with 1000 IU (figure 3.1B). CBCD34⁺-NK cells can therefore proliferate *in vitro* after stimulation with the same concentration of IL-2 as PBNK cells hereafter 200 IU of IL-2 was used in this work to stimulate CBCD34⁺-NK cells.



Figure 3.1. Identifying the IL-2 concentration required for CBCD34⁺-NK cell proliferation. CFSE was used to analysis the proliferation of CBCD34⁺-NK cells after stimulation with 200 (n = 3) or 1000 IU (n = 3) of IL-2. A) Representative gating strategy at D33 B) Representative FACS plot of CFSE dilution where the red line represents day 30, blue line day 33 and orange line day 35. C) The median MFI CFSE (\pm range) at day 30, day 33 and day 35 of culture corresponding to day 2, 5 and 7 post-activation by CBCD34⁺-NK cells is shown.

3.2.2. Natural Killer cells differentiated *in vitro* can further proliferate following additional cytokine stimulation

It is a common finding that after long-term exposure to cytokines *in vitro* lymphocytes can start to demonstrate a senescent cell profile and fail to respond to additional stimulation and show poor proliferation (Childs and Berg, 2013). This is the result of the down-regulation of cytokine receptors during long-term proliferation *in vitro* (Hedfors and Brinchmann, 2003). If NK cells fail to respond to cytokine stimulation *in vitro* it is unlikely that they would be able to mount an immune response against cancer cells *in vivo* as they would be unable to further proliferate once infused into the patient and persist. It is therefore not only necessary to identify

if CBCD34⁺-NK cells can respond to further cytokine stimulation but also that they are capable of responding to the same degree as PBNK and CBNK cell controls. If their proliferative ability was inferior to other NK cell sources they would unlikely be a successful cell product for clinical application. Therefore to identify if CBCD34⁺-NK cells can further respond to additional cytokine stimulation proliferation was assessed by CFSE analysis after stimulation with two cytokines IL-2 and IL-15. The response of CBCD34⁺-NK cells to these cytokines was compared to the response of PBNK cells and CBNK cells as controls. IL-15 was also assessed in this study in addition to IL-2 as it is a key stimulator of NK cell differentiation and proliferation (Liu et al., 2000) and has also been identified as being superior at inducing activation and proliferation of CBNK cells *in vitro* (Alnabhan et al., 2014).

Figure 3.2A shows that CBCD34⁺-NK cells are capable of further proliferation in response to IL-2 and IL-15 as shown by the decreased CFSE MFI. IL-2 stimulated NK cells had an MFI of 178838.5 (17006 – 19261) at day 30 that was significantly reduced to 9638.5 (7826 – 12232) at day 35 (p < 0.05) and IL-15 stimulated NK cells had an MFI of 17639 (16779 – 19287) at day 30 that was significantly reduced to 9446 (7506 – 10732) at day 35 (p < 0.05). In addition the cells are able to demonstrate the same degree of proliferation as PBNK cells (Figure 3.2B) and CBNK cells (Figure 3.2C) and there is no significant difference in the level of response after NK cells of any source are stimulated with either IL-2 or IL-15. It can therefore be concluded that NK cells differentiated *in vitro* from CBCD34⁺ cells can respond to cytokines as proficiently as freshly isolated PBNK cells and CBNK cells.



Figure 3.2. The proliferation of CBCD34⁺ NK cells, PBNK cells and CBNK cells following additional cytokine stimulation *in vitro*. CFSE analysis was used to assess the proliferation of CBCD34⁺-NK cells (A), PBNK cells (B) and CBNK cells (C) after stimulation with 200 IU of IL-2 for CBCD34⁺ and PBNK cells and 1000 IU of IL-2 for CBNK cells or 20 ng/mL IL-15. Median MFI of CFSE (\pm range) CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n=4), PBNK cells (n=4) and CBNK cells (n=4) is shown.* p < 0.05.

3.2.3. NK cells differentiated *in vitro* have a longer telomere length than PBNK cells and CBNK cells

Exhaustion and therefore reduced anti-tumour activity is associated with long-term *in vitro* culture of NK cells. It is therefore important to assess the levels of key differentiation markers of CBCD34⁺-NK cells and assess how those levels compare to resting PBNK and CBNK cells. EOMES and TBET are key molecular markers of

cellular exhaustion (Gill et al., 2012) and their down-regulation is associated with impaired cytotoxicity *in vivo* (Simonetta et al., 2015). Real time-PCR was therefore used to compare the expression of EOMES and TBET by resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells, PBNK cells and CBNK cells. Figure 3.3 shows that there was no significant difference observed in the expression of these markers where the relative expression of EOMES by CBCD34⁺-NK cells, PBNK cells or CBNK cells was 1.424 (1.357 - 1.511), 1.324 (1.220 - 1.426) and 1.308 (1.205 - 1.371) respectively. Whilst the relative expression of TBET was 1.382 (1.326 - 1.449) for CBCD34⁺-NK cells, 1.244 (1.209 - 1.326) for PBNK cells and 1.300 (1.226 – 1.335) for CBNK cells. Therefore CBCD34⁺-NK cells do not demonstrate an exhausted molecular phenotype as they show an equivalent expression of EOMES and TBET in comparison to resting PBNK cells and CBNK cells.



Figure 3.3. How the expression of EOMES and TBET by CBCD34⁺ NK cells compares to PBNK cells and CBNK cells. EOMES and T-bet expression was analysed by RT-PCR. Median relative expression (\pm range) of CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n = 6), PBNK cells (n = 6) and CBNK cells (n = 6) is shown.

Lymphocytes undergo a limited number of cell divisions in their lifetime ultimately entering a proliferative state called replicative senescence; telomere shortening has therefore been identified as the measure that can identify cell age (Bodnar et al., 1998). Telomere length is reduced as it moves closer to replicative senescence, therefore comparing the telomere length of CBCD34⁺-NK cells, PBNK cells and CBNK cells can give an accurate assessment of cell age. Figure 3.4 shows that CBCD34⁺-NK cells have a significantly longer relative telomere length in comparison to PBNK cells 17.44 % (12.11 - 22.05) vs 11.29 % (9.71 – 15.23) (p < 0.05) and although no significance was observed, this trend was also seen with CBNK cells where the relative telomere length was 14.23 % (8.36 – 17.55). CBCD34⁺-NK cells therefore have a younger cell age than NK cells from other sources, this would imply an ability to survive and persist for longer *in vivo*.



Figure 3.4. Comparative telomere length of CBCD34⁺ NK cells, PBNK cells and CBNK cells. A telomere PNA kit was used to analysis telomere length analysis. Median relative telomere length (\pm range) of CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n = 6), PBNK cells (n = 6) and CBNK cells (n = 6) is shown. ** p < 0.01.

As well as being a marker for memory like NK cells (Lopez-Verges et al., 2011) CD57 is expressed at the last stage of maturation of NK cells and has been associated with cellular exhaustion (Lopez-Verges et al., 2010). The expression level of this marker therefore further characterises the life stage of the NK cells. It can be seen in figure 3.5 that the percentage expression of CD57 on PBNK cells, 54.65 % (42.4 –

74.0) was significantly higher than the expression observed on CBCD34⁺-NK cells, 8.58 % (2.04 – 17.2) (p < 0.001) and CBNK cells, 28.4 % (18.8 – 40.3) (p < 0.001). CBNK cells also had a significantly higher CD57 expression over CBCD34⁺-NK cells (p < 0.001) showing that CBCD34⁺-NK cells have a less differentiated phenotype over PBNK cells and CBNK cells.



Figure 3.5. How the percentage expression of CD57 by CBCD34⁺ NK cells compares to PBNK cells and CBNK cells. A) Representative FACS plot CD57 expression B) Percentage CD57 expression (\pm range) of CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n = 9), PBNK cells (n = 9) and CBNK cells (n = 9) is shown. *** p < 0.001.

3.2.4. K562 cells can be killed in vivo by NK cells differentiated in vitro

The development of a successful cellular immunotherapy is dependent on the NK cells differentiated *in vitro* being able to function and have a cytotoxic effect *in vivo*. Due to the absence of MHC class I on K562 cells, they are highly susceptible to NK cell-mediated lysis and are therefore considered the gold standard target for assessing

NK cell cytotoxic function (Pross et al., 1981). Further it has previously been shown that resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells are able to kill K562 cells *in vitro* (Luevano et al., 2014). It was therefore investigated whether the differentiated NK cells could kill the NK cell susceptible K562 cell line in an NSG mouse model. Irradiated NSG mice were injected with 1 x 10⁶ GFP-K562 cells and then injected 24 h later with either 20 x 10^6 CBCD34⁺-NK cells or PBS as a control. After 24 h, the bone marrow, lungs, liver and spleen were harvested and analysed by flow cytometry.

A representative FACS plot analysis of a subject injected with K562 cells only and K562 cells plus NK cells can be seen in figure 3.6 A and B respectively. GFP-K562 cells could be detected in the bone marrow, 6.24 % (4.3 - 6.99) liver, 10.46 % (9.69 - 11.4) lungs, 1.07 % (0.45 - 7.42) and spleen, 65.8 % (57.1 - 70.2) 48 h post injection (figure 3.7A). There was a significantly decreased percentage of GFP-K562 cells detected in the liver, 5.6 % (4.47 - 9.64) and spleen, 52.4 % (37.4 - 59.7) of the NSG mice injected with CBCD34⁺-NK cells in comparison to the control (p < 0.05). To support this CBCD34⁺-NK cells were shown to persist in these organs where 23.8 % (17.9 - 33.9) was detected in the liver and 6.24 % (3.31 - 17.3) was detected in the spleen (figure 3.7B) demonstrating killing of GFP-K562 cells. Resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells are therefore fully functional *in vivo*.



Figure 3.6. Representative FACS Plot of Killing of K562 cells *in vivo*. A) Spleen of control mouse injected with GFP-K562 cells only. B) Spleen of mouse injected with GFP-K562 cells and CBCD34⁺-NK cells.



Figure 3.7. Killing of K562 cells *in vivo*. NSG mice were injected with GFP-K562 cells followed by CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n=5) or PBS (n=4) A) Median percentage of GFP-K562 (\pm range) detected in the BM, liver, lungs and spleen. B) Median percentage of NK cells (\pm range) detected in the bone marrow, liver, lungs and spleen. Statistical analysis was performed using Mann-Whitney test * p<0.05.

3.2.5. Resting CBCD34⁺ and PBNK cells are able to target K562 cells *in vitro* but not patient AML blasts

Previously it has been shown that CBCD34⁺-NK cells are able to target the NK susceptible cell line K562 in vitro and in vivo. It is fundamental to therefore identify how the cytotoxicity of CBCD34⁺-NK cells compares to freshly isolated PBNK cells and identify if they are capable of demonstrating a cytotoxic effect against tumour cells in vitro. This being a key function required for targeting malignancies and preventing relapse in patients. Cytotoxicity was assessed by a flow cytometry based method as primary cells are poor at up taking Cr⁵¹. Figure 3.7A shows that resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells and PBNK cells were capable of targeting the NK cell susceptible cell line K562 to the same degree, 38.04 % (14.94 - 49.69) vs 46.40 % (41.92 - 50.89) respectively showing that NK cells from both cell sources are fully functional *in vitro* supporting previous literature (Luevano et al., 2014). NK cells of any source must also be able to kill patient samples in order to produce a translatable clinical therapy. Cytotoxicity was therefore assessed against AML samples varying in severity from M1-M4. It can be seen in figure 3.7B that there was some degree of killing observed by both CBCD34⁺-NK cells 2.66 % (0 – 15.37) and PBNK cells (3.32 % (0 - 20.39) however these results were variable and inconsistent. There was no significance difference observed between NK cells from either source, further activation of NK cells is therefore required.



Figure 3.8. Killing of AML and K562 cells *in vitro* by CBCD34⁺-NK cells and PBNK cells. A flow cytometry based assay was used to assess *in vitro* cytotoxicity A) Median specific K562 lysis (\pm range) by CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n = 8) and PBNK cells (n = 8), 8 different donors were used. B) Median specific AML lysis (\pm range) by CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n = 18) and PBNK cells (n = 18) *in vitro* against 6 different AML samples, 18 different donors were used.

3.3. Discussion

The differentiation of NK cells from CBCD34⁺-cells offer a rich source of highly functional cells that could provide an off-the-shelf immunotherapy. Here the function of the CBCD34⁺-NK cells is further characterised in order to elucidate how their function compares to resting PBNK cells and CBNK cells.

NK cell proliferation post infusion is essential for the development of a successful immunotherapy. However long-term culture of lymphocytes prior to clinical application has been associated with poor proliferation *in vivo* (Childs and Berg, 2013). Previous literature documents the *in vivo* proliferation of NK cells expanded from PBNK cells and CBNK cells (Alici et al., 2008, Fujisaki et al., 2009b, Berg et al., 2009, Shah et al., 2013). To our knowledge this is the first study that has observed successful proliferation *in vitro* of NK cells differentiated *in vitro* from CB CD34⁺ cells. It is further shown here that CBCD34⁺-NK cells can proliferate to the same degree as resting PBNK cells and CBNK cells following additional cytokine stimulation *in vitro*. This will therefore enable expansion of the CBCD34⁺-NK cells once infused into a patient and successful targeting of malignancies.

It has been identified that as normal haematopoetic cells divide *in vitro* or *in vivo* telomere length is reduced, telomere length is therefore considered a "molecular clock that triggers senescence" (Bodnar et al., 1998). This is the first time that the telomere length of CBCD34⁺-NK cells has been compared to that of PBNK cells and CBNK cells. Expansion of PBNK cells using the K562 cell line genetically modified to express 4-1BB ligand and interleukin 15 (K562-mb15-41BBL) has been shown to achieve an expansion of 277-fold in 21 days, however further proliferation was

limited by telomere shortening and cell senescence. Telomere shortening could be reversed by implementation of the human telomerase reverse transcriptase gene, demonstrating a fundamental relationship between telomere length and NK cell survival (Fujisaki et al., 2009a). Telomere length of NK cells differentiated from iPSCs was much longer than those expanded from PB (Scaria et al., 2014). Further Ouyang (Ouyang et al., 2007) showed that reduced telomere length could be attributed to poor NK cell function in the elderly. Interestingly it can be seen here that CBCD34⁺-NK cells have telomeres longer than PBNK cells and CBNK cells implying their road to cell senescence is longer and are therefore likely to have an improved persistence *in vivo* and be able to target tumour cells more efficiently.

CD57 has been identified as an NK cell marker of terminal differentiation and poor responsiveness to cytokines (Lopez-Verges et al., 2010). Characterising the expression of CD57 on NK cells could therefore aid in understanding how cells might respond *in vivo*. Other work has suggested that the expression of CD57 is a marker of NK cell maturation and enhanced cytotoxic capacity instead of an indicator of cell anergy (Nielsen et al., 2013). However it can be seen here that CBCD34⁺-NK cells have a significantly lower expression of CD57 in comparison to PBNK cells and CBNK cells without any variation in cytotoxic effect against the K562 cell line or AML patient blasts in comparison to PBNK cells. It can therefore be hypothesized that a CD57 expression threshold is to be reached to demonstrate full NK cell maturation but as expression increases past this threshold cell senescence can be correlated. Further as an increased expression of CD57 has also been associated with a reduced sensitivity to cytokines this could further support previous work that CBCD34⁺-NK cells can survive and persist for longer *in vivo*
over other NK cell sources (Luevano et al., 2014). Interestingly it can also be observed here that resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells have a much higher persistence *in vivo* in comparison to another method of differentiating NK cells *in vitro* from CB CD34⁺ cells (Cany et al., 2013) where cells 2.7-2.8 % of cells were detected in the lungs in comparison to 9.93 %-27.4% here and 2.4 % - 2.6 % was detected in the liver in comparison to 17.9 % - 33.9 % here.

Down-regulation of EOMES and TBET has been identified as being associated with an exhausted cell phenotype resulting in an impaired function and inability to target tumour cells in both mice (Gill et al., 2012) and humans (Simonetta et al., 2015). It is shown here that the molecular levels of EOMES and TBET expressed by CBCD34⁺-NK cells is equivalent to those expressed by freshly isolated PBNK cells and CBNK cells. Further, resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells are capable of killing K562 cells *in vitro* at a comparable level to resting PBNK cells (figure 3.7) and other methods of differentiating NK cells *in vitro* from CB CD34⁺ cells (Spanholtz et al., 2010, Spanholtz et al., 2011). CBCD34⁺-NK cells therefore do not express an exhausted phenotype or have the accompanying poor cytotoxicity.

It can therefore be concluded that CBCD34⁺-NK cells demonstrate a younger cell profile without loss of function. This implies an enhanced ability to survive and proliferate when used as a cell therapy in the clinic demonstrating an advantage over PBNK cell and CBNK cells.

Chapter 4

The Activation of NK Cells Differentiated *in vitro* from CBCD34⁺ Cells

4.1. Introduction

The ability of CBCD34⁺-NK cells to target patient cancer cells *in vitro* is essential in order to produce a clinically viable immunotherapy. It has been shown that resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells and PBNK cells exhibit low cytotoxicity against AML blasts *in vitro* (chapter 3), an additional activation step is therefore required. The activation of NK cells with cytokines such as IL-2 is known to enhance the effector function of NK cells and is commonly used for NK cell activation prior to infusion and for *in vivo* expansion in many NK cell clinical trials (Miller et al., 2005, Bachanova et al., 2014, Escudier et al., 1994, Krause et al., 2004, Ishikawa et al., 2004, Lundqvist et al., 2011, Burns et al., 2003, Parkhurst et al., 2011, Szmania et al., 2014, Geller et al., 2011, Shi et al., 2008a). *In vivo* IL-2 infusion refers to the administration of IL-2 intravenously at various time intervals after the initial cell therapy to assist with the survival and proliferation of the cells. Unfortunately, *in vivo* administration of IL-2 has shown toxic effects such as vascular leak syndrome (Krieg et al., 2010) and the preferential expansion of regulatory T cells that suppress NK cell function (Ahmadzadeh and Rosenberg, 2006, Miller et al., 2005, Bachanova et al., 2014).

Many clinical studies have focused mainly on the use of IL-2 to activate NK cells as until recently it was the only cytokines that were approved for clinical use. It has however been reported that cytotoxic function can also be enhanced by the use of other cytokines such as IL-12 (Gaddy et al., 1995), IL-15 (Gaddy and Broxmeyer, 1997) and IL-18 (Nomura et al., 2001). Further it has also been shown that PBNK cells and CBNK cells show differential activation profiles in response to different cytokines where CBNK cells may have a reduced response to IL-2 in comparison to PBNK cells. The combination of IL-15 and IL-18 can significantly enhance the proliferation and cytokine production of CBNK cells (Alnabhan et al., 2014).

Previously it has been shown that tumour-mediated priming of NK cells has an equivalent cytotoxicity against resistant NK cell lines as cytokine activation (North 2007). NK cell priming is a novel method of stimulating NK cells based on a twostep activation process, referred to as priming and triggering. A lysate developed from an acute lymphoblastic leukaemia cell line known as CTV-1 has been shown to prime resting PBNK cells without triggering any cytokine release or cytotoxic activity enabling significantly up regulated cytotoxicity against numerous targets that were previously resistant to NK cell lysis (North 2007, Sabry 2011). This activation methodology has been approved for clinical application and is currently being utilized in ongoing clinical trials where so far persistence and GvL has been observed with limited toxicity (Fehniger et al., 2014, Kottaridis et al., 2015). This method of activation was therefore adopted to identify if it enhanced CBCD34⁺-NK cell function and how this compared to the cytotoxicity induced by primed PBNK cells and CBNK cells. As IL-2 is currently used routinely in numerous clinical trials to activate NK cells, a comparison is necessary with priming to confirm which is the superior activation process for NK cell function against resistant cell lines. Further it is important to assess how the cytotoxicity of the primed cells compares to PBNK cells and CBNK cells.

In this chapter it is assessed how tumour-mediated priming compares to cytokine activation of NK cells at targeting tumour cells *in vitro* and *in vivo*. The comparative

response of CBCD34⁺-NK cells to PBNK cells and CBNK cells will aid the establishment of the most superior NK cell source for clinical application.

4.2. Results

4.2.1. Resting NK cells can be primed by CTV-1 lysate to kill K562 cells and patient AML blasts *in vitro*

As observed in chapter 3 CBCD34⁺-NK cells and PBNK cells exhibit poor cytotoxicity against patient AML blasts. Without robust killing of patient AML cells *in vitro* it is impossible to take an NK cell immunotherapy to the clinic. Therefore activation of NK cells differentiated *in vitro* prior to infusion would be necessary. Clinical trials have shown NK cell immunotherapy to be non-toxic and some efficacy has been observed. Cytokine activation is still yet to produce a clinically robust cell product (Cheng et al., 2013) an alternative method of activation was therefore considered. NK cell priming has been shown to significantly up-regulate NK cell cytotoxicity against NK cell resistant targets, primed CBCD34⁺NK cells could therefore potentially produce a more robust and clinically effective therapy.

The ability of NK cells to target the K562 cell line is the gold standard for assessing cytotoxic activity; therefore first it was assessed if resting and primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells could kill K562 cells as a control. Resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells could kill the K562 cell line, 16.99 % (9.16 – 63.97) showing the cells are fully functional however the primed NK cells showed a significantly enhanced cytotoxic ability, 77.97 % (56.87 – 85.58) (p < 0.001) (Figure 4.1A) supporting previous work (North et al., 2007, Sabry et al., 2011) and demonstrating how priming enhances NK cell killing. Further, figure 4.1B shows that primed, in opposition to resting, CBCD34⁺-NK cells are able to consistently target patient AML blasts *in vitro*. Where resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells are able to specifically lyse 9.01 % (0 – 16.49) of patient AML blasts over 43.51 % (32.90 – 70.64) by primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells (p < 0.001).



Figure 4.1. Resting NK cells can be primed by CTV-1 lysate to kill K562 cells and patient AML blasts *in vitro*. A flow cytometry based assay was used to analyse *in vitro* killing A) Median specific K562 lysis (\pm range) by resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n = 10) and primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n = 10) is shown, 10 different donors were used. B) Median specific AML lysis (\pm range) by resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n = 27 donors) and primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n = 27 donors) is shown against 9 AML samples. Statistical analysis was performed using Mann-Whitney test. **** p < 0.0001.

4.2.2. Comparing the lysis of patient AML blasts, K562 cells and RAJI cells by resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺-NK cells, PBNK cells and CBNK cells

As priming has been shown to be effective at activating CBCD34⁺-NK cells to target patient AML blasts *in vitro* a comparison with IL-2 activation would identify which is the superior activation process for NK cell function against resistant cell lines. Killing activity was assessed by flow cytometry to identify specific cell lysis by resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺-NK cells, PBNK cells and CBNK cells against patient AML blasts, the NK cell susceptible cell line K562 and the NK cell resistant cell line RAJI. As RAJI is well documented as being resistant to NK cell lysis (Hasenkamp et al., 2006) its inclusion here acts as a control to demonstrate that the cells have been successfully activated to overcome resistant cell types. Figure 4.2A shows the specific lysis of patient AML blasts by CBCD34⁺-NK cells where primed NK cells are significantly more cytotoxic than resting or IL-2 stimulated NK cells, 55.03 % (41.63 – 61.91) vs 5.90 % (0 – 13.12) and 6.32 % (0 – 21.33) respectively. Even though K562 cells are susceptible to NK cell lysis the same significant trend is observed where priming results in specific lysis of 76.80 % (58.83 – 84.50) against resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells 51.02 % (10.31 – 63.97) and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺-NK cells 44.40 % (23.80 – 54.73). Assessment of CBCD34⁺-NK cell lysis against the RAJI cell line further confirms the ability of priming to activate NK cells to target resistant cells. Here primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells are capable of targeting 43.42 % (34.95 – 85.51) of the RAJI resistant cell line in comparison to 7.67 % (3.03 – 8.29) by resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells and 7.69 % (3.04 – 50.69) by IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺-NK cells. The same trend of significantly upregulated cell lysis is also observed by primed PBNK cells and primed CBNK cells against patient AML blasts (p< 0.001), K562 cells (p < 0.01) and RAJI cells (p < 0.01) (Figure 4.2B-C).



Figure 4.2. Comparing the lysis of patient AML blasts, K562 cells and RAJI cells by resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺-NK cells, PBNK cells and CBNK cells. A flow cytometry based assay was used to analyse *in vitro* killing. A) Median specific lysis (\pm range) of AML (n = 15) against 5 different AML samples, K562 cells (n = 5) and RAJI cells (n = 5) by resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺-NK cells. B) Median specific lysis (\pm range) of AML (n = 15) against 5 different AML samples, K562 cells (n = 5) and RAJI cells (n = 5) and RAJI cells (n = 5) by resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated PBNK cells. C) Median specific lysis (\pm range) of AML (n = 15) against 5 different AML samples, K562 cells (n = 5) and RAJI cells (n = 5) by resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBNK cells. C) Median specific lysis (\pm range) of AML (n = 15) against 5 different AML samples, K562 cells (n = 5) and RAJI cells (n = 5) by resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBNK cells. Statistical analysis was performed using Mann-Whitney test * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001.

Figure 4.3 compares the level of specific lysis by primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells, primed PBNK cells and primed CBNK cells against patient AML blasts. It can be seen that primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells were significantly less cytotoxic than primed PBNK cells, 54.17 % (41.63 - 61.91) vs 56.57 % (22.05 - 73.84) (p < 0.05) and primed CBNK cells, 61.34 % (45.43 - 74.50) (p < 0.01). This difference however is only 2.394 % less than PBNK cells and 7.164 % less than CBNK cells and is unlikely to have any improved clinical implications. Taken together, it can therefore

be concluded that priming NK cells overnight is a significantly better method of activation over IL-2 stimulation.



Figure 4.3. The cytotoxicity of primed CBCD34⁺ NK cells, primed PBNK cells and primed CBNK cells against patient AML blast samples *in vitro*. A flow cytometry based assay was used to assess *in vitro* killing. The median specific lysis (\pm range) by CBCD34⁺ (n = 15), PBNK (n = 15) and CBNK cells (n = 15) is shown against 5 AML samples, 15 different donors were used. Statistical analysis was performed using Mann-Whitney test * p < 0.05.

4.2.3. Are resting or primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells capable of killing patient AML blasts *in vivo*

After establishing that priming led to higher levels of cytotoxicity *in vitro* against patient AML blasts by CBCD34⁺-NK cells it was then necessary to analyse if this function was maintained *in vivo*. To identify this irradiated NSG mice were injected with 1 x 10⁶ PKH26 labelled AML blasts, and then injected 24 h later with either 20 x 10⁶ resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells or 20 x 10⁶ primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells or PBS as a control. After 24 h, the bone marrow, lungs, liver and spleen were harvested and analysed by flow cytometry.

PKH26 labelled AML blasts could be detected in the BM 33.0 % (1.51 - 52.0), liver 22.7 % (1.08 – 80.0), lungs 25.0 % (0.85 – 60.0) and spleen 6.75 % (0.10 – 14.6) 48 h post infusion (figure 4.4A). Killing of patient AML blasts was observed in the liver 2.92 % (0.51 - 23.9), spleen 1.63 % (0.23 - 5.84) and lungs 3.49 (0.38 - 16.1) of the mice injected with resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells. Interestingly, there was no significant difference observed in the level of killing in the liver 3.29 % (0.6 - 19.1), spleen 0.2 % (0 - 4.9) or lungs 2.65 % (1.14 - 5.88) by the mice injected with primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells in comparison to those injected with resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells. There was no reduction in the percentage of PKH26 labelled AML cells in the bone marrow whether CBCD34⁺-NK cells were primed or not. Resting and primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells could be detected in all organs analysed with no significant difference observed in persistence. Where in the BM 13.40 % (1.60 - 43.50) vs 27.50 % (9.83 - 51.0) of resting and primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells were seen respectively. Similarly in the liver 48.10 % (8.45 - 72.80) resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells vs 68.90 % (6.38 - 76.10) primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells was detected, in the spleen 9.20 % (2.35 - 62.50) resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells vs 9.17 % (2.80 - 52.0) primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells was seen and in the lungs 63.6 % (16.1 - 82.10) resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells vs 66.1 % (32.7 - 83.3) primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells was identified (figure 4.4B). Therefore, it can be concluded that CBCD34⁺-NK cells might not require prior activation to have a cytotoxic impact on patient AML blasts in vivo.



Figure 4.4. The cytotoxicity of resting or primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells against patient AML blasts *in vivo* A) Median percentage of PKH26 labelled AML cells (\pm range) detected in the BM, liver, lungs and spleen (n = 6) is shown. B) Median percentage of NK cells (\pm range) detected in the bone marrow, liver, lungs and spleen (n = 6) is shown. Statistical analysis was performed using Mann-Whitney test ** p < 0.01.

4.2.4. Comparing the proliferation of cytokine stimulated and primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells

In order to identify why CBCD34⁺-NK cells do not require prior activation to observe a cytotoxic effect *in vivo* we compared the difference in proliferation following cytokine stimulation and priming. The comparison of IL-2 and IL-15 stimulation with priming was performed as it has been well documented that these cytokines are associated with enhanced proliferation, cytotoxicity and survival of NK cells (Trinchieri et al., 1984, Carson et al., 1997).

As can be seen in figure 4.5 the percentage expression of IL-2 and IL-15 receptors was equivalent on resting or primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells and PBNK cells. Where resting and primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells had an expression of 16.0 % (10.0 – 23.9) and 17.35 % (7.87 – 25.9) respectively of IL-15R in comparison to 16.55 % (11.8 – 35.4) on resting PBNK cells and 17.35 % (13.2 – 17.3) on primed PBNK cells. Resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells had an expression of 37.2 % (27.7 – 56.1) of IL-2R α and primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells had an expression of 35.95 % (21.4 – 41.41) in comparison to 25.30 % (12.0 – 42.8) and 25.45 % (18.2 – 30.4) on resting and primed PBNK cells respectively. The expression of IL-2R β on resting and primed CBCD34+-NK cells was 85.35 % (63.8 – 87.2) and 80.55 % (68.3 – 88.2) and on resting and primed PBNK cells it was 57.85 % (41.3 – 71.9) and 61.45 5 (44.10 – 81.2). CBNK cells were omitted from this analysis as there are no existing comparative studies using primed CBNK cells.

CFSE analysis was used to compare the proliferation of CBCD34⁺-NK cells and PBNK cells after activation with IL-2, IL-15 or tumour-mediated priming. Figure 4.6 shows that CBCD34⁺-NK cells proliferated significantly more when activated with

cytokines over priming where at day 35 of culture (day 7 post stimulation) the MFI of CFSE after priming was 13374.5 (12186 – 14749) in comparison to IL-2 stimulation 9446 (7506 – 10732) and IL-15 stimulation 9638 (7826 – 12232) (p < 0.01). This difference was not observed with PBNK cells, which could account for why it may not be necessary to prime CBCD34⁺-NK cells to achieve cytotoxicity *in vivo*. This could be because upon infusion into an irradiated mouse the cytokine storm could potentially activate the NK cells to proliferate significantly more than primed NK cells leading to better killing of tumour cells.



Figure 4.5. Percentage expression of IL-2 and IL-15 receptors by resting and primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells and PBNK cells. A) Representative FACS plots of receptor expression B) Median percentage expression \pm range is shown after electronic gating on the viable lymphocyte population and CD56⁺CD3⁻ (n = 6).



Figure 4.6. Comparing the proliferation of cytokine stimulated and primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells. CFSE analysis was used to assess proliferation *in vitro* after stimulation with 200 IU IL-2, 20 ng/mL IL-15 or priming with CTV-1 lysate. A) The median MFI of CFSE (\pm range) at D30, 33 and 35 of NK cell culture corresponding to D2, D5 and D7 post activation of CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n = 4) is shown. B) The median MFI of CFSE (\pm range) at D2, 5 and 7 post activation of PBNK cells (n = 4) is shown. Statistical analysis was performed using Mann-Whitney test * p < 0.05.

4.2.5. The comparison of resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺-NK cells against PBNK cells and CBNK cells at killing solid tumour cell lines

It has been well documented that solid tumours are notoriously difficult to target by immunotherapy (Melero et al., 2014). Therefore after successfully showing that primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells can target AML it is interesting to identify if they have a cytotoxic effect against solid tumour cell lines. It was assessed if resting, primed or IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺-NK cells as well as PBNK cell and CBNK cell controls could target solid tumour cell lines *in vitro*. Specific Lysis of the colon cancer HT29 (figure 4.7A), breast adenocarcinoma MCF7 (Figure 4.7B) and renal cell carcinoma A478 (figure 4.7C) was assessed by the flow cytometry based cytotoxicity assay. These data show that primed NK cells of any source were highly superior at targeting tumour cells over resting and IL-2 stimulated NK cells (p < 0.01). Further it is interesting to note that resting and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺-NK cells were

significantly more cytotoxic than PBNK cells and CBNK cells (p < 0.05) when targeting the colon cancer cell line HT29 (Figure 4.7A).



Figure 4.7. The cytotoxicity of resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺-NK cells, PBNK cells and CBNK cells against solid tumour cell lines. A flow cytometry based assay was used to assess *in vitro* killing. A) Median specific lysis (\pm range) of HT-29 by resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺(n = 6), PBNK (n = 6) and CBNK cells (n = 6) is shown. B) Median specific lysis (\pm range) of MCF-7 by resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺ (n = 6), PBNK (n = 6) and CBNK cells (n = 6) is shown. C) Median specific lysis (\pm range) of A478 by resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺ (n = 6), PBNK (n = 6) and CBNK cells (n = 6) is shown. C) Median specific lysis (\pm range) of A478 by resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺ (n = 6), PBNK (n = 6) and CBNK cells (n = 6) is shown. Statistical analysis was performed using Mann-Whitney test * p < 0.05 ** p < 0.01.

Development of drug resistance to targeted therapies in cancer patients has initialised the interest in combining drug-based therapy with immunotherapy (Sottile et al., 2016). Therefore it is of interest to identify if resting, primed or IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺-NK cells could also target solid tumour cell lines that have developed selective resistance to current clinical therapies. Here the use of melanoma cells lines that were susceptible and resistant to inhibitors targeting activating mutants of the B- Raf kinase (BRAF inhibitors) were studied. Specific lysis was evaluated by a flow cytometry based cytotoxicity assay against cell lines that had been produced from both primary (MELHO) and metastatic (1520) melanoma that were both susceptible and resistant to BRAF inhibitors. It can be seen in figure 4.8 that priming is significantly superior at targeting both primary and metastatic melanoma cell lines irrelevant of the NK cell source. This trend is not observed by either resting or IL-2 stimulated NK cells. These data therefore support what has been observed previously that priming NK cells with tumour cells is the more desirable form of NK cell activation over cytokine stimulation for clinical application.



Figure 4.8. The cytotoxicity of resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺-NK cells, PBNK cells and CBNK cells against melanoma cell lines resistant and susceptible to BRAF inhibitors. A flow cytometry based assay was used to assess *in vitro* killing. A) Median specific lysis (\pm range) of susceptible MELHO by resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺(n = 6), PBNK (n = 6) and CBNK cells (n = 6) is shown. B) Median specific lysis (\pm range) of resistant MELHO by resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺ (n = 6), PBNK (n = 6) and CBNK cells (n = 6) is shown. C) Median specific lysis (\pm range) of resistant 1520 by resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺(n = 6), PBNK (n = 6) and CBNK cells (n = 6) is shown. Statistical analysis was performed using Mann-Whitney test * p < 0.05 ** p < 0.01. D) Median specific lysis (\pm range) of susceptible 1520 by resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺ (n = 6), PBNK (n = 6) and CBNK cells (n = 6) is shown.

4.2.6. Comparing the pathway involved in killing by primed CBCD34⁺, PBNK cells and CBNK cells

To further assess which killing mechanism might be involved in targeting NK resistant cells by primed NK cells a blocking experiment was carried out. Blocking of TRAIL, FasL, NKG2D and CD16 was analysed. TRAIL and FasL are death receptors that can directly eliminate targets post engagement without synergy with any other activating receptors (Lavrik et al., 2005), NKG2D is a co-engagement activating receptor and CD16, the mediator of ADCC (Moretta et al., 2000). NK cells were primed post blocking and an *in vitro* flow cytometry cytotoxicity assay was carried out against the NK cell resistant cell line RAJI. A resistant cell line was used in this analysis as if no killing of RAJI cells is observed after priming and blocking of this specific marker it can be concluded that this maybe the killing mechanism involved. The level of specific lysis of the RAJI cell line by resting, primed, blocked and isotype controls of CBCD34⁺-NK cells, PBNK cells and CBNK cells was evaluated.

As can be seen in figure 4.9 the percentage expression of these receptors on resting or primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells, PBNK cells and CBNK cells was unchanged. After blocking TRAIL (Figure 4.10A), FasL (Figure 4.10B) and NKG2D (figure 4.10C) there was no difference observed in the specific lysis of RAJI cells in comparison to the unblocked controls or relevant isotype controls. This indicates that primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells, PBNK cells or CBNK cells do not involve these receptors in the killing of NK cell resistant target cells. Blocking of CD16 (figure 4.10D) however showed significantly reduced cytotoxicity against RAJI cells when compared to the isotype control of any NK cell source, CBCD34⁺ 30.82 % (23.38 – 45.48) vs 41.51 % (34.71 – 57.42) (p < 0.001), PBNK 37.35 % (20.94 – 56.68) vs 49.85 (37.34 – 72.58) (p < 0.01) and CBNK cells 23.39 % (20.22 – 43.35) vs 42.45 % (31.25 – 70.62)) (p < 0.001). It can therefore be concluded that CD16 is a key pathway involved for killing NK cell resistant targets by primed NK cells.





Figure 4.9. A) Representative FACS plots of receptor expression B) Percentage expression of receptors involved in NK killing by resting and primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells, PBNK cells and CBNK cells. Median percentage expression \pm range is shown after electronic gating on the viable lymphocyte population and CD56⁺CD3⁻ (n = 6).



Figure 4.10. Comparing the pathway involved in killing by primed CBCD34⁺, PBNK and CBNK cells. NK cells were blocked prior to priming before analysing receptor involvement by an *in vitro* flow cytometry based assay against the NK resistant cell line RAJI. A) Median specific lysis (\pm range) by resting, primed isotype, primed and primed TRAIL blocked CBCD34⁺ (n = 6), PBNK (n = 6) and CBNK cells (n = 6) is shown. B) Median specific lysis (\pm range) by resting, primed isotype, primed and primed FasL blocked CBCD34⁺ (n = 6), PBNK (n = 6) and CBNK cells (n = 6) is shown. C) Median specific lysis (\pm range) by resting, primed isotype, primed and primed NKG2D blocked CBCD34⁺ (n = 6), PBNK (n = 6) and CBNK cells (n = 6) is shown. D) Median specific lysis (\pm range) by resting, primed isotype, primed and primed CD16 blocked CBCD34⁺ (n = 6), PBNK (n = 6) and CBNK cells (n = 6) is shown. D) Median specific lysis (\pm range) by resting, primed isotype, primed and primed CD16 blocked CBCD34⁺ (n = 6), PBNK (n = 6) and CBNK cells (n = 6) is shown. D) Median specific lysis (\pm range) by resting, primed isotype, primed and primed CD16 blocked CBCD34⁺ (n = 6), PBNK (n = 6) and CBNK cells (n = 6) is shown.

4.3. Discussion

Translational success of NK cell immunotherapy is dependent on being able to produce a cell product with an optimum activation status that will target malignancies in a robust manner. Here the use of IL-2 mediated NK cell activation and tumour-mediated NK cell priming is compared to identify which would produce the most cytotoxic cell product. The cytotoxicity of the resting, primed and IL-2 stimulated CBCD34⁺-NK cells is equivalent to both PBNK cells and CBNK cell controls when targeting K562 cells, patient AML blasts, RAJI cells and solid tumour cell lines. This demonstrates that this key NK cell function necessary to target patient tumours is uncompromised whether NK cells are differentiated *in vitro* from CBCD34⁺ cells or *in vivo* as can be concluded by analysing the function of freshly isolated adult PBNK cells and CBNK cells. Interestingly, resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells were significantly better at targeting the HT-29 colon adenocarcinoma cell line and the MELHO melanoma cell line resistant to BRAF inhibitors over resting PBNK cells and CBNK cells. This could indicate that resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells are less susceptible to the immunosuppressive features of these cell types.

Cytokine-mediated activation of NK cells of any source did not result in equivalent cytotoxicity as tumour-mediated priming as previously seen (North et al., 2007). This is likely a result of stimulation time, where here NK cells were cytokine activated overnight to mimic the same protocol used to prime NK cells with tumour lysate, other studies have routinely stimulated NK cells with IL-2 for 2-5 days (Yu et al., 2000). Here an increased effector to target ratio of 40 : 1 was also used and cytotoxicity against K562 cells was 75 % and 50 % against RAJI cells as assessed by Cr^{51} release assay (Yu et al., 2000). In comparison as shown in this chapter primed

PBNK cells have a cytotoxicity of around 80 % against K562 cells and 60 % against RAJI cells after a significantly reduced incubation time. Tumour-mediated priming is therefore a superior activation method as an overnight stimulation is much more economically efficient than a 2-5 day stimulation for clinical application and there is no compromise on cytotoxic efficacy.

It was observed that priming was not necessary to detect killing *in vivo* of patient AML blasts. This could be the result of significantly reduced proliferation by primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells in comparison to cytokine stimulation that was not observed in PBNK cells. Even though there is no difference observed in the IL-2 and IL-15 receptor expression by CBCD34⁺-NK cells and PBNK cells increased expression of CD57 has also been associated with a reduced sensitivity to cytokines (Lopez-Verges et al., 2010) which is observed following priming and on the surface of PBNK cells in comparison to CBCD34⁺-NK cells.

Blocking of cytotoxicity pathways shows that killing by primed CBCD34⁺ NK cells and CBNK cells utilises the same biological pathway as PBNK cells supporting previous literature (Sabry et al., 2011). However the shedding of the CD16 receptor that has previously been associated with NK cell priming was not observed. Previous work has shown that Adam 17 inhibition prevents CD16 shedding enhances NK cell cytotoxicity (Romee et al., 2013) which could be the case here.

In conclusion tumour-mediated priming is far superior at targeting cells resistant to NK cell lysis over cytokine-mediated activation irrelevant of the NK cell source. Further CBCD34⁺-NK cells, PBNK cells and CBNK cells utilise the same CD16 pathway to enhance their function. CBCD34⁺-NK cells do not require prior activation to achieve cytotoxicity against patient AML blasts *in vivo* and higher numbers of NK cells can be differentiated from CB CD34⁺ cells numbers than isolated from PB. This makes CBCD34⁺-NK cells a more favorable cell product as a higher dose of resting cells could be infused in comparison making way for a more economically viable cellular immunotherapy.

Chapter 5

Cryopreservation of Natural Killer cells differentiated *in vitro* from umbilical cord blood CD34⁺ cells

5.1. Introduction

NK cells are lymphocytes of the innate immune system capable of targeting cancerous and virally transformed cells without prior sensitisation. There has therefore been a lot of interest in taking advantage of this cytotoxic effect to target transformed and malignant cells via immunotherapy. NK cell immunotherapy has been shown to be safe and feasible as an NK cell therapy alone and in combination with HSCT. In humans their ability to generate an immune response against leukaemic cells and prevent graft rejection (Ruggeri et al., 2002) without causing GvHD (Miller et al., 2005) have increased interest in utilising NK cells as a supportive therapy for HSCT by preventing relapse without the risk of causing toxic side effects.

Obtaining cells for therapy is a challenge as only low numbers of NK cells are present in PB and high cell numbers are necessary to induce an effective cytotoxic function. The exact NK cell dose required is unknown however a dose of 1-2 x 10⁷ NK cells/kg has been identified as the minimum safe dose to be used in combination with HSCT (Passweg et al., 2004) and even higher doses of 2 x 10⁸ NK cells/kg have been shown to be well tolerated and non-toxic (Choi et al., 2014). Recent development in expansion methods from donor PB (Fujisaki et al., 2009b, Koehl et al., 2004, Escudier et al., 1994, Ishikawa et al., 2004), CB mononuclear cells (Shah et al., 2013) and differentiation from CBCD34⁺ cells (Spanholtz et al., 2010, Luevano et al., 2014) has overcome the hurdle of cell number. If NK cells could be cryopreserved prior to their requirement, NK cell therapy would then be accessible as an off-the-shelf therapy. From a practical perspective this would allow for

flexibility in planning and multiple infusions at different time points without needing to consider initial pharmacological treatment.

Current studies on how cryopreservation effects NK cell function is limited and present literature suggests that the loss of function of PBNK cells post cryopreservation can only be rescued via IL-2 culture (Lapteva et al., 2012, Dominguez et al., 1997, Voshol et al., 1993, Holubova et al., 2016). An off-the-shelf cryopreserved NK cell product would be highly beneficial for clinical application as currently multiple infusions have shown the most consistent efficacy over *in vivo* expansion (Arai et al., 2008, Iliopoulou et al., 2010, Barkholt et al., 2009, Lundqvist et al., 2011, Ishikawa et al., 2004). Therefore, the aim of this chapter is to systematically assess which media and cell concentration is appropriate for cryopreservation of NK cells differentiated from CBCD34⁺ cells and how the freeze/thaw process effects their phenotype and function post cryopreservation.

5.2. Results

5.2.1. Optimum freezing media for cryopreservation

Initially it is required to identify what is the most suitable media for cryopreservation of NK cells. Several media can be used for cell cryopreservation and here we selected two types. These were selected as they contained the fewest reagents and therefore would be most economical for translation to the clinic. The first medium tested was AB serum and 10 % DMSO. FBS supplemented with 10 % DMSO is routinely used for freezing cells however due to its xenogeneic nature FBS cannot be considered for clinical use. AB serum and 10 % DMSO is currently the standard cryopreservation medium for clinical trials in immunotherapy (Best et al., 2007). Further, DMEM, 10 % AB serum and 10 % DMSO was also tested to assess whether a high concentration of AB serum was actually necessary. Using a lower concentration of AB serum would be beneficial due to its high cost and the potential presence of viruses, cytokines and growth factors that could skew immunological assessment. Further pooled batches are available in limited supply and therefore each new batch needs to be re-tested for suitability via a series of cellular assays (Germann et al., 2011). To identify which medium was optimal for cryopreservation of NK cells differentiated in vitro, percentage recovery and cytotoxicity of NK cells post-thaw was analysed. These parameters were focused on as percentage recovery shows that the cells can survive the cryopreservation and thawing process and cytotoxicity is the key function required for preventing relapse in a clinical setting.

It was found that the level of cytotoxicity of NK cells differentiated *in vitro* was statistically equivalent whichever freezing media was used where DMEM, 10 % AB

serum and 10 % DMSO showed 23.35 % (19.39 - 27.3) specific lysis versus 20.46 % (13.64 - 27.28) with AB serum and 10 % DMSO, p = 0.6667 (figure 5.1A). Conversely, the percentage recovery of NK cells was better when using AB serum and 10 % DMSO 26.8 % (15.2 - 33.2) in comparison to 10.8 % (5.6 - 24) (figure 5.1B), although this difference was not significant the rest of the study was continued using AB serum and 10 % DMSO. Even though there was no difference in cytotoxicity, percentage recovery was improved and therefore more cells were consistently obtained for functional and phenotypic analysis.



Figure 5.1. The influence of cryopreservation media on CBCD34⁺-NK cell cytotoxicity and percentage recovery. A) ⁵¹Cr release assay was used to determine cytotoxicity, median specific K562 lysis (\pm range) by CBCD34⁺-NK cells frozen in AB serum and 10% DMSO (n = 2) and DMEM, 10% AB serum and 10 % DMSO (n = 2) is shown. B) Percentage recovery was analysed via cell count using trypan blue to exclude dead cells, percentage recovery = (number of viable cells/initial population frozen down) x 100. Median recovery (\pm range) of CBCD34⁺-NK cells post thaw by cells frozen in AB serum and 10 % DMSO (n = 3) and DMEM, 10 % AB serum and 10% DMSO (n = 3) is shown.

5.2.2. Optimum cell concentration for cryopreservation

Subsequently it was then important to assess whether freezing NK cells differentiated *in vitro* at different concentrations had an impact on cell recovery. It is necessary to identify the correct concentration for cryopreservation of NK cells as reduced availability of resources at high concentrations and lack of cellular cohesion at low concentrations can have a severe impact on cell survival. Classifying the most

suitable freezing concentration also allows the prediction of the cell numbers that can be recovered post thaw and therefore substantiate the cell numbers that need to be cryopreserved in order to obtain suitable cell doses for successful clinical application.

Conventional laboratory protocols dictate that cryopreserving cells between the range of 10^{6} - 10^{7} /mL are associated with improved survival, it was therefore decided that the cells would be frozen at 1 x 10^{6} cells/mL and 5 x 10^{6} cells/mL. Cryopreserving the cells at of 1 x 10^{6} cells/mL seemed preferential as this resulted in an increased percentage recovery (44 % 16 - 88.2) however, this difference was not statistically significant to that obtained from 5 x 10^{6} cells/mL (29 % 9.6 - 62) (figure 5.2). Therefore, if the cost of reagents and freezing space is taken into consideration it can be concluded that 5 x 10^{6} cells/mL is the most preferential freezing concentration.



Figure 5.2. Percentage recovery of cryopreserved CBCD34⁺-NK cells post thaw. To determine percentage recovery cells were counted using trypan blue to remove dead cells. Percentage recovery = (number of viable cells/initial population frozen down) x 100. Median recovery (\pm range) of CBCD34⁺-NK cells post thaw by cells cryopreserved at 1 x 10⁶/mL (n = 13) and 5 x 10⁶/mL (n = 13) is shown.

5.2.3. Purity of NK cells post cryopreservation

Even though there was no difference observed in the percentage recovery of the cells cryopreserved at either concentration it is necessary to confirm that there is no difference in purity or phenotype post-thaw as this could occur as a result of limited resources and ultimately stress induced upon the cells.

NK cells are characterised as lymphocytes that are CD56⁺ and CD3⁻ with CD56 being the classical marker for NK cells while the inclusion of CD3 allows for the identification of NKT cell contaminants. Figure 5.3A shows a representative flow cytometry plot of the fresh and frozen NK cell populations as well as a graph of the percentage purity. These show that there is no difference in the purity of the cells post cryopreservation. Here the percentage purity of the fresh cells and those cryopreserved at 1 x 10^6 /mL and 5 x 10^6 /mL is 96.4 % (81.4 - 99.3), 97.7 % (70.8 - 99.2) and 97.2 % (77.9 - 99.0) respectively (figure 5.3B).



Figure 5.3. Purity of cryopreserved CBCD34⁺-NK cells post thaw. A) Representative example of flow cytometric analysis of the CD56⁺CD3⁻ populations of fresh CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n = 9) and frozen CBCD34⁺-NK cells cryopreserved at 1 x 10⁶/mL (n = 9) and 5 x 10⁶/mL (n = 9). B) Purity of fresh CBCD34⁺-NK cells and frozen CBCD34⁺-NK cells cryopreserved at 1 x 10⁶/mL and 5 x 10⁶/mL. Median percentage (\pm range) of the live CD56⁺CD3⁻ population is shown.

5.2.4. Phenotype of NK cells post cryopreservation

To further ensure that cryopreservation does not induce stress on NK cells and a resultant change in phenotype the expression of numerous markers required for NK cell cytotoxic function was assessed. NK cell function is finely controlled by a number of inhibitory and activating receptors. CD16 is a key-activating marker that is capable of inducing NK cell cytotoxic activity without synergy with other receptors (Bryceson et al., 2006b). CD69 is an early marker of NK cell activation. NKG2D and DNAM-1 can act as co-receptors or mediate killing directly whilst NKp30 and NKp46 are specific NCR where engagement leads to direct lysis of target cells (Moretta et al., 2002b). CD94 and NKG2A form a lectin-like complex that has an inhibitory impact on NK cell function (Voss et al., 1998, Screpanti et al., 2005). Fas/Fas-L is a cell death pathway induced by ligand binding and this

interaction has been shown to correlate with tumour regression *in vivo* (Screpanti et al., 2005). Presence of perforin and granzyme B demonstrate a cell ability to engage in cytotoxicity, as perforin is able to perforate a target membrane whilst granzyme B induces programmed cell death. Figure 5.4A shows representative flow cytometry plots of receptor expression on NK cells. No statistically significant difference was observed between fresh and frozen NK cells, irrelevant of cell concentration at cryopreservation, by any of the receptors profiled (figure 5.4B). By assessing the level of expression of these receptors it can be confirmed that the cryopreservation process does not give rise to a cell subset distinct from fresh CBCD34⁺-NK cells.



Percentage Expressing NK Cells

Figure 5.4. Receptor analysis of cryopreserved CBCD34⁺-NK cells post thaw. A) Representative example of flow cytometric analysis showing expression of NK cell receptors by fresh CBCD34⁺-NK cells and frozen CBCD34⁺-NK cells cryopreserved at 1 x 10⁶/mL and 5 x 10⁶/mL. Histogram analysis was gated on the live CD56⁺CD3⁻ population and positive population defined against negative control. B) Flow cytometry was used to determine surface antigen expression. After gating on the CD56⁺CD3⁻ population median percentage (± range) expression for each receptor by fresh CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n = 12) and frozen CBCD34⁺-NK cells cryopreserved at 1 x 10⁶/mL (n = 12) and 5 x 10⁶/mL (n = 12) is shown.

5.2.5. Function post cryopreservation

When assessing NK cell function of the freshly differentiated NK cells and how this compares post cryopreservation it is first important to analyse cytotoxicity of the cells, as this is a key function required to target malignancies and prevent relapse. By using a combination of both the Cr^{51} release assay and a flow cytometry based

method whilst comparing against healthy adult PB controls, the cytotoxic capacity of the cell can confidently be assessed. Figure 5.5 shows that there is no difference in the cytotoxic function of the cells whether assessed by Cr^{51} release or the flow cytometry methodology. This shows that cryopreservation has no impact on cytotoxicity of the CBCD34⁺-NK cells, irrelevant of concentration at freezing. Where the median specific lysis via the Cr^{51} release assays by the fresh CBCD34⁺-NK cells was 22.53 % (17.42 - 39.19) in comparison to 17.7 % (6.70 - 28.44) for the cells cryopreserved at 1 x 10⁶/mL and 11.11 % (4.34 - 32.71) for the cells cryopreserved at 5 x 10⁶/mL. Further this work also demonstrates that the killing capacity of PBNK cell controls (11.65 % (8.71 - 12.12) is equivalent to the CBCD34⁺-NK cells. This inference is further supported by the flow cytometry based assay where no significance was observed between any of the groups and the level of cytotoxicity was equivalent. There is enhanced variability between PBNK cell samples however this is likely due to use of different donors for each of these assays.



Figure 5.5. Cytotoxicity of cryopreserved CBCD34⁺-NK cells post thaw. ⁵¹Cr release assay (A) and a flow cytometry based assay (B) were used to assess cell cytotoxicity. The median specific lysis of K562 cells (\pm range) by fresh CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n = 5), frozen CBCD34⁺-NK cells cryopreserved at 1 x 10⁶/mL (n = 5) and fresh PBNK cells (n = 3) is shown in both assays.

Confirming that the cells can degranulate and therefore release perforin and granzyme B for cytotoxic function is assessed via the surface expression of CD107a.
Figure 5.6 shows that the frozen cells can degranulate to the same degree as the fresh and PBNK controls when stimulated with K562 cells, where the frozen samples responded at 9.05 % (6.04 - 13.5) and 8.35 % (5.55 - 13) and the controls at 12.75 % (9.48 - 24.2) and 26 % (18.5 - 29.1) respectively. To identify the maximum degranulation potential of the cells PMA and Ionomycin stimulation was also carried out. This supported data seen with K562 cells and the same level of degranulation was observed where the frozen samples expressed CD107a at a level of 59.3 % (45.3 - 66.0) and 61.6 % (46.9 - 67.8) and the fresh and PBNK positive controls expressed 48.6 % (30.5 - 67.3) and 33 % (18.5 - 29.1).



Figure 5.6. Degranulation of cryopreserved CBCD34⁺-NK cells post thaw. Surface CD107a were analysed by flow cytometry, median antigen expression (\pm range) by fresh CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n = 6), frozen CBCD34⁺-NK cells cryopreserved at 1 x 10⁶/mL (n = 5) and 5 x 10⁶/mL (n = 5) and fresh PBNK cells (n = 3) is shown.

It is crucial to also consider if the cells can still proliferate post cryopreservation as if this cannot be achieved the NK cells will have little impact once infused *in vivo*. Proliferation was measured by CFSE analysis following stimulation of both IL-2 and IL-15. Fresh and frozen CBCD34⁺ NK cells and PBNK cells labeled with CFSE show the same pattern of proliferation between the different sources and this was irrelevant of the cytokine used (figure 5.7). The cryopreserved NK cells were capable of proliferating to the same degree as fresh NK cells differentiated *in vitro* as well as the PBNK cell positive controls.



Figure 5.7. Proliferation of cryopreserved CBCD34⁺-NK cells post thaw. CFSE analysis over a 7 day period after stimulation with IL-2 (A) and IL-15 (B) was used to assess cell proliferation, the median MFI of CFSE (\pm range) by fresh CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n = 5), frozen CBCD34⁺-NK cells cryopreserved at 1 x 10⁶/mL (n = 5) and 5 x 10⁶/mL (n = 5) and fresh PBNK cells (n = 5) is shown.

Recognising that the cells are able to produce IFN- γ would further support that CBCD34⁺-NK cells are fully functional and are capable of producing a GvL effect. Here figure 5.8 shows no significant difference in the levels of intracellular IFN- γ between the fresh or frozen NK cells differentiated *in vitro* and PBNK cells. The frozen cells are capable of releasing the same level of IFN- γ when stimulated with K562 cells, where the cells frozen at 1×10^6 cells/mL release 9.19 % (4.5 - 13.1) and cells frozen at 5 x 10⁶ cells/mL release 11.3 % (4.05 - 15.7). This is in comparison to the IFN- γ produced by the fresh and PBNK cell controls at 1.73 % (0.3 - 4.63) and 3.93 % (2.29 - 4.29) respectively. This trend was further observed following stimulation with PMA and Ionomycin where the frozen cells preserved at 1×10^6 cells/mL express 60.6 % (18.4 - 71.2) and those frozen at 5 x 10^6 cells/mL expressed 56.3 % (18.2 - 72) compared to the fresh cells that express 21.8 % (4.75 - 38.9) and PBNK the cells 66.0% (52.7)68.2 at



Figure 5.8. IFN- γ release of cryopreserved CBCD34⁺-NK cells post thaw. A) Representative FACS plot of intracellular IFN- γ B) Intracellular IFN- γ was detected by flow cytometry, median expression (± range) by fresh CBCD34⁺-NK cells (n = 6), frozen CBCD34⁺-NK cells cryopreserved at 1 x 10⁶/mL (n = 5) and 5 x 10⁶/mL (n = 5) and fresh PBNK (n = 3) is shown.

5.3. Discussion

NK cells are becoming an increasingly desirable product for clinical application however maintaining function post cryopreservation is a challenge that is being faced whatever the cell therapy considered. Achieving and optimising cryopreservation methodology is fundamental for the production of a desirable therapy for the clinic as it would allow the development of a readily available off-the-shelf product that could be infused at multiple time points. This in turn would be more economical as cells could be produced in large batches with limited waste.

Here AB serum and 10 % DMSO was the cryopreservation media of choice however there are limitations associated with its use such as the high cost and presence of viruses, growth factors and cytokines which could effect the immunological response of the cells post thaw (Gstraunthaler, 2003). To overcome these limitations Best, et al 2007 (Best et al., 2007) have been optimising the use of a laboratory-developed substitute that is FDA approved known as plasmalyte-A. So far it has been shown that PBMC cell recovery is equivalent when compared to AB serum and 10 % DMSO however cellular function as demonstrated by CD3⁺ T cells was still affected. Work is now being carried out to optimise the use of plasmalyte-A as a basal medium for cryopreservation that could offer promise in the future for ensuring consistency of the final cell product. Further Mitchell and colleagues (Mitchell et al., 2014) assessed the use of a serum free solution known as mFreSR for the cryopreservation of human embryonic stem cells (hESCs) in a quality by design concept. This integration of multiple process unit operations is an essential step in developing a cell based expansion process capable of meeting high batch sizes required for clinical application. Here optimisation of cryopreservation and

resuscitation was achieved resulting in enhanced viability and cell recovery post thaw. There are still significant cost implications using the mFreSR media however here it is shown that the concentration of NK cells at time of freezing does not impact on NK cell function, therefore a higher concentration can be considered for a more practical large-scale translation. Heathman (Heathman et al., 2015) also demonstrated in 2015 that MSCs could be processed, expanded and cryopreserved in a serum free system using a DMSO-free freezing media specific to MSCs called PRIME-XV. Post thaw, cell viability decreased to 75.8 \pm 1.4 % however, this value remains above the FDA guideline for cell-based therapies of 70 %. Further demonstrating that lymphocytes can be cryopreserved whilst maintaining function however optimisation of the whole cell processing method is necessary for the most successful results.

Using current methodology a percentage recovery of 29 % was obtained. Although this may not be ideal for clinical application if it is considered that an average clinical grade CB unit contains $2.79 \pm 1.59 \times 10^6$ CD34⁺ cells (Spanholtz et al., 2011) and that 600 (Luevano et al., 2014) is the average fold expansion of the culture period where NK cells are differentiated from CBCD34⁺ cells then 1.67 x 10⁹ NK cells could potentially be produced for clinical use. If recovery was maintained at this level it would still be possible to produce over 450 x 10⁶ NK cells which would still allow for multiple infusions of the same NK cell product. In practical terms it is still necessary to improve percentage recovery and this could be achieved in the future by further optimising the cryopreservation media and using a controlled-rate freezer and bags for cryopreservation. Previous literature suggests that cryopreservation of NK cells is not recommended as functionality and killing capacity is reduced post thaw. However one such studies used a concentration of 40% DMSO (Fujiwara et al., 1986) which has been reported as toxic to cells at such a high level (Fry et al., 2015), other works are in relation to resting PBNK cells or PBMCs (Voshol et al., 1993, Dominguez et al., 1997). Data on the clinical application of cryopreserved NK cells are limited, however Liu and colleagues (Liu et al., 2013) demonstrated that infusion of NK cells that were activated prior to cryopreservation, retained their anti-tumour function in a NOD/SCID mouse model of disseminated neuroblastoma. This supports the data here that clearly show that cryopreservation does not impact on function or phenotype of NK cells differentiated *in vitro*. Activation could therefore be an essential step prior to cryopreservation to maintain NK cell function and viability post thaw.

Overall, it is shown here that NK cells differentiated from CBCD34⁺ cells can be cryopreserved and thawed whilst still maintaining function. This is a fundamental characteristic required to take this cell therapy to the clinic.

Chapter 6

Discussion and Future Work

6.1. Current understanding

The number of banked CB units is continuously growing. CB units are obtained via a non-invasive collection procedure and offer a rich source of CD34⁺ cells for the generation of highly functional NK cells. NK cells are capable of recognition and eradication of stressed and tumour cells. NK cell immunotherapy has the potential to utilise cytotoxicity against many different types of cancer as well as to enhance GvL in the context of HSCT. It has been shown that frozen CBCD34⁺ cells generate higher NK cell numbers without loss of function in comparison to fresh CBCD34⁺ cells and mPBCD34⁺ cells (Luevano et al., 2014) however in order to produce a successful clinical therapy further questions need to be answered. It is important to identify that the CBCD34⁺-NK cells are capable of further proliferation in order to expand once infused, they are functional in vivo and that they can target patient tumour cells. The aims of this thesis were to further characterise NK cells differentiated *in vitro* from CBCD34⁺ cells with the intention to translate the therapy to the clinic in the future. CBCD34⁺-NK cells exhibit a unique phenotype such as a low level of KIR expression but high level of activating receptors that could translate into a better killing of tumour cells over other NK cell sources. It is therefore important to further characterise the phenotype and function of these cells in order to clarify how their biology compares to PBNK cells and CBNK cells and elucidate if they could be an attractive source of NK cells for immunotherapy.

In order to develop a successful clinical immunotherapy it is essential that NK cells are capable of expansion upon infusion to the patient in order to target malignancies. NK cells differentiated *in vitro* from CD34⁺ cells referred to throughout this work as CBCD34⁺-NK cells are capable of proliferation following additional cytokine

stimulation *in vitro*, suggesting that CBCD34⁺-NK cells may be able to expand further *in vivo*. CBCD34⁺-NK cells have longer telomeres and their expression of the NK cell maturation marker CD57 is significantly lower than PBNK cells and CBNK cells implying a less differentiated phenotype. However the cytotoxic effect *in vivo* against K562 cells and *in vitro* against numerous targets is unaffected. This demonstrates that killing capacity is uncompromised whether NK cells are differentiated *in vitro* or *in vivo*. In addition CBCD34⁺-NK cells are capable of proliferation, degranulation and cytotoxicity post cryopreservation to the same degree as their fresh counterparts and PBNK cells this allows for the development of an off-the-shelf NK cell therapy.

6.2. CBCD34⁺-NK cells are superior to PBNK cells and CBNK cells

Clinical trials have shown some positive data using NK cell immunotherapy however not all therapies have shown improvement on survival. This could be associated to the lack of NK cells with optimum activation status. This could be overcome by priming NK cells differentiated from CD34⁺ cells as overnight NK cell activation by priming has consistently been shown here to lead to significantly enhanced cytotoxicity against numerous NK cell resistant targets in comparison to overnight IL-2 activation. The CB CD34⁺ cells used to differentiate NK cells *in vitro* are collected by a non-invasive procedure from CB units that are not deemed suitable for transplantation. The use of CB cells could therefore maximise the use of clinical grade banked CB units. CBCD34⁺-NK cells have a less differentiated phenotype without loss of function and have previously been shown to persist for longer *in vivo* over other NK cell sources (Luevano et al., 2014), indicating an enhanced ability to survive for longer periods or proliferate more when used as a cell therapy in the clinic. CBCD34⁺-NK cells have a lower expression of CD16 in comparison to other types of NK cells, whilst still being able to exert ADCC (Luevano 2014), however this is not shed after tumour priming which has been shown to occur with PBNK cell (Sabry et al., 2011). This could imply that CBCD34⁺-NK cells are less susceptible to the metalloprotease ADAM17 and its association with reduced NK cell function (Romee et al., 2013). It could therefore be suggested that CBCD34⁺-NK cells are a more desirable source of cells for NK immunotherapy over PBNK cells and CBNK cells.

RNA sequencing that uses next generation technology to identify the presence and quantity of RNA present in a biological sample at a given moment could additionally shed light on differences with PBNK cells and CBNK cells in signaling molecules, receptors, proteins and transcription factors that could explain the different behaviour observed by primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells *in vivo*. Further, cytometry by time of flight (CyTOF) or fluidigm is a variation on flow cytometry that utilizes antibodies labeled with heavy metals instead of flurorochromes. This novel technique allows for the simultaneous identification of many more markers on one cell in comparison to conventional flow cytometry techniques. This further work could therefore provide further information supporting the use of CBCD34⁺-NK cells as a preferential source of NK cells for immunotherapy. A summary of key findings can be found in table 6.1.

	CBCD34 ⁺ -NK cells	PBNK cells	CBNK cells
Proliferate in vitro	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
EOMES/TBET expression	Equivalent	Equivalent	Equivalent
Telomere length	Longest	Short	Long
CD57 Expression	Lowest	High	Low
Killing K562 cells in vivo	\checkmark	N/D	N/D
Killing AML cells in vitro	×	x	×
Killing AML cells in vitro	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
by primed NK cells			
Killing AML cells in vitro	×	x	×
by IL-2 activated NK cells			
Killing AML cells in vivo	\checkmark	N/D	N/D
Killing solid tumours cells	3/7	1/7	1/7
by resting NK cells			
Killing solid tumours cells	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
by primed NK cells			
Function post	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
cryonreservation			

Table 6.1. Summary of key findings. N/D: not done

6.3. Differentiation of memory-like NK cells

It has been shown that cytokine stimulation is capable of inducing memory-like abilities in PBNK cells (Cooper et al., 2009a, Romee et al., 2012). Additionally it has been observed in a mouse model that adoptively transferred IL-12, 15 and 18 preactivated NK cells suppress GvHD in a fully mismatched HSCT setting (Huber et al., 2015) and IL-12/15/18-induced memory-like NK cells expand and have an enhanced anti-AML function following adoptive transfer in patients (Romee et al., 2016). Therefore the possibility of differentiating memory-like NK cells *in vitro* is an exciting one. An effort was made to achieve this by stimulation of the cells with IL-12, IL-15 and IL-18 at different time points of the culture and different concentrations of IL-15 maintenance. IFN- γ release and cytotoxicity against K562 cells was assessed at multiple time points following this. Preliminary data showed that CBCD34⁺-NK cells have an enhanced production of IFN- γ following additional stimulation with inflammatory cytokines however the overall results were too variable deeming them inconclusive. This implies that the system may require further modifications and optimisation, such as cell concentration at time of stimulation and cytokine addition, to successfully differentiate memory-like NK cells *in vitro*. Unfortunately due to time constraints this work could not be completed here.

6.4. Translation to GMP

It has been shown that it is possible to generate a GMP compliant NK cell product from CBCD34⁺ cells (Spanholtz et al., 2010, Spanholtz et al., 2011). These cells were used in a phase I clinical trial for patients not eligible for HSCT and were shown to reduce minimum residual disease in patients receiving hypomethylating agents (Dolstra et al., 2015). There could be correlations associated with NK cell dose and tumour eradication highlighting the importance of using high NK cell numbers with optimum activation status for clinical application.

The first stage of clinical translation of a cell therapy is definition of the target product profile. Various guidelines have been established by regulatory agencies all over the world to ensure safe implementation of new therapies. The Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency (MHRA) is aligned to the European Medicines Agency (EMA) and are responsible for scientific evaluation of therapies in the UK and EU, any considerations must be taken into account before a therapy can be successfully translated to a clinical setting.

The starting material to differentiate NK cells is CD34⁺ cells from CB. It is essential that the background information of each CB unit is well-documented, including quality control analysis of unit, definition of acceptance criteria, minimum total MNC count and viral safety. In this study CD34⁺ cells were isolated from whole CB

units prior to cryopreservation however optimal isolation of CD34⁺ cells from whole frozen CB units has previously been shown (Spanholtz et al., 2011). CD34⁺ isolations would also require a definition of purity; standard practice would be 2 standard deviations below the respective analysis. The CB units utilised in this study were of a research standard with a lower mononuclear count and consequently CD34⁺ cell number. NK cell immunotherapy requires the use of high NK cell doses therefore the access to clinical grade units with higher CD34⁺ cell numbers will allow for the differentiation of higher NK cell numbers.

Here a murine feeder layer was utilised to differentiate NK cells in vitro, cells were cultured at a fixed ratio of CD34⁺ cells to feeder cells of 1: 40 and feeder cells were always used after 2 passages from cryopreservation to confluence of a T-175 flask. The use of a xeno-feeder layer poses a large threat for clinical translation for a cell therapy due to the risk of viral contamination and xeno-toxicity. Although human cells lines have been approved for clinical expansion of Tregs and NK cells (Fujisaki et al., 2009b, Brunstein et al., 2016) the extensive further research, finance and time required to approve a feeder cell line for clinical application means it would be more favorable to transform the culture method to a feeder-free system. It has been previously shown that the NK cell differentiation protocol is a non-contact dependent system (Oostendorp 2011). Therefore the first transformation to a GMP compliant product could involve the complete removal of the feeder cells and culture of CD34⁺ cells in conditioning media and cytokine only. Following this, work could be carried identifying if microvesicles are involved as well as the analysis of the conditioning media content. A single study performed here identified that CD34⁺ cells cultured without a feeder layer differentiated much more rapidly indicating that maybe the differentiation could successfully be achieved after adjustment of the cytokine cocktail. Additionally beads coated with molecules required for the differentiation of NK cells from CD34⁺ cells could be used if these molecules can be identified.

Post culture acceptance criteria of the NK cell product it is also necessary. Purity can be defined as > 80 %, minimum viability of 70 %, endotoxin < 1.5 units and mycoplasma negative. NK cell killing of K562 cells at a fixed E : T ratio of 10: 1 in a 4 h killing assay can be used to assess potency. It is difficult to identify a single threshold for potency due to lab-based variability. The assay should therefore be performed alongside PBNK cell positive controls, CBCD34⁺-NK cell function should then sit within 2 standard deviations of PBNK cell function.

NK cell infusion should ideally take place after immunosuppressive regimen or after reduction of tumour mass in solid malignancies. In terms of HSCT NK cell infusion could take place on the day of or post-transplant though consideration that NK cells infused could be rejected by donor T cells must also be well-thought-out. Additionally a recent study showing that IL-15/4-1BBL activated NK cells resulted in the induction GvHD in a T cell depleted transplantation setting (Shah et al., 2015), which further calls into consideration how activated NK cell therapies should be applied.

6.5. Animal studies

It is essential that a cellular therapy is shown to be fully functional *in vivo* prior to clinical translation. Although a trend of reduced AML blasts in the BM of the mice injected with either resting or primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells is observed in the *in vivo* studies presented here this difference is not significant. This could be due to the short

assay length or hypopoxic environment of the BM that could suppress NK cell function (Spencer et al., 2014). In the future the assay could be repeated over a longer time point, for example 7 days, and function of the cells could be assessed *in vitro* after exposure to the BM niche. Further priming was not necessary to observe killing *in vivo* of patient AML blasts that could be the result of significantly reduced proliferation by primed CBCD34⁺-NK cells in comparison to cytokine stimulation. It could therefore be hypothesized that upon infusion into an irradiated mouse the cytokine storm could potentially activate the NK cells to proliferate significantly more than primed NK cells leading to better killing of tumour cells targeting. This could be tested in the future by infusing resting CBCD34⁺-NK cells into the mouse model and assessing the expression of markers associated with primed NK cells following dissection. Additionally blocking of pro-inflammatory cytokine receptors and assessment of NK cell cytotoxicity against NK cell resistant targets could indicate the involvement of a particular NK cell pathway.

Interestingly it can also be seen here that primed NK cells of any source are significantly better at killing solid tumours *in vitro* over resting NK cells. Therefore in the future it would be of interest to identify if this enhanced cytotoxicity is observed *in vivo*. This will enable the identification of whether the difference of killing of AML blasts *in vitro* and *in vivo* is related to the type of cancer used or whether it applies regardless of the source of cancer cell.

6.6. Future Directions

Aside from the work mentioned previously CBCD34⁺-NK cells have the potential to be used in other fields of immunotherapy. Our group has previously shown that NK

cells can enhance HSC engraftment by increasing the clonogeneic capacity of CD34⁺ cells (Escobedo-Cousin 2015). NK cells do not target non-haematopoetic cells however very preliminary studies by a post-doctoral scientist in our lab observed lysis of CD34⁺ cells by allogeneic NK cells in vitro. Data testing the impact of allogeneic NK cells differentiated in vitro from CD34⁺ on CBCD34⁺ via CFU performed by myself interestingly demonstrated the differentiation of myeloid but not ethyroid (red blood cells/precursors) lineages not lysis of the whole CD34⁺ cell population. This could indicate that CD34⁺-NK cells have a reduced tendency to target non-self. HLA analysis of CBCD34⁺-NK cells alongside the co-cultured CD34⁺ cells could identify a mismatch that may be equivalent to that required for CBT that will enhance the clonogenic capacity of CD34⁺ cells whilst still maintaining a GvL effect without causing GvHD. This could then be applied to HSCT with a T cell deplete graft that won't have associated relapse or rejection. KIR mismatch has previously been attributed to GvL effect but KIR expression on NK cells differentiated in vitro is low however CBCD34⁺-NK cells are still mature and do not demonstrate anergy. Here only KIR2DL1, KIR2DS1, KIR2DS3 and KIR2DS5 were profiled for therefore a thorough analysis of the KIR markers expressed by CBCD34⁺-NK cells using cell based and molecular based methodologies would benefit this work and may identify what level of mismatch if any is associated with CD34⁺ lysis and what could be tolerated leading to enhanced clonogeneic capacity. Alloreactivity according to ligand mismatch could be tested prior to banking in order to select the best cell product to accompany HSCT. Patients could then receive single or multiple infusions of a personalised cell therapy with the possibility of less stringent HLA-matching.

Chapter 7

Appendix

7.1. Publications

1. **Domogala A**, Blundell M, Thrasher A, Lowdell M.W, Madrigal A and Saudemont A. Natural Killer cells differentiated *in vitro* from Cord Blood CD34⁺ cells are more advantageous for use as an Immunotherapy than Peripheral Blood and Cord Blood Natural Killer cells. *Cytotherapy 2017. Jun;19(6):710-720.*

2. **Domogala A**, Madrigal A and Saudemont A. Cryopreservation has no effect on function of Natural Killer cells differentiated in vitro from umbilical cord blood CD34⁺ cells. *Cytotherapy*, 2016 Jun; 18(6):754-9.

3. Pedroza-Pacheco I, Shah D, **Domogala A**, Luevano M, Blundell M, Jackson N, Thrasher A, Madrigal A and Saudemont A. Pedroza-Pacheco, I., et al., Regulatory T cells inhibit CD34⁺ cell differentiation into NK cells by blocking their proliferation. *Sci Rep*, 2016. **6**: p. 22097.

4. **Domogala, A**, J.A. Madrigal, and A. Saudemont. Natural Killer Cell Immunotherapy: From Bench to Bedside. *Front Immunol*, 2015. 6: p. 264.6: p. 264.

5. Derniame S, Perrazo J, Lee F, **Domogala A**, Escobedo-Cousin M, Alnabhan R, Luevano M, Pedroza-Pacheco I, Madrigal A, Saudemont A. Differential effects of mycophenolate mofetil and cyclosporine A on peripheral blood and cord blood natural killer cells activated with interleukin-2. *Cytotherapy* 2014 Jun 23.16(10).

6. Derniame S, Lee F, **Domogala A**, Madrigal A and Saudemont A. Unique effects of mycophenolate mofetil on cord blood T cells: implications for GVHD prophylaxis. *Transplantation* 2014 Apr 27;97(8):870-8.

7. Luevano M, **Domogala A**, Blundell M, Jackson N, Pedroza-Pacheo I, Derniame S, Escobedo-Cousin M, Querol S, Thrasher A, Madrigal A, Saudemont A. Frozen cord blood hematopoietic stem cells differentiate into higher numbers of functional natural killer cells *in vitro* than mobilized hematopoietic stem cells or freshly isolated cord blood hematopoietic stem cells. *PLoS ONE* 2014 Jan 29; 9(1).

7.2. Presentations

UK NK Meeting, Cambridge 2016 BSI Immunotherapy meeting, Bristol 2015 UK NK Meeting, London 2014

7.3. Poster Presentations

UCL Cancer Institute Research Poster Competition 2015 BSI Advanced Cell Therapy Meeting, London 2015 UCL Cancer Institute Symposium 2014 BSI Summer School, Edinburgh 2014 UCL Cancer Institute Symposium 2013

7.4. Awards

BSI travel award 2016

UCL SLMS conference fund 2016

Chapter 8

References

- ABBAS, A. K. & LICHTMAN, A. H. 2009. *Basic immunology : functions and disorders of the immune system*, Philadelphia, PA, Saunders/Elsevier.
- ABBAS, A. K., LICHTMAN, A. H. & PILLAI, S. 2012. *Cellular and molecular immunology*, Philadelphia, Elsevier/Saunders.
- ABDULRAZZAK, H., MOSCHIDOU, D., JONES, G. & GUILLOT, P. V. 2010. Biological characteristics of stem cells from foetal, cord blood and extraembryonic tissues. *J R Soc Interface*, 7 Suppl 6, S689-706.
- AHMADZADEH, M. & ROSENBERG, S. A. 2006. IL-2 administration increases CD4+ CD25(hi) Foxp3+ regulatory T cells in cancer patients. *Blood*, 107, 2409-14.
- ALICI, E., SUTLU, T., BJORKSTRAND, B., GILLJAM, M., STELLAN, B., NAHI, H., QUEZADA, H. C., GAHRTON, G., LJUNGGREN, H. G. & DILBER, M. S. 2008. Autologous antitumour activity by NK cells expanded from myeloma patients using GMP-compliant components. *Blood*, 111, 3155-62.
- ALNABHAN, R., MADRIGAL, A. & SAUDEMONT, A. 2014. Differential activation of cord blood and peripheral blood natural killer cells by cytokines. *Cytotherapy*.
- ALTVATER, B., LANDMEIER, S., PSCHERER, S., TEMME, J., SCHWEER, K., KAILAYANGIRI, S., CAMPANA, D., JUERGENS, H., PULE, M. & ROSSIG, C. 2009. 2B4 (CD244) signaling by recombinant antigen-specific chimeric receptors costimulates natural killer cell activation to leukemia and neuroblastoma cells. *Clin Cancer Res*, 15, 4857-66.
- ANDRE, P., SPERTINI, O., GUIA, S., RIHET, P., DIGNAT-GEORGE, F., BRAILLY, H., SAMPOL, J., ANDERSON, P. J. & VIVIER, E. 2000. Modification of P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 with a natural killer cellrestricted sulfated lactosamine creates an alternate ligand for L-selectin. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 97, 3400-5.
- ANFOSSI, N., ANDRE, P., GUIA, S., FALK, C. S., ROETYNCK, S., STEWART,
 C. A., BRESO, V., FRASSATI, C., REVIRON, D., MIDDLETON, D.,
 ROMAGNE, F., UGOLINI, S. & VIVIER, E. 2006. Human NK cell
 education by inhibitory receptors for MHC class I. *Immunity*, 25, 331-42.
- ARAI, S., MEAGHER, R., SWEARINGEN, M., MYINT, H., RICH, E., MARTINSON, J. & KLINGEMANN, H. 2008. Infusion of the allogeneic cell line NK-92 in patients with advanced renal cell cancer or melanoma: a phase I trial. *Cytotherapy*, 10, 625-32.
- ARMSTRONG, A. C., EATON, D. & EWING, J. C. 2001. Science, medicine, and the future: Cellular immunotherapy for cancer. *Bmj*, 323, 1289-93.
- ARNON, T. I., ACHDOUT, H., LEVI, O., MARKEL, G., SALEH, N., KATZ, G., GAZIT, R., GONEN-GROSS, T., HANNA, J., NAHARI, E., PORGADOR, A., HONIGMAN, A., PLACHTER, B., MEVORACH, D., WOLF, D. G. & MANDELBOIM, O. 2005. Inhibition of the NKp30 activating receptor by pp65 of human cytomegalovirus. *Nat Immunol*, 6, 515-23.
- ARNON, T. I., LEV, M., KATZ, G., CHERNOBROV, Y., PORGADOR, A. & MANDELBOIM, O. 2001. Recognition of viral hemagglutinins by NKp44 but not by NKp30. *Eur J Immunol*, 31, 2680-9.
- ARUGA, A., ARUGA, E., TANIGAWA, K., BISHOP, D. K., SONDAK, V. K. & CHANG, A. E. 1997. Type 1 versus type 2 cytokine release by Vbeta T cell subpopulations determines in vivo antitumour reactivity: IL-10 mediates a suppressive role. *J Immunol*, 159, 664-73.

- BACHANOVA, V., BURNS, L. J., MCKENNA, D. H., CURTSINGER, J., PANOSKALTSIS-MORTARI, A., LINDGREN, B. R., COOLEY, S., WEISDORF, D. & MILLER, J. S. 2010. Allogeneic natural killer cells for refractory lymphoma. *Cancer Immunol Immunother*, 59, 1739-44.
- BACHANOVA, V., COOLEY, S., DEFOR, T. E., VERNERIS, M. R., ZHANG, B., MCKENNA, D. H., CURTSINGER, J., PANOSKALTSIS-MORTARI, A., LEWIS, D., HIPPEN, K., MCGLAVE, P., WEISDORF, D. J., BLAZAR, B.
 R. & MILLER, J. S. 2014. Clearance of acute myeloid leukemia by haploidentical natural killer cells is improved using IL-2 diphtheria toxin fusion protein. *Blood*, 123, 3855-63.
- BACIGALUPO, A., BALLEN, K., RIZZO, D., GIRALT, S., LAZARUS, H., HO,
 V., APPERLEY, J., SLAVIN, S., PASQUINI, M., SANDMAIER, B. M.,
 BARRETT, J., BLAISE, D., LOWSKI, R. & HOROWITZ, M. 2009.
 Defining the intensity of conditioning regimens: working definitions. *Biol Blood Marrow Transplant*, 15, 1628-33.
- BAE, D. S., HWANG, Y. K. & LEE, J. K. 2012. Importance of NKG2D-NKG2D ligands interaction for cytolytic activity of natural killer cell. *Cell Immunol*, 276, 122-7.
- BALUNA, R. & VITETTA, E. S. 1997. Vascular leak syndrome: a side effect of immunotherapy. *Immunopharmacology*, 37, 117-32.
- BARKER, J. N., WEISDORF, D. J., DEFOR, T. E., BLAZAR, B. R., MCGLAVE,
 P. B., MILLER, J. S., VERFAILLIE, C. M. & WAGNER, J. E. 2005.
 Transplantation of 2 partially HLA-matched umbilical cord blood units to enhance engraftment in adults with hematologic malignancy. *Blood*, 105, 1343-7.
- BARKHOLT, L., ALICI, E., CONRAD, R., SUTLU, T., GILLJAM, M., STELLAN,
 B., CHRISTENSSON, B., GUVEN, H., BJORKSTROM, N. K.,
 SODERDAHL, G., CEDERLUND, K., KIMBY, E., ASCHAN, J.,
 RINGDEN, O., LJUNGGREN, H. G. & DILBER, M. S. 2009. Safety
 analysis of ex vivo-expanded NK and NK-like T cells administered to cancer
 patients: a phase I clinical study. *Immunotherapy*, 1, 753-64.
- BARNES, D. W. H. & LOUTIT, J. F. 1957. Treatment of Murine Leukaemia with X-Rays and Homologous Bone Marrow: II. *British Journal of Haematology*, 3, 241-252.
- BARNETT, D., JANOSSY, G., LUBENKO, A., MATUTES, E., NEWLAND, A. & REILLY, J. T. 1999. Guideline for the flow cytometric enumeration of CD34+ haematopoietic stem cells. Prepared by the CD34+ haematopoietic stem cell working party. General Haematology Task Force of the British Committee for Standards in Haematology. *Clin Lab Haematol*, 21, 301-8.
- BARON, F., RUGGERI, A., BEOHOU, E., LABOPIN, M., SANZ, G., MILPIED, N., MICHALLET, M., BACIGALUPO, A., BLAISE, D., SIERRA, J., SOCIE, G., CORNELISSEN, J. J., SCHMID, C., GIEBEL, S., GORIN, N. C., ESTEVE, J., CICERI, F., SAVANI, B. N., MOHTY, M., GLUCKMAN, E. & NAGLER, A. 2016. RIC versus MAC UCBT in adults with AML: A report from Eurocord, the ALWP and the CTIWP of the EBMT. *Oncotarget*, 7, 43027-43038.
- BARON, F., TURHAN, A. G., GIRON-MICHEL, J., AZZARONE, B., BENTIRES-ALJ, M., BOURS, V., BOURHIS, J. H., CHOUAIB, S. & CAIGNARD, A. 2002. Leukemic target susceptibility to natural killer cytotoxicity: relationship with BCR-ABL expression. *Blood*, 99, 2107-13.

- BARTLETT, J. B., MICHAEL, A., CLARKE, I. A., DREDGE, K., NICHOLSON, S., KRISTELEIT, H., POLYCHRONIS, A., PANDHA, H., MULLER, G. W., STIRLING, D. I., ZELDIS, J. & DALGLEISH, A. G. 2004. Phase I study to determine the safety, tolerability and immunostimulatory activity of thalidomide analogue CC-5013 in patients with metastatic malignant melanoma and other advanced cancers. *Br J Cancer*, 90, 955-61.
- BAUER, S., GROH, V., WU, J., STEINLE, A., PHILLIPS, J. H., LANIER, L. L. & SPIES, T. 1999. Activation of NK cells and T cells by NKG2D, a receptor for stress-inducible MICA. *Science*, 285, 727-9.
- BAUME, D. M., ROBERTSON, M. J., LEVINE, H., MANLEY, T. J., SCHOW, P.
 W. & RITZ, J. 1992. Differential responses to interleukin 2 define functionally distinct subsets of human natural killer cells. *Eur J Immunol*, 22, 1-6.
- BAYCHELIER, F., SENNEPIN, A., ERMONVAL, M., DORGHAM, K., DEBRE, P. & VIEILLARD, V. 2013. Identification of a cellular ligand for the natural cytotoxicity receptor NKp44. *Blood*, 122, 2935-42.
- BEELEN, D. W., OTTINGER, H. D., FERENCIK, S., ELMAAGACLI, A. H., PECENY, R., TRENSCHEL, R. & GROSSE-WILDE, H. 2005. Genotypic inhibitory killer immunoglobulin-like receptor ligand incompatibility enhances the long-term antileukemic effect of unmodified allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation in patients with myeloid leukemias. *Blood*, 105, 2594-600.
- BEISSERT, S., SCHWARZ, A. & SCHWARZ, T. 2006. Regulatory T cells. *J Invest Dermatol*, 126, 15-24.
- BENSINGER, W. I. & STORB, R. 2001. Allogeneic peripheral blood stem cell transplantation. *Rev Clin Exp Hematol*, 5, 67-86.
- BENSON, D. M., JR., BAKAN, C. E., ZHANG, S., COLLINS, S. M., LIANG, J., SRIVASTAVA, S., HOFMEISTER, C. C., EFEBERA, Y., ANDRE, P., ROMAGNE, F., BLERY, M., BONNAFOUS, C., ZHANG, J., CLEVER, D., CALIGIURI, M. A. & FARAG, S. S. 2011. IPH2101, a novel anti-inhibitory KIR antibody, and lenalidomide combine to enhance the natural killer cell versus multiple myeloma effect. *Blood*, 118, 6387-91.
- BENSON, D. M., JR., COHEN, A. D., JAGANNATH, S., MUNSHI, N. C., SPITZER, G., HOFMEISTER, C. C., EFEBERA, Y. A., ANDRE, P., ZERBIB, R. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2015. A Phase I Trial of the Anti-KIR Antibody IPH2101 and Lenalidomide in Patients with Relapsed/Refractory Multiple Myeloma. *Clin Cancer Res*, 21, 4055-61.
- BENSON, D. M., JR., HOFMEISTER, C. C., PADMANABHAN, S., SUVANNASANKHA, A., JAGANNATH, S., ABONOUR, R., BAKAN, C., ANDRE, P., EFEBERA, Y., TIOLLIER, J., CALIGIURI, M. A. & FARAG, S. S. 2012. A phase 1 trial of the anti-KIR antibody IPH2101 in patients with relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma. *Blood*, 120, 4324-33.
- BERG, M., LUNDQVIST, A., MCCOY, P., JR., SAMSEL, L., FAN, Y., TAWAB, A. & CHILDS, R. 2009. Clinical-grade ex vivo-expanded human natural killer cells up-regulate activating receptors and death receptor ligands and have enhanced cytolytic activity against tumour cells. *Cytotherapy*, 11, 341-55.
- BEST, A., HIDALGO, G., MITCHELL, K. & YANNELLI, J. R. 2007. Issues concerning the large scale cryopreservation of peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) for immunotherapy trials. *Cryobiology*, 54, 294-7.

- BEZIAT, V., DALGARD, O., ASSELAH, T., HALFON, P., BEDOSSA, P.,
 BOUDIFA, A., HERVIER, B., THEODOROU, I., MARTINOT, M.,
 DEBRE, P., BJORKSTROM, N. K., MALMBERG, K. J., MARCELLIN, P.
 & VIEILLARD, V. 2012. CMV drives clonal expansion of NKG2C+ NK
 cells expressing self-specific KIRs in chronic hepatitis patients. *Eur J Immunol*, 42, 447-57.
- BIASSONI, R., CANTONI, C., FALCO, M., VERDIANI, S., BOTTINO, C.,
 VITALE, M., CONTE, R., POGGI, A., MORETTA, A. & MORETTA, L.
 1996. The human leukocyte antigen (HLA)-C-specific "activatory" or
 "inhibitory" natural killer cell receptors display highly homologous
 extracellular domains but differ in their transmembrane and intracytoplasmic portions. *J Exp Med*, 183, 645-50.
- BIASSONI, R., CANTONI, C., PENDE, D., SIVORI, S., PAROLINI, S., VITALE, M., BOTTINO, C. & MORETTA, A. 2001. Human natural killer cell receptors and co-receptors. *Immunol Rev*, 181, 203-14.
- BJORKSTROM, N. K., RIESE, P., HEUTS, F., ANDERSSON, S., FAURIAT, C., IVARSSON, M. A., BJORKLUND, A. T., FLODSTROM-TULLBERG, M., MICHAELSSON, J., ROTTENBERG, M. E., GUZMAN, C. A., LJUNGGREN, H. G. & MALMBERG, K. J. 2010. Expression patterns of NKG2A, KIR, and CD57 define a process of CD56dim NK-cell differentiation uncoupled from NK-cell education. *Blood*, 116, 3853-64.
- BLOUSHTAIN, N., QIMRON, U., BAR-ILAN, A., HERSHKOVITZ, O., GAZIT,
 R., FIMA, E., KORC, M., VLODAVSKY, I., BOVIN, N. V. &
 PORGADOR, A. 2004. Membrane-associated heparan sulfate proteoglycans are involved in the recognition of cellular targets by NKp30 and NKp46. J Immunol, 173, 2392-401.
- BODNAR, A. G., OUELLETTE, M., FROLKIS, M., HOLT, S. E., CHIU, C. P., MORIN, G. B., HARLEY, C. B., SHAY, J. W., LICHTSTEINER, S. & WRIGHT, W. E. 1998. Extension of life-span by introduction of telomerase into normal human cells. *Science*, 279, 349-52.
- BOECKH, M., LEISENRING, W., RIDDELL, S. R., BOWDEN, R. A., HUANG,
 M. L., MYERSON, D., STEVENS-AYERS, T., FLOWERS, M. E.,
 CUNNINGHAM, T. & COREY, L. 2003. Late cytomegalovirus disease and
 mortality in recipients of allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplants:
 importance of viral load and T-cell immunity. *Blood*, 101, 407-14.
- BORG, C., TERME, M., TAIEB, J., MENARD, C., FLAMENT, C., ROBERT, C., MARUYAMA, K., WAKASUGI, H., ANGEVIN, E., THIELEMANS, K., LE CESNE, A., CHUNG-SCOTT, V., LAZAR, V., TCHOU, I., CREPINEAU, F., LEMOINE, F., BERNARD, J., FLETCHER, J. A., TURHAN, A., BLAY, J. Y., SPATZ, A., EMILE, J. F., HEINRICH, M. C., MECHERI, S., TURSZ, T. & ZITVOGEL, L. 2004. Novel mode of action of c-kit tyrosine kinase inhibitors leading to NK cell-dependent antitumour effects. J Clin Invest, 114, 379-88.
- BRANDT, C. S., BARATIN, M., YI, E. C., KENNEDY, J., GAO, Z., FOX, B.,
 HALDEMAN, B., OSTRANDER, C. D., KAIFU, T., CHABANNON, C.,
 MORETTA, A., WEST, R., XU, W., VIVIER, E. & LEVIN, S. D. 2009. The
 B7 family member B7-H6 is a tumour cell ligand for the activating natural
 killer cell receptor NKp30 in humans. *J Exp Med*, 206, 1495-503.
- BRAUD, V., JONES, E. Y. & MCMICHAEL, A. 1997. The human major histocompatibility complex class Ib molecule HLA-E binds signal sequence-

derived peptides with primary anchor residues at positions 2 and 9. *Eur J Immunol*, 27, 1164-9.

- BRAUD, V. M., ALLAN, D. S., O'CALLAGHAN, C. A., SODERSTROM, K., D'ANDREA, A., OGG, G. S., LAZETIC, S., YOUNG, N. T., BELL, J. I., PHILLIPS, J. H., LANIER, L. L. & MCMICHAEL, A. J. 1998. HLA-E binds to natural killer cell receptors CD94/NKG2A, B and C. *Nature*, 391, 795-9.
- BREHM, C., HUENECKE, S., QUAISER, A., ESSER, R., BREMM, M., KLOESS, S., SOERENSEN, J., KREYENBERG, H., SEIDL, C., BECKER, P. S., MUHL, H., KLINGEBIEL, T., BADER, P., PASSWEG, J. R., SCHWABE, D. & KOEHL, U. 2011. IL-2 stimulated but not unstimulated NK cells induce selective disappearance of peripheral blood cells: concomitant results to a phase I/II study. *PLoS One*, 6, e27351.
- BRODIN, P., KARRE, K. & HOGLUND, P. 2009. NK cell education: not an on-off switch but a tunable rheostat. *Trends Immunol*, 30, 143-9.
- BRUNE, M., HANSSON, M., MELLQVIST, U. H., HERMODSSON, S. & HELLSTRAND, K. 1996. NK cell-mediated killing of AML blasts: role of histamine, monocytes and reactive oxygen metabolites. *Eur J Haematol*, 57, 312-9.
- BRUNSTEIN, C. G., MILLER, J. S., MCKENNA, D. H., HIPPEN, K. L., DEFOR, T. E., SUMSTAD, D., CURTSINGER, J., VERNERIS, M. R., MACMILLAN, M. L., LEVINE, B. L., RILEY, J. L., JUNE, C. H., LE, C., WEISDORF, D. J., MCGLAVE, P. B., BLAZAR, B. R. & WAGNER, J. E. 2016. Umbilical cord blood-derived T regulatory cells to prevent GVHD: kinetics, toxicity profile, and clinical effect. *Blood*, 127, 1044-51.
- BRUNSTEIN, C. G., WAGNER, J. E., WEISDORF, D. J., COOLEY, S., NOREEN, H., BARKER, J. N., DEFOR, T., VERNERIS, M. R., BLAZAR, B. R. & MILLER, J. S. 2009. Negative effect of KIR alloreactivity in recipients of umbilical cord blood transplant depends on transplantation conditioning intensity. *Blood*, 113, 5628-34.
- BRUNSTEIN, C. G., WEISDORF, D. J., DEFOR, T., BARKER, J. N., TOLAR, J., VAN BURIK, J. A. & WAGNER, J. E. 2006. Marked increased risk of Epstein-Barr virus-related complications with the addition of antithymocyte globulin to a nonmyeloablative conditioning prior to unrelated umbilical cord blood transplantation. *Blood*, 108, 2874-80.
- BRYCESON, Y. T., LJUNGGREN, H. G. & LONG, E. O. 2009. Minimal requirement for induction of natural cytotoxicity and intersection of activation signals by inhibitory receptors. *Blood*, 114, 2657-66.
- BRYCESON, Y. T., MARCH, M. E., LJUNGGREN, H. G. & LONG, E. O. 2006a. Activation, coactivation, and costimulation of resting human natural killer cells. *Immunol Rev*, 214, 73-91.
- BRYCESON, Y. T., MARCH, M. E., LJUNGGREN, H. G. & LONG, E. O. 2006b. Synergy among receptors on resting NK cells for the activation of natural cytotoxicity and cytokine secretion. *Blood*, 107, 159-66.
- BULMER, J. N., MORRISON, L., LONGFELLOW, M., RITSON, A. & PACE, D. 1991. Granulated lymphocytes in human endometrium: histochemical and immunohistochemical studies. *Hum Reprod*, 6, 791-8.
- BURNS, L. J., WEISDORF, D. J., DEFOR, T. E., VESOLE, D. H., REPKA, T. L., BLAZAR, B. R., BURGER, S. R., PANOSKALTSIS-MORTARI, A., KEEVER-TAYLOR, C. A., ZHANG, M. J. & MILLER, J. S. 2003. IL-2based immunotherapy after autologous transplantation for lymphoma and

breast cancer induces immune activation and cytokine release: a phase I/II trial. *Bone Marrow Transplant*, 32, 177-86.

- BURT, B. M., PLITAS, G., ZHAO, Z., BAMBOAT, Z. M., NGUYEN, H. M., DUPONT, B. & DEMATTEO, R. P. 2009. The lytic potential of human liver NK cells is restricted by their limited expression of inhibitory killer Ig-like receptors. *J Immunol*, 183, 1789-96.
- BUTLER, J. E., MOORE, M. B., PRESNELL, S. R., CHAN, H. W., CHALUPNY, N. J. & LUTZ, C. T. 2009. Proteasome regulation of ULBP1 transcription. J Immunol, 182, 6600-9.
- CALIGIURI, M. A., ZMUIDZINAS, A., MANLEY, T. J., LEVINE, H., SMITH, K. A. & RITZ, J. 1990. Functional consequences of interleukin 2 receptor expression on resting human lymphocytes. Identification of a novel natural killer cell subset with high affinity receptors. J Exp Med, 171, 1509-26.
- CAMPBELL, K. S. & COLONNA, M. 2001. Human natural killer cell receptors and signal transduction. *Int Rev Immunol*, 20, 333-70.
- CAROTTA, S., PANG, S. H., NUTT, S. L. & BELZ, G. T. 2011. Identification of the earliest NK-cell precursor in the mouse BM. *Blood*, 117, 5449-52.
- CARREGA, P. & FERLAZZO, G. 2012. Natural killer cell distribution and trafficking in human tissues. *Front Immunol*, 3, 347.
- CARSON, W. E., FEHNIGER, T. A., HALDAR, S., ECKHERT, K., LINDEMANN, M. J., LAI, C. F., CROCE, C. M., BAUMANN, H. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 1997. A potential role for interleukin-15 in the regulation of human natural killer cell survival. *J Clin Invest*, 99, 937-43.
- CELLA, M., FUCHS, A., VERMI, W., FACCHETTI, F., OTERO, K., LENNERZ, J. K., DOHERTY, J. M., MILLS, J. C. & COLONNA, M. 2009. A human natural killer cell subset provides an innate source of IL-22 for mucosal immunity. *Nature*, 457, 722-5.
- CHALIFOUR, A., SCARPELLINO, L., BACK, J., BRODIN, P., DEVEVRE, E., GROS, F., LEVY, F., LECLERCQ, G., HOGLUND, P., BEERMANN, F. & HELD, W. 2009. A Role for cis Interaction between the Inhibitory Ly49A receptor and MHC class I for natural killer cell education. *Immunity*, 30, 337-47.
- CHAUSHU, S., WILENSKY, A., GUR, C., SHAPIRA, L., ELBOIM, M., HALFTEK, G., POLAK, D., ACHDOUT, H., BACHRACH, G. & MANDELBOIM, O. 2012. Direct recognition of Fusobacterium nucleatum by the NK cell natural cytotoxicity receptor NKp46 aggravates periodontal disease. *PLoS Pathog*, 8, e1002601.
- CHENG, M., CHEN, Y., XIAO, W., SUN, R. & TIAN, Z. 2013. NK cell-based immunotherapy for malignant diseases. *Cell Mol Immunol*, 10, 230-52.
- CHILDS, R. W. & BERG, M. 2013. Bringing natural killer cells to the clinic: ex vivo manipulation. *Hematology Am Soc Hematol Educ Program*, 2013, 234-46.
- CHISHOLM, S. E. & REYBURN, H. T. 2006. Recognition of vaccinia virusinfected cells by human natural killer cells depends on natural cytotoxicity receptors. *J Virol*, 80, 2225-33.
- CHOI, I., YOON, S. R., PARK, S. Y., KIM, H., JUNG, S. J., JANG, Y. J., KANG,
 M., YEOM, Y. I., LEE, J. L., KIM, D. Y., LEE, Y. S., KANG, Y. A., JEON,
 M., SEOL, M., LEE, J. H., LEE, J. H., KIM, H. J., YUN, S. C. & LEE, K. H.
 2014. Donor-derived natural killer cells infused after human leukocyte

antigen-haploidentical hematopoietic cell transplantation: a dose-escalation study. *Biol Blood Marrow Transplant*, 20, 696-704.

- CHU, J., DENG, Y., BENSON, D. M., HE, S., HUGHES, T., ZHANG, J., PENG, Y., MAO, H., YI, L., GHOSHAL, K., HE, X., DEVINE, S. M., ZHANG, X., CALIGIURI, M. A., HOFMEISTER, C. C. & YU, J. 2014. CS1-specific chimeric antigen receptor (CAR)-engineered natural killer cells enhance in vitro and in vivo antitumour activity against human multiple myeloma. *Leukemia*, 28, 917-27.
- COLUCCI, F., CALIGIURI, M. A. & DI SANTO, J. P. 2003. What does it take to make a natural killer? *Nat Rev Immunol*, 3, 413-25.
- COOLEY, S., TRACHTENBERG, E., BERGEMANN, T. L., SAETEURN, K., KLEIN, J., LE, C. T., MARSH, S. G., GUETHLEIN, L. A., PARHAM, P., MILLER, J. S. & WEISDORF, D. J. 2009. Donors with group B KIR haplotypes improve relapse-free survival after unrelated hematopoietic cell transplantation for acute myelogenous leukemia. *Blood*, 113, 726-32.
- COOPER, M. A. 2001. Human natural killer cells: a unique innate immunoregulatory role for the CD56bright subset. *Blood*, 97, 3146-3151.
- COOPER, M. A., COLONNA, M. & YOKOYAMA, W. M. 2009a. Hidden talents of natural killers: NK cells in innate and adaptive immunity. *EMBO Rep*, 10, 1103-10.
- COOPER, M. A., ELLIOTT, J. M., KEYEL, P. A., YANG, L., CARRERO, J. A. & YOKOYAMA, W. M. 2009b. Cytokine-induced memory-like natural killer cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 106, 1915-9.
- COOPER, M. A., FEHNIGER, T. A. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2001. The biology of human natural killer-cell subsets. *Trends Immunol*, 22, 633-40.
- COPELAN, E. A. 2006. Hematopoietic stem-cell transplantation. *N Engl J Med*, 354, 1813-26.
- CORTEZ, V. S., FUCHS, A., CELLA, M., GILFILLAN, S. & COLONNA, M. 2014. Cutting edge: Salivary gland NK cells develop independently of Nfil3 in steady-state. *J Immunol*, 192, 4487-91.
- COSMAN, D., MULLBERG, J., SUTHERLAND, C. L., CHIN, W., ARMITAGE, R., FANSLOW, W., KUBIN, M. & CHALUPNY, N. J. 2001. ULBPs, novel MHC class I-related molecules, bind to CMV glycoprotein UL16 and stimulate NK cytotoxicity through the NKG2D receptor. *Immunity*, 14, 123-33.
- COSTELLO, R. T., SIVORI, S., MARCENARO, E., LAFAGE-POCHITALOFF, M., MOZZICONACCI, M. J., REVIRON, D., GASTAUT, J. A., PENDE, D., OLIVE, D. & MORETTA, A. 2002. Defective expression and function of natural killer cell-triggering receptors in patients with acute myeloid leukemia. *Blood*, 99, 3661-7.
- COX, S. T., LAZA-BRIVIESCA, R., PEARSON, H., SORIA, B., GIBSON, D., GOMEZ, S., MADRIGAL, J. A. & SAUDEMONT, A. 2015. Umbilical cord blood plasma contains soluble NKG2D ligands that mediate loss of natural killer cell function and cytotoxicity. *Eur J Immunol*, 45, 2324-34.
- CUFF, A. O., ROBERTSON, F. P., STEGMANN, K. A., PALLETT, L. J., MAINI, M. K., DAVIDSON, B. R. & MALE, V. 2016. Eomeshi NK Cells in Human Liver Are Long-Lived and Do Not Recirculate but Can Be Replenished from the Circulation. *J Immunol*, 197, 4283-4291.
- CURTI, A., RUGGERI, L., D'ADDIO, A., BONTADINI, A., DAN, E., MOTTA, M. R., TRABANELLI, S., GIUDICE, V., URBANI, E., MARTINELLI, G.,

PAOLINI, S., FRUET, F., ISIDORI, A., PARISI, S., BANDINI, G., BACCARANI, M., VELARDI, A. & LEMOLI, R. M. 2011. Successful transfer of alloreactive haploidentical KIR ligand-mismatched natural killer cells after infusion in elderly high risk acute myeloid leukemia patients. *Blood*, 118, 3273-9.

- CUTLER, C., MULTANI, P., ROBBINS, D., KIM, H. T., LE, T., HOGGATT, J., PELUS, L. M., DESPONTS, C., CHEN, Y. B., REZNER, B., ARMAND, P., KORETH, J., GLOTZBECKER, B., HO, V. T., ALYEA, E., ISOM, M., KAO, G., ARMANT, M., SILBERSTEIN, L., HU, P., SOIFFER, R. J., SCADDEN, D. T., RITZ, J., GOESSLING, W., NORTH, T. E., MENDLEIN, J., BALLEN, K., ZON, L. I., ANTIN, J. H. & SHOEMAKER, D. D. 2013. Prostaglandin-modulated umbilical cord blood hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. *Blood*, 122, 3074-81.
- DALLE, J. H., MENEZES, J., WAGNER, E., BLAGDON, M., CHAMPAGNE, J., CHAMPAGNE, M. A. & DUVAL, M. 2005. Characterization of cord blood natural killer cells: implications for transplantation and neonatal infections. *Pediatr Res*, 57, 649-55.
- DANBY, R. & ROCHA, V. 2014. Improving engraftment and immune reconstitution in umbilical cord blood transplantation. *Front Immunol*, 5, 68.
- DAUGUET, N., FOURNIE, J. J., POUPOT, R. & POUPOT, M. 2010. Lenalidomide down regulates the production of interferon-gamma and the expression of inhibitory cytotoxic receptors of human Natural Killer cells. *Cell Immunol*, 264, 163-70.
- DAVIES, F. & BAZ, R. 2010. Lenalidomide mode of action: linking bench and clinical findings. *Blood Rev*, 24 Suppl 1, S13-9.
- DAVIES, F. E., RAJE, N., HIDESHIMA, T., LENTZSCH, S., YOUNG, G., TAI, Y. T., LIN, B., PODAR, K., GUPTA, D., CHAUHAN, D., TREON, S. P., RICHARDSON, P. G., SCHLOSSMAN, R. L., MORGAN, G. J., MULLER, G. W., STIRLING, D. I. & ANDERSON, K. C. 2001. Thalidomide and immunomodulatory derivatives augment natural killer cell cytotoxicity in multiple myeloma. *Blood*, 98, 210-6.
- DE LIMA, M., MCNIECE, I., ROBINSON, S. N., MUNSELL, M., EAPEN, M., HOROWITZ, M., ALOUSI, A., SALIBA, R., MCMANNIS, J. D., KAUR, I., KEBRIAEI, P., PARMAR, S., POPAT, U., HOSING, C., CHAMPLIN, R., BOLLARD, C., MOLLDREM, J. J., JONES, R. B., NIETO, Y., ANDERSSON, B. S., SHAH, N., ORAN, B., COOPER, L. J., WORTH, L., QAZILBASH, M. H., KORBLING, M., RONDON, G., CIUREA, S., BOSQUE, D., MAEWAL, I., SIMMONS, P. J. & SHPALL, E. J. 2012. Cord-blood engraftment with ex vivo mesenchymal-cell coculture. *N Engl J Med*, 367, 2305-15.
- DOLSTRA, H., ROEVEN, M. W. H., SPANHOLTZ, J., HANGALAPURA, B., TORDOIR, M., MAAS, F., LEENDERS, M., BOHME, F., KOK, N., TRILSBEEK, C., PAARDEKOOPER, J., VAN DER WAART, A. B., WESTERWEEL, P., SNIJDERS, T. J. F., BOS, G. M. J., CORNELISSEN, J. J., PRUIJT, H., HULS, G., DE GRAAF, A., VAN DER REIJDEN, B. A., BLIJLEVENS, N. M. A., JANSEN, J. H., VAN DER MEER, A., CANY, J., PREIJERS, F. & SCHAAP, N. P. M. 2015. A Phase I Study of Allogeneic Natural Killer Cell Therapy Generated from Cord Blood Hematopoietic Stem and Progenitor Cells in Elderly Acute Myeloid Leukemia Patients. *Blood*, 126, 1357-1357.

- DOMINGUEZ, E., LOWDELL, M. W., PEREZ-CRUZ, I., MADRIGAL, A. & COHEN, S. B. A. 1997. Natural killer cell function is altered by freezing in DMSO. *Biochemical Society Transactions*, 25.
- EDVARDSSON, L., DYKES, J. & OLOFSSON, T. 2006. Isolation and characterization of human myeloid progenitor populations--TpoR as discriminator between common myeloid and megakaryocyte/erythroid progenitors. *Exp Hematol*, 34, 599-609.
- ELENKOV, I. J. & CHROUSOS, G. P. 2002. Stress hormones, proinflammatory and antiinflammatory cytokines, and autoimmunity. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, 966, 290-303.
- ELKINS, W. L., PICKARD, A. & PIERSON, G. R. 1984. Deficient expression of class-I HLA in some cases of acute leukemia. *Cancer Immunol Immunother*, 18, 91-100.
- ESCOBEDO-COUSIN, M., JACKSON, N., LAZA-BRIVIESCA, R., ARIZA-MCNAUGHTON, L., LUEVANO, M., DERNIAME, S., QUEROL, S., BLUNDELL, M., THRASHER, A., SORIA, B., COOPER, N., BONNET, D., MADRIGAL, A. & SAUDEMONT, A. 2015. Natural Killer Cells Improve Hematopoietic Stem Cell Engraftment by Increasing Stem Cell Clonogenicity In Vitro and in a Humanized Mouse Model. *PLoS One*, 10, e0138623.
- ESCUDIER, B., FARACE, F., ANGEVIN, E., CHARPENTIER, F., NITENBERG, G., TRIEBEL, F. & HERCEND, T. 1994. Immunotherapy with interleukin-2 (IL2) and lymphokine-activated natural killer cells: improvement of clinical responses in metastatic renal cell carcinoma patients previously treated with IL2. *Eur J Cancer*, 30a, 1078-83.
- ESIN, S., BATONI, G., COUNOUPAS, C., STRINGARO, A., BRANCATISANO, F. L., COLONE, M., MAISETTA, G., FLORIO, W., ARANCIA, G. & CAMPA, M. 2008. Direct binding of human NK cell natural cytotoxicity receptor NKp44 to the surfaces of mycobacteria and other bacteria. *Infect Immun*, 76, 1719-27.
- ESIN, S., COUNOUPAS, C., AULICINO, A., BRANCATISANO, F. L., MAISETTA, G., BOTTAI, D., DI LUCA, M., FLORIO, W., CAMPA, M. & BATONI, G. 2013. Interaction of Mycobacterium tuberculosis cell wall components with the human natural killer cell receptors NKp44 and Toll-like receptor 2. *Scand J Immunol*, 77, 460-9.
- FANG, M., ORR, M. T., SPEE, P., EGEBJERG, T., LANIER, L. L. & SIGAL, L. J. 2011. CD94 is essential for NK cell-mediated resistance to a lethal viral disease. *Immunity*, 34, 579-89.
- FAURIAT, C., LONG, E. O., LJUNGGREN, H. G. & BRYCESON, Y. T. 2010. Regulation of human NK-cell cytokine and chemokine production by target cell recognition. *Blood*, 115, 2167-76.
- FEHNIGER, T. A., COOPER, M. A. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2002. Interleukin-2 and interleukin-15: immunotherapy for cancer. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev*, 13, 169-83.
- FEHNIGER, T. A., COOPER, M. A., NUOVO, G. J., CELLA, M., FACCHETTI, F., COLONNA, M. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2003. CD56bright natural killer cells are present in human lymph nodes and are activated by T cell-derived IL-2: a potential new link between adaptive and innate immunity. *Blood*, 101, 3052-7.

- FEHNIGER, T. A., STUART, R. K., COOLEY, S. A., MILLER, J. S., CURTSINGER, J., HILLMAN, T. M., SILVER, N., SZAREK, M., LOWDELL, M. W., GORELIK, L. & ROWINSKY, E. 2014. Preliminary Results of a Phase 1/2 Clinical Trial of Cndo-109-Activated Allogeneic Natural Killer Cells in High Risk Acute Myelogenous Leukemia Patients in First Complete Remission. *Blood*, 124, 2320-2320.
- FENG, X., YAN, J., WANG, Y., ZIERATH, J. R., NORDENSKJOLD, M., HENTER, J. I., FADEEL, B. & ZHENG, C. 2010. The proteasome inhibitor bortezomib disrupts tumour necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL) expression and natural killer (NK) cell killing of TRAIL receptorpositive multiple myeloma cells. *Mol Immunol*, 47, 2388-96.
- FERNANDEZ, N. C., TREINER, E., VANCE, R. E., JAMIESON, A. M., LEMIEUX, S. & RAULET, D. H. 2005. A subset of natural killer cells achieves self-tolerance without expressing inhibitory receptors specific for self-MHC molecules. *Blood*, 105, 4416-23.
- FERRARA, J. L. M., LEVINE, J. E., REDDY, P. & HOLLER, E. 2009. Graftversus-host disease. *The Lancet*, 373, 1550-1561.
- FLOMENBERG, N., BAXTER-LOWE, L. A., CONFER, D., FERNANDEZ-VINA, M., FILIPOVICH, A., HOROWITZ, M., HURLEY, C., KOLLMAN, C., ANASETTI, C., NOREEN, H., BEGOVICH, A., HILDEBRAND, W., PETERSDORF, E., SCHMECKPEPER, B., SETTERHOLM, M., TRACHTENBERG, E., WILLIAMS, T., YUNIS, E. & WEISDORF, D. 2004. Impact of HLA class I and class II high-resolution matching on outcomes of unrelated donor bone marrow transplantation: HLA-C mismatching is associated with a strong adverse effect on transplantation outcome. *Blood*, 104, 1923-30.
- FOLEY, B., COOLEY, S., VERNERIS, M. R., CURTSINGER, J., LUO, X.,
 WALLER, E. K., ANASETTI, C., WEISDORF, D. & MILLER, J. S. 2012.
 Human cytomegalovirus (CMV)-induced memory-like NKG2C(+) NK cells are transplantable and expand in vivo in response to recipient CMV antigen. J Immunol, 189, 5082-8.
- FRASER, C. K., BLAKE, S. J., DIENER, K. R., LYONS, A. B., BROWN, M. P., HUGHES, T. P. & HAYBALL, J. D. 2009. Dasatinib inhibits recombinant viral antigen-specific murine CD4+ and CD8+ T-cell responses and NK-cell cytolytic activity in vitro and in vivo. *Exp Hematol*, 37, 256-65.
- FRASSONI, F., VARALDO, R., GUALANDI, F., BACIGALUPO, A., SAMBUCETI, G., SACCHI, N. & PODESTA, M. 2010. The intra-bone marrow injection of cord blood cells extends the possibility of transplantation to the majority of patients with malignant hematopoietic diseases. *Best Pract Res Clin Haematol*, 23, 237-44.
- FREUD, A. G. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2006. Human natural killer cell development. *Immunol Rev*, 214, 56-72.
- FREUD, A. G., YOKOHAMA, A., BECKNELL, B., LEE, M. T., MAO, H. C., FERKETICH, A. K. & CALIGIURI, M. A. 2006. Evidence for discrete stages of human natural killer cell differentiation in vivo. *J Exp Med*, 203, 1033-43.
- FRY, L. J., QUEROL, S., GOMEZ, S. G., MCARDLE, S., REES, R. & MADRIGAL, J. A. 2015. Assessing the toxic effects of DMSO on cord blood to determine exposure time limits and the optimum concentration for cryopreservation. *Vox Sang*, 109, 181-90.

- FUJISAKI, H., KAKUDA, H., IMAI, C., MULLIGHAN, C. G. & CAMPANA, D. 2009a. Replicative potential of human natural killer cells. *Br J Haematol*, 145, 606-13.
- FUJISAKI, H., KAKUDA, H., SHIMASAKI, N., IMAI, C., MA, J., LOCKEY, T., ELDRIDGE, P., LEUNG, W. H. & CAMPANA, D. 2009b. Expansion of highly cytotoxic human natural killer cells for cancer cell therapy. *Cancer Res*, 69, 4010-7.
- FUJIWARA, S., AKIYAMA, M., YAMAKIDO, M., SEYAMA, T., KOBUKE, K., HAKODA, M., KYOIZUMI, S. & JONES, S. L. 1986. Cryopreservation of human lymphocytes for assessment of lymphocyte subsets and natural killer cytotoxicity. *J Immunol Methods*, 90, 265-73.
- GADDY, J. & BROXMEYER, H. E. 1997. Cord blood CD16+56- cells with low lytic activity are possible precursors of mature natural killer cells. *Cell Immunol*, 180, 132-42.
- GADDY, J., RISDON, G. & BROXMEYER, H. E. 1995. Cord blood natural killer cells are functionally and phenotypically immature but readily respond to interleukin-2 and interleukin-12. *J Interferon Cytokine Res*, 15, 527-36.
- GALY, A., TRAVIS, M., CEN, D. & CHEN, B. 1995. Human T, B, natural killer, and dendritic cells arise from a common bone marrow progenitor cell subset. *Immunity*, 3, 459-73.
- GANAL, S. C., SANOS, S. L., KALLFASS, C., OBERLE, K., JOHNER, C., KIRSCHNING, C., LIENENKLAUS, S., WEISS, S., STAEHELI, P., AICHELE, P. & DIEFENBACH, A. 2012. Priming of natural killer cells by nonmucosal mononuclear phagocytes requires instructive signals from commensal microbiota. *Immunity*, 37, 171-86.
- GARG, A., BARNES, P. F., PORGADOR, A., ROY, S., WU, S., NANDA, J. S., GRIFFITH, D. E., GIRARD, W. M., RAWAL, N., SHETTY, S. & VANKAYALAPATI, R. 2006. Vimentin expressed on Mycobacterium tuberculosis-infected human monocytes is involved in binding to the NKp46 receptor. *J Immunol*, 177, 6192-8.
- GELLER, M. A., COOLEY, S., JUDSON, P. L., GHEBRE, R., CARSON, L. F., ARGENTA, P. A., JONSON, A. L., PANOSKALTSIS-MORTARI, A., CURTSINGER, J., MCKENNA, D., DUSENBERY, K., BLISS, R., DOWNS, L. S. & MILLER, J. S. 2011. A phase II study of allogeneic natural killer cell therapy to treat patients with recurrent ovarian and breast cancer. *Cytotherapy*, 13, 98-107.
- GERMANN, A., SCHULZ, J. C., KEMP-KAMKE, B., ZIMMERMANN, H. & VON BRIESEN, H. 2011. Standardized Serum-Free Cryomedia Maintain Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cell Viability, Recovery, and Antigen-Specific T-Cell Response Compared to Fetal Calf Serum-Based Medium. *Biopreserv Biobank*, 9, 229-236.
- GILL, S., VASEY, A. E., DE SOUZA, A., BAKER, J., SMITH, A. T., KOHRT, H. E., FLOREK, M., GIBBS, K. D., JR., TATE, K., RITCHIE, D. S. & NEGRIN, R. S. 2012. Rapid development of exhaustion and down-regulation of eomesodermin limit the antitumour activity of adoptively transferred murine natural killer cells. *Blood*, 119, 5758-68.
- GLEASON, M. K., ROSS, J. A., WARLICK, E. D., LUND, T. C., VERNERIS, M. R., WIERNIK, A., SPELLMAN, S., HAAGENSON, M. D., LENVIK, A. J., LITZOW, M. R., EPLING-BURNETTE, P. K., BLAZAR, B. R., WEINER, L. M., WEISDORF, D. J., VALLERA, D. A. & MILLER, J. S. 2014.

CD16xCD33 bispecific killer cell engager (BiKE) activates NK cells against primary MDS and MDSC CD33+ targets. *Blood*, 123, 3016-26.

- GLUCKMAN, E., BROXMEYER, H. A., AUERBACH, A. D., FRIEDMAN, H. S., DOUGLAS, G. W., DEVERGIE, A., ESPEROU, H., THIERRY, D., SOCIE, G., LEHN, P. & ET AL. 1989. Hematopoietic reconstitution in a patient with Fanconi's anemia by means of umbilical-cord blood from an HLA-identical sibling. N Engl J Med, 321, 1174-8.
- GORGUN, G., CALABRESE, E., SOYDAN, E., HIDESHIMA, T., PERRONE, G., BANDI, M., CIRSTEA, D., SANTO, L., HU, Y., TAI, Y. T., NAHAR, S., MIMURA, N., FABRE, C., RAJE, N., MUNSHI, N., RICHARDSON, P. & ANDERSON, K. C. 2010. Immunomodulatory effects of lenalidomide and pomalidomide on interaction of tumour and bone marrow accessory cells in multiple myeloma. *Blood*, 116, 3227-37.
- GRAS NAVARRO, A., BJORKLUND, A. T. & CHEKENYA, M. 2015. Therapeutic potential and challenges of natural killer cells in treatment of solid tumours. *Front Immunol*, 6, 202.
- GROH, V., WU, J., YEE, C. & SPIES, T. 2002. Tumour-derived soluble MIC ligands impair expression of NKG2D and T-cell activation. *Nature*, 419, 734-8.
- GRUPP, S. A., KALOS, M., BARRETT, D., APLENC, R., PORTER, D. L., RHEINGOLD, S. R., TEACHEY, D. T., CHEW, A., HAUCK, B., WRIGHT, J. F., MILONE, M. C., LEVINE, B. L. & JUNE, C. H. 2013. Chimeric antigen receptor-modified T cells for acute lymphoid leukemia. *N Engl J Med*, 368, 1509-18.
- GRZYWACZ, B., KATARIA, N., BLAZAR, B. R., MILLER, J. S. & VERNERIS, M. R. 2011. Natural killer-cell differentiation by myeloid progenitors. *Blood*, 117, 3548-58.
- GRZYWACZ, B., KATARIA, N., SIKORA, M., OOSTENDORP, R. A., DZIERZAK, E. A., BLAZAR, B. R., MILLER, J. S. & VERNERIS, M. R. 2006. Coordinated acquisition of inhibitory and activating receptors and functional properties by developing human natural killer cells. *Blood*, 108, 3824-33.
- GSTRAUNTHALER, G. 2003. Alternatives to the use of fetal bovine serum: serumfree cell culture. *Altex*, 20, 275-81.
- GUR, C., ENK, J., KASSEM, S. A., SUISSA, Y., MAGENHEIM, J., STOLOVICH-RAIN, M., NIR, T., ACHDOUT, H., GLASER, B., SHAPIRO, J., NAPARSTEK, Y., PORGADOR, A., DOR, Y. & MANDELBOIM, O. 2011. Recognition and killing of human and murine pancreatic beta cells by the NK receptor NKp46. *J Immunol*, 187, 3096-103.
- GUR, C., ENK, J., WEITMAN, E., BACHAR, E., SUISSA, Y., COHEN, G.,
 SCHYR, R. B., SABANAY, H., HORWITZ, E., GLASER, B., DOR, Y.,
 PRIBLUDA, A., HANNA, J. H., LEIBOWITZ, G. & MANDELBOIM, O.
 2013. The expression of the beta cell-derived autoimmune ligand for the
 killer receptor nkp46 is attenuated in type 2 diabetes. *PLoS One*, 8, e74033.
- HALLETT, W. H., AMES, E., MOTARJEMI, M., BARAO, I., SHANKER, A., TAMANG, D. L., SAYERS, T. J., HUDIG, D. & MURPHY, W. J. 2008. Sensitization of tumour cells to NK cell-mediated killing by proteasome inhibition. *J Immunol*, 180, 163-70.
- HANNA, J., GOLDMAN-WOHL, D., HAMANI, Y., AVRAHAM, I., GREENFIELD, C., NATANSON-YARON, S., PRUS, D., COHEN-

DANIEL, L., ARNON, T. I., MANASTER, I., GAZIT, R., YUTKIN, V., BENHARROCH, D., PORGADOR, A., KESHET, E., YAGEL, S. & MANDELBOIM, O. 2006. Decidual NK cells regulate key developmental processes at the human fetal-maternal interface. *Nat Med*, 12, 1065-74.

- HART, O. M., ATHIE-MORALES, V., O'CONNOR, G. M. & GARDINER, C. M. 2005. TLR7/8-mediated activation of human NK cells results in accessory cell-dependent IFN-gamma production. *J Immunol*, 175, 1636-42.
- HASENKAMP, J., BORGERDING, A., WULF, G., UHRBERG, M., JUNG, W., DINGELDEIN, S., TRUEMPER, L. & GLASS, B. 2006. Resistance against natural killer cell cytotoxicity: analysis of mechanisms. *Scand J Immunol*, 64, 444-9.
- HAYASHI, T., HIDESHIMA, T., AKIYAMA, M., PODAR, K., YASUI, H., RAJE, N., KUMAR, S., CHAUHAN, D., TREON, S. P., RICHARDSON, P. & ANDERSON, K. C. 2005. Molecular mechanisms whereby immunomodulatory drugs activate natural killer cells: clinical application. *Br J Haematol*, 128, 192-203.
- HEATHMAN, T. R., GLYN, V. A., PICKEN, A., RAFIQ, Q. A., COOPMAN, K., NIENOW, A. W., KARA, B. & HEWITT, C. J. 2015. Expansion, harvest and cryopreservation of human mesenchymal stem cells in a serum-free microcarrier process. *Biotechnol Bioeng*, 112, 1696-707.
- HECHT, M. L., ROSENTAL, B., HORLACHER, T., HERSHKOVITZ, O., DE
 PAZ, J. L., NOTI, C., SCHAUER, S., PORGADOR, A. & SEEBERGER, P.
 H. 2009. Natural cytotoxicity receptors NKp30, NKp44 and NKp46 bind to different heparan sulfate/heparin sequences. *J Proteome Res*, 8, 712-20.
- HEDFORS, I. A. & BRINCHMANN, J. E. 2003. Long-term proliferation and survival of in vitro-activated T cells is dependent on Interleukin-2 receptor signalling but not on the high-affinity IL-2R. *Scand J Immunol*, 58, 522-32.
- HERBERMAN, R. B., NUNN, M. E., HOLDEN, H. T. & LAVRIN, D. H. 1975a. Natural cytotoxic reactivity of mouse lymphoid cells against syngeneic and allogeneic tumours. II. Characterization of effector cells. *Int J Cancer*, 16, 230-9.
- HERBERMAN, R. B., NUNN, M. E. & LAVRIN, D. H. 1975b. Natural cytotoxic reactivity of mouse lymphoid cells against syngeneic acid allogeneic tumours. I. Distribution of reactivity and specificity. *Int J Cancer*, 16, 216-29.
- HERSHKOVITZ, O., ROSENTAL, B., ROSENBERG, L. A., NAVARRO-SANCHEZ, M. E., JIVOV, S., ZILKA, A., GERSHONI-YAHALOM, O., BRIENT-LITZLER, E., BEDOUELLE, H., HO, J. W., CAMPBELL, K. S., RAGER-ZISMAN, B., DESPRES, P. & PORGADOR, A. 2009. NKp44 receptor mediates interaction of the envelope glycoproteins from the West Nile and dengue viruses with NK cells. *J Immunol*, 183, 2610-21.
- HERTOGHS, K. M., MOERLAND, P. D., VAN STIJN, A., REMMERSWAAL, E. B., YONG, S. L., VAN DE BERG, P. J., VAN HAM, S. M., BAAS, F., TEN BERGE, I. J. & VAN LIER, R. A. 2010. Molecular profiling of cytomegalovirus-induced human CD8+ T cell differentiation. *The Journal of clinical investigation*, 120, 4077-90.
- HOGLUND, P. & BRODIN, P. 2010. Current perspectives of natural killer cell education by MHC class I molecules. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 10, 724-34.
- HOLUBOVA, M., MIKLIKOVA, M., LEBA, M., GEORGIEV, D., JINDRA, P., CAPRNDA, M., CICCOCIOPPO, R., KRUZLIAK, P. & LYSAK, D. 2016.

Cryopreserved NK cells in the treatment of haematological malignancies: preclinical study. *J Cancer Res Clin Oncol*.

- HORTON, N. C., MATHEW, S. O. & MATHEW, P. A. 2013. Novel interaction between proliferating cell nuclear antigen and HLA I on the surface of tumour cells inhibits NK cell function through NKp44. *PLoS One*, 8, e59552.
- HOSHINA, T., KIDA, K. & ITO, M. 1999. Difference in response of NK cell activity in newborns and adult to IL-2, IL-12 and IL-15. *Microbiol Immunol*, 43, 161-6.
- HUANG, X. J., ZHAO, X. Y., LIU, D. H., LIU, K. Y. & XU, L. P. 2007. Deleterious effects of KIR ligand incompatibility on clinical outcomes in haploidentical hematopoietic stem cell transplantation without in vitro T-cell depletion. *Leukemia*, 21, 848-51.
- HUANG, Y., WANG, Y., LI, Y., GUO, K. & HE, Y. 2011. Role of sorafenib and sunitinib in the induction of expressions of NKG2D ligands in nasopharyngeal carcinoma with high expression of ABCG2. *J Cancer Res Clin Oncol*, 137, 829-37.
- HUBER, C. M., DOISNE, J. M. & COLUCCI, F. 2015. IL-12/15/18-preactivated NK cells suppress GvHD in a mouse model of mismatched hematopoietic cell transplantation. *Eur J Immunol*, 45, 1727-35.
- HUNTINGTON, N. D., LEGRAND, N., ALVES, N. L., JARON, B., WEIJER, K., PLET, A., CORCUFF, E., MORTIER, E., JACQUES, Y., SPITS, H. & DI SANTO, J. P. 2009. IL-15 trans-presentation promotes human NK cell development and differentiation in vivo. *J Exp Med*, 206, 25-34.
- HUNTINGTON, N. D., VOSSHENRICH, C. A. & DI SANTO, J. P. 2007. Developmental pathways that generate natural-killer-cell diversity in mice and humans. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 7, 703-14.
- HYDES, T., ABUHILAL, M., ARMSTRONG, T., PRIMROSE, J., TAKHAR, A. & KHAKOO, S. 2015. Natural killer cell maturation markers in the human liver and expansion of an NKG2C+KIR+ population. *Lancet*, 385 Suppl 1, S45.
- ILIOPOULOU, E. G., KOUNTOURAKIS, P., KARAMOUZIS, M. V., DOUFEXIS, D., ARDAVANIS, A., BAXEVANIS, C. N., RIGATOS, G., PAPAMICHAIL, M. & PEREZ, S. A. 2010. A phase I trial of adoptive transfer of allogeneic natural killer cells in patients with advanced non-small cell lung cancer. *Cancer Immunol Immunother*, 59, 1781-9.
- IMAI, C., IWAMOTO, S. & CAMPANA, D. 2005. Genetic modification of primary natural killer cells overcomes inhibitory signals and induces specific killing of leukemic cells. *Blood*, 106, 376-83.
- IMAI, K., MATSUYAMA, S., MIYAKE, S., SUGA, K. & NAKACHI, K. 2000. Natural cytotoxic activity of peripheral-blood lymphocytes and cancer incidence: an 11-year follow-up study of a general population. *Lancet*, 356, 1795-9.
- IMPOLA, U., TURPEINEN, H., ALAKULPPI, N., LINJAMA, T., VOLIN, L., NIITTYVUOPIO, R., PARTANEN, J. & KOSKELA, S. 2014. Donor Haplotype B of NK KIR Receptor Reduces the Relapse Risk in HLA-Identical Sibling Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation of AML Patients. *Front Immunol*, 5, 405.
- ISHIKAWA, E., TSUBOI, K., SAIJO, K., HARADA, H., TAKANO, S., NOSE, T. & OHNO, T. 2004. Autologous natural killer cell therapy for human recurrent malignant glioma. *Anticancer Res*, 24, 1861-71.

- JAATINEN, T. & LAINE, J. 2007. Isolation of hematopoietic stem cells from human cord blood. *Curr Protoc Stem Cell Biol*, Chapter 2, Unit 2A.2.
- JACOBS, R., HINTZEN, G., KEMPER, A., BEUL, K., KEMPF, S., BEHRENS, G., SYKORA, K. W. & SCHMIDT, R. E. 2001. CD56bright cells differ in their KIR repertoire and cytotoxic features from CD56dim NK cells. *Eur J Immunol*, 31, 3121-7.
- JAGASIA, M. H., GREINIX, H. T., ARORA, M., WILLIAMS, K. M., WOLFF, D., COWEN, E. W., PALMER, J., WEISDORF, D., TREISTER, N. S., CHENG, G. S., KERR, H., STRATTON, P., DUARTE, R. F., MCDONALD, G. B., INAMOTO, Y., VIGORITO, A., ARAI, S., DATILES, M. B., JACOBSOHN, D., HELLER, T., KITKO, C. L., MITCHELL, S. A., MARTIN, P. J., SHULMAN, H., WU, R. S., CUTLER, C. S., VOGELSANG, G. B., LEE, S. J., PAVLETIC, S. Z. & FLOWERS, M. E. 2015. National Institutes of Health Consensus Development Project on Criteria for Clinical Trials in Chronic Graft-versus-Host Disease: I. The 2014 Diagnosis and Staging Working Group report. *Biol Blood Marrow Transplant*, 21, 389-401 e1.
- JAMIESON, A. M., ISNARD, P., DORFMAN, J. R., COLES, M. C. & RAULET, D. H. 2004. Turnover and proliferation of NK cells in steady state and lymphopenic conditions. *J Immunol*, 172, 864-70.
- JARAHIAN, M., FIEDLER, M., COHNEN, A., DJANDJI, D., HAMMERLING, G. J., GATI, C., CERWENKA, A., TURNER, P. C., MOYER, R. W., WATZL, C., HENGEL, H. & MOMBURG, F. 2011. Modulation of NKp30- and NKp46-mediated natural killer cell responses by poxviral hemagglutinin. *PLoS Pathog*, 7, e1002195.
- JARAHIAN, M., WATZL, C., FOURNIER, P., ARNOLD, A., DJANDJI, D., ZAHEDI, S., CERWENKA, A., PASCHEN, A., SCHIRRMACHER, V. & MOMBURG, F. 2009. Activation of natural killer cells by newcastle disease virus hemagglutinin-neuraminidase. J Virol, 83, 8108-21.
- JARDINE, L., HAMBLETON, S., BIGLEY, V., PAGAN, S., WANG, X. N. & COLLIN, M. 2013. Sensitizing primary acute lymphoblastic leukemia to natural killer cell recognition by induction of NKG2D ligands. *Leuk Lymphoma*, 54, 167-73.
- JINUSHI, M., TAKEHARA, T., TATSUMI, T., KANTO, T., GROH, V., SPIES, T., KIMURA, R., MIYAGI, T., MOCHIZUKI, K., SASAKI, Y. & HAYASHI, N. 2003. Expression and role of MICA and MICB in human hepatocellular carcinomas and their regulation by retinoic acid. *Int J Cancer*, 104, 354-61.
- JONCKER, N. T., FERNANDEZ, N. C., TREINER, E., VIVIER, E. & RAULET, D. H. 2009. NK cell responsiveness is tuned commensurate with the number of inhibitory receptors for self-MHC class I: the rheostat model. *J Immunol*, 182, 4572-80.
- JONSSON, A. H., YANG, L., KIM, S., TAFFNER, S. M. & YOKOYAMA, W. M. 2010. Effects of MHC class I alleles on licensing of Ly49A+ NK cells. J Immunol, 184, 3424-32.
- JUELKE, K., KILLIG, M., THIEL, A., DONG, J. & ROMAGNANI, C. 2009. Education of hyporesponsive NK cells by cytokines. *Eur J Immunol*, 39, 2548-55.
- KAISER, B. K., BARAHMAND-POUR, F., PAULSENE, W., MEDLEY, S., GERAGHTY, D. E. & STRONG, R. K. 2005. Interactions between NKG2x

immunoreceptors and HLA-E ligands display overlapping affinities and thermodynamics. *J Immunol*, 174, 2878-84.

- KARRE, K., LJUNGGREN, H. G., PIONTEK, G. & KIESSLING, R. 1986. Selective rejection of H-2-deficient lymphoma variants suggests alternative immune defence strategy. *Nature*, 319, 675-8.
- KIESSLING, R., KLEIN, E., PROSS, H. & WIGZELL, H. 1975a. "Natural" killer cells in the mouse. II. Cytotoxic cells with specificity for mouse Moloney leukemia cells. Characteristics of the killer cell. *Eur J Immunol*, *5*, 117-21.
- KIESSLING, R., KLEIN, E. & WIGZELL, H. 1975b. "Natural" killer cells in the mouse. I. Cytotoxic cells with specificity for mouse Moloney leukemia cells. Specificity and distribution according to genotype. *Eur J Immunol*, 5, 112-7.
- KIM, S., POURSINE-LAURENT, J., TRUSCOTT, S. M., LYBARGER, L., SONG, Y. J., YANG, L., FRENCH, A. R., SUNWOO, J. B., LEMIEUX, S., HANSEN, T. H. & YOKOYAMA, W. M. 2005. Licensing of natural killer cells by host major histocompatibility complex class I molecules. *Nature*, 436, 709-13.
- KIM, S., SUNWOO, J. B., YANG, L., CHOI, T., SONG, Y. J., FRENCH, A. R., VLAHIOTIS, A., PICCIRILLO, J. F., CELLA, M., COLONNA, M., MOHANAKUMAR, T., HSU, K. C., DUPONT, B. & YOKOYAMA, W. M. 2008. HLA alleles determine differences in human natural killer cell responsiveness and potency. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 105, 3053-8.
- KLINGEMANN, H. 2015. Challenges of cancer therapy with natural killer cells. *Cytotherapy*, 17, 245-9.
- KNORR, D. A., NI, Z., HERMANSON, D., HEXUM, M. K., BENDZICK, L., COOPER, L. J., LEE, D. A. & KAUFMAN, D. S. 2013. Clinical-scale derivation of natural killer cells from human pluripotent stem cells for cancer therapy. *Stem Cells Transl Med*, 2, 274-83.
- KOEHL, U., SORENSEN, J., ESSER, R., ZIMMERMANN, S., GRUTTNER, H. P., TONN, T., SEIDL, C., SEIFRIED, E., KLINGEBIEL, T. & SCHWABE, D. 2004. IL-2 activated NK cell immunotherapy of three children after haploidentical stem cell transplantation. *Blood Cells Mol Dis*, 33, 261-6.
- KOHGA, K., TAKEHARA, T., TATSUMI, T., ISHIDA, H., MIYAGI, T., HOSUI, A. & HAYASHI, N. 2010. Sorafenib inhibits the shedding of major histocompatibility complex class I-related chain A on hepatocellular carcinoma cells by down-regulating a disintegrin and metalloproteinase 9. *Hepatology*, 51, 1264-73.
- KORDE, N., CARLSTEN, M., LEE, M. J., MINTER, A., TAN, E., KWOK, M., MANASANCH, E., BHUTANI, M., TAGEJA, N., ROSCHEWSKI, M., ZINGONE, A., COSTELLO, R., MULQUIN, M., ZUCHLINSKI, D., MARIC, I., CALVO, K. R., BRAYLAN, R., TEMBHARE, P., YUAN, C., STETLER-STEVENSON, M., TREPEL, J., CHILDS, R. & LANDGREN, O. 2014. A phase II trial of pan-KIR2D blockade with IPH2101 in smoldering multiple myeloma. *Haematologica*, 99, e81-3.
- KOTTARIDIS, P. D., NORTH, J., TSIROGIANNI, M., MARDEN, C., SAMUEL, E. R., JIDE-BANWO, S., GRACE, S. & LOWDELL, M. W. 2015. Two-Stage Priming of Allogeneic Natural Killer Cells for the Treatment of Patients with Acute Myeloid Leukemia: A Phase I Trial. *PLoS One*, 10, e0123416.
- KOTYLO, P. K., BAENZINGER, J. C., YODER, M. C., ENGLE, W. A. & BOLINGER, C. D. 1990. Rapid analysis of lymphocyte subsets in cord blood. *Am J Clin Pathol*, 93, 263-6.
- KRAUSE, S. W., GASTPAR, R., ANDREESEN, R., GROSS, C., ULLRICH, H., THONIGS, G., PFISTER, K. & MULTHOFF, G. 2004. Treatment of colon and lung cancer patients with ex vivo heat shock protein 70-peptideactivated, autologous natural killer cells: a clinical phase i trial. *Clin Cancer Res*, 10, 3699-707.
- KRIEG, C., LETOURNEAU, S., PANTALEO, G. & BOYMAN, O. 2010. Improved IL-2 immunotherapy by selective stimulation of IL-2 receptors on lymphocytes and endothelial cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 107, 11906-11.
- KRUSCH, M., SALIH, J., SCHLICKE, M., BAESSLER, T., KAMPA, K. M., MAYER, F. & SALIH, H. R. 2009. The kinase inhibitors sunitinib and sorafenib differentially affect NK cell antitumour reactivity in vitro. J Immunol, 183, 8286-94.
- KRUSCHINSKI, A., MOOSMANN, A., POSCHKE, I., NORELL, H., CHMIELEWSKI, M., SELIGER, B., KIESSLING, R., BLANKENSTEIN, T., ABKEN, H. & CHARO, J. 2008. Engineering antigen-specific primary human NK cells against HER-2 positive carcinomas. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S* A, 105, 17481-6.
- KRUSE, P. H., MATTA, J., UGOLINI, S. & VIVIER, E. 2014. Natural cytotoxicity receptors and their ligands. *Immunol Cell Biol*, 92, 221-9.
- KUMAR, V., BEN-EZRA, J., BENNETT, M. & SONNENFELD, G. 1979. Natural killer cells in mice treated with 89strontium: normal target-binding cell numbers but inability to kill even after interferon administration. *J Immunol*, 123, 1832-8.
- LAN, F., ZENG, D., HIGUCHI, M., HIGGINS, J. P. & STROBER, S. 2003. Host conditioning with total lymphoid irradiation and antithymocyte globulin prevents graft-versus-host disease: the role of CD1-reactive natural killer T cells. *Biology of Blood and Marrow Transplantation*, 9, 355-363.
- LANIER, L. L. 2005. NK cell recognition. Annu Rev Immunol, 23, 225-74.
- LANIER, L. L., CHANG, C., AZUMA, M., RUITENBERG, J. J., HEMPERLY, J. J. & PHILLIPS, J. H. 1991. Molecular and functional analysis of human natural killer cell-associated neural cell adhesion molecule (N-CAM/CD56). J Immunol, 146, 4421-6.
- LANIER, L. L., LE, A. M., CIVIN, C. I., LOKEN, M. R. & PHILLIPS, J. H. 1986. The relationship of CD16 (Leu-11) and Leu-19 (NKH-1) antigen expression on human peripheral blood NK cells and cytotoxic T lymphocytes. J Immunol, 136, 4480-6.
- LANIER, L. L., TESTI, R., BINDL, J. & PHILLIPS, J. H. 1989. Identity of Leu-19 (CD56) leukocyte differentiation antigen and neural cell adhesion molecule. *J Exp Med*, 169, 2233-8.
- LAPTEVA, N., DURETT, A. G., SUN, J., ROLLINS, L. A., HUYE, L. L., FANG,
 J., DANDEKAR, V., MEI, Z., JACKSON, K., VERA, J., ANDO, J., NGO,
 M. C., COUSTAN-SMITH, E., CAMPANA, D., SZMANIA, S., GARG, T.,
 MORENO-BOST, A., VANRHEE, F., GEE, A. P. & ROONEY, C. M. 2012.
 Large-scale ex vivo expansion and characterization of natural killer cells for
 clinical applications. *Cytotherapy*, 14, 1131-43.
- LAVRIK, I., GOLKS, A. & KRAMMER, P. H. 2005. Death receptor signaling. J Cell Sci, 118, 265-7.

- LEE, S. J., KLEIN, J. P., BARRETT, A. J., RINGDEN, O., ANTIN, J. H., CAHN, J. Y., CARABASI, M. H., GALE, R. P., GIRALT, S., HALE, G. A., ILHAN, O., MCCARTHY, P. L., SOCIE, G., VERDONCK, L. F., WEISDORF, D. J. & HOROWITZ, M. M. 2002. Severity of chronic graft-versus-host disease: association with treatment-related mortality and relapse. *Blood*, 100, 406-14.
- LEUNG, W. 2011. Use of NK cell activity in cure by transplant. *Br J Haematol*, 155, 14-29.
- LEUNG, W., IYENGAR, R., TRIPLETT, B., TURNER, V., BEHM, F. G., HOLLADAY, M. S., HOUSTON, J. & HANDGRETINGER, R. 2005. Comparison of killer Ig-like receptor genotyping and phenotyping for selection of allogeneic blood stem cell donors. *J Immunol*, 174, 6540-5.
- LI, L., LIU, L. N., FELLER, S., ALLEN, C., SHIVAKUMAR, R., FRATANTONI, J., WOLFRAIM, L. A., FUJISAKI, H., CAMPANA, D., CHOPAS, N., DZEKUNOV, S. & PESHWA, M. 2010. Expression of chimeric antigen receptors in natural killer cells with a regulatory-compliant non-viral method. *Cancer Gene Ther*, 17, 147-54.
- LI, Y., WANG, Q. & MARIUZZA, R. A. 2011. Structure of the human activating natural cytotoxicity receptor NKp30 bound to its tumour cell ligand B7-H6. *J Exp Med*, 208, 703-14.
- LIOZNOV, M., EL-CHEIKH, J., JR., HOFFMANN, F., HILDEBRANDT, Y., AYUK, F., WOLSCHKE, C., ATANACKOVIC, D., SCHILLING, G., BADBARAN, A., BACHER, U., FEHSE, B., ZANDER, A. R., BLAISE, D., MOHTY, M. & KROGER, N. 2010. Lenalidomide as salvage therapy after allo-SCT for multiple myeloma is effective and leads to an increase of activated NK (NKp44(+)) and T (HLA-DR(+)) cells. *Bone Marrow Transplant*, 45, 349-53.
- LIU, C. C., PERUSSIA, B. & YOUNG, J. D. 2000. The emerging role of IL-15 in NK-cell development. *Immunol Today*, 21, 113-6.
- LIU, Y., WU, H. W., SHEARD, M. A., SPOSTO, R., SOMANCHI, S. S., COOPER, L. J., LEE, D. A. & SEEGER, R. C. 2013. Growth and activation of natural killer cells ex vivo from children with neuroblastoma for adoptive cell therapy. *Clin Cancer Res*, 19, 2132-43.
- LJUNGGREN, H. G. & MALMBERG, K. J. 2007. Prospects for the use of NK cells in immunotherapy of human cancer. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 7, 329-39.
- LOISEAU, P., BUSSON, M., BALERE, M. L., DORMOY, A., BIGNON, J. D., GAGNE, K., GEBUHRER, L., DUBOIS, V., JOLLET, I., BOIS, M., PERRIER, P., MASSON, D., MOINE, A., ABSI, L., REVIRON, D., LEPAGE, V., TAMOUZA, R., TOUBERT, A., MARRY, E., CHIR, Z., JOUET, J. P., BLAISE, D., CHARRON, D. & RAFFOUX, C. 2007. HLA Association with hematopoietic stem cell transplantation outcome: the number of mismatches at HLA-A, -B, -C, -DRB1, or -DQB1 is strongly associated with overall survival. *Biol Blood Marrow Transplant*, 13, 965-74.
- LOPEZ-VERGES, S., MILUSH, J. M., PANDEY, S., YORK, V. A., ARAKAWA-HOYT, J., PIRCHER, H., NORRIS, P. J., NIXON, D. F. & LANIER, L. L. 2010. CD57 defines a functionally distinct population of mature NK cells in the human CD56dimCD16+ NK-cell subset. *Blood*, 116, 3865-74.
- LOPEZ-VERGES, S., MILUSH, J. M., SCHWARTZ, B. S., PANDO, M. J., JARJOURA, J., YORK, V. A., HOUCHINS, J. P., MILLER, S., KANG, S. M., NORRIS, P. J., NIXON, D. F. & LANIER, L. L. 2011. Expansion of a

unique CD57(+)NKG2Chi natural killer cell subset during acute human cytomegalovirus infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 108, 14725-32.

- LOZZIO, C. B. & LOZZIO, B. B. 1975. Human chronic myelogenous leukemia cellline with positive Philadelphia chromosome. *Blood*, 45, 321-34.
- LUCAS, M., SCHACHTERLE, W., OBERLE, K., AICHELE, P. & DIEFENBACH, A. 2007. Dendritic cells prime natural killer cells by trans-presenting interleukin 15. *Immunity*, 26, 503-17.
- LUEVANO, M., DARYOUZEH, M., ALNABHAN, R., QUEROL, S., KHAKOO, S., MADRIGAL, A. & SAUDEMONT, A. 2012. The unique profile of cord blood natural killer cells balances incomplete maturation and effective killing function upon activation. *Hum Immunol*, 73, 248-57.
- LUEVANO, M., DOMOGALA, A., BLUNDELL, M., JACKSON, N., PEDROZA-PACHECO, I., DERNIAME, S., ESCOBEDO-COUSIN, M., QUEROL, S., THRASHER, A., MADRIGAL, A. & SAUDEMONT, A. 2014. Frozen cord blood hematopoietic stem cells differentiate into higher numbers of functional natural killer cells in vitro than mobilized hematopoietic stem cells or freshly isolated cord blood hematopoietic stem cells. *PLoS One*, 9, e87086.
- LUNDQVIST, A., ABRAMS, S. I., SCHRUMP, D. S., ALVAREZ, G., SUFFREDINI, D., BERG, M. & CHILDS, R. 2006. Bortezomib and depsipeptide sensitize tumours to tumour necrosis factor-related apoptosisinducing ligand: a novel method to potentiate natural killer cell tumour cytotoxicity. *Cancer Res*, 66, 7317-25.
- LUNDQVIST, A., BERG, M., SMITH, A. & CHILDS, R. W. 2011. Bortezomib Treatment to Potentiate the Anti-tumour Immunity of Ex-vivo Expanded Adoptively Infused Autologous Natural Killer Cells. *J Cancer*, 2, 383-5.
- LUNDQVIST, A., SU, S., RAO, S. & CHILDS, R. 2010. Cutting edge: bortezomibtreated tumours sensitized to NK cell apoptosis paradoxically acquire resistance to antigen-specific T cells. *J Immunol*, 184, 1139-42.
- LUNDQVIST, A., YOKOYAMA, H., SMITH, A., BERG, M. & CHILDS, R. 2009. Bortezomib treatment and regulatory T-cell depletion enhance the antitumour effects of adoptively infused NK cells. *Blood*, 113, 6120-7.
- MANDELBOIM, O., LIEBERMAN, N., LEV, M., PAUL, L., ARNON, T. I., BUSHKIN, Y., DAVIS, D. M., STROMINGER, J. L., YEWDELL, J. W. & PORGADOR, A. 2001. Recognition of haemagglutinins on virus-infected cells by NKp46 activates lysis by human NK cells. *Nature*, 409, 1055-60.
- MARIANI, E., MENEGHETTI, A., FORMENTINI, I., NERI, S., CATTINI, L., RAVAGLIA, G., FORTI, P. & FACCHINI, A. 2003. Telomere length and telomerase activity: effect of ageing on human NK cells. *Mech Ageing Dev*, 124, 403-8.
- MATTSSON, J., RINGDEN, O. & STORB, R. 2008. Graft failure after allogeneic hematopoietic cell transplantation. *Biol Blood Marrow Transplant*, 14, 165-70.
- MAVOUNGOU, E., HELD, J., MEWONO, L. & KREMSNER, P. G. 2007. A Duffy binding-like domain is involved in the NKp30-mediated recognition of Plasmodium falciparum-parasitized erythrocytes by natural killer cells. *J Infect Dis*, 195, 1521-31.
- MELERO, I., ROUZAUT, A., MOTZ, G. T. & COUKOS, G. 2014. T-cell and NKcell infiltration into solid tumours: a key limiting factor for efficacious cancer immunotherapy. *Cancer Discov*, 4, 522-6.

- MENARD, C., BLAY, J. Y., BORG, C., MICHIELS, S., GHIRINGHELLI, F., ROBERT, C., NONN, C., CHAPUT, N., TAIEB, J., DELAHAYE, N. F., FLAMENT, C., EMILE, J. F., LE CESNE, A. & ZITVOGEL, L. 2009. Natural killer cell IFN-gamma levels predict long-term survival with imatinib mesylate therapy in gastrointestinal stromal tumour-bearing patients. *Cancer Res*, 69, 3563-9.
- MILLER, J. S., ALLEY, K. A. & MCGLAVE, P. 1994. Differentiation of natural killer (NK) cells from human primitive marrow progenitors in a stroma-based long-term culture system: identification of a CD34+7+ NK progenitor. *Blood*, 83, 2594-601.
- MILLER, J. S., SOIGNIER, Y., PANOSKALTSIS-MORTARI, A., MCNEARNEY,
 S. A., YUN, G. H., FAUTSCH, S. K., MCKENNA, D., LE, C., DEFOR, T.
 E., BURNS, L. J., ORCHARD, P. J., BLAZAR, B. R., WAGNER, J. E.,
 SLUNGAARD, A., WEISDORF, D. J., OKAZAKI, I. J. & MCGLAVE, P.
 B. 2005. Successful adoptive transfer and in vivo expansion of human haploidentical NK cells in patients with cancer. *Blood*, 105, 3051-7.
- MIN-OO, G., KAMIMURA, Y., HENDRICKS, D. W., NABEKURA, T. & LANIER, L. L. 2013. Natural killer cells: walking three paths down memory lane. *Trends Immunol*, 34, 251-8.
- MITCHELL, P. D., RATCLIFFE, E., HOURD, P., WILLIAMS, D. J. & THOMAS, R. J. 2014. A quality-by-design approach to risk reduction and optimization for human embryonic stem cell cryopreservation processes. *Tissue Eng Part C Methods*, 20, 941-50.
- MOFFETT-KING, A. 2002. Natural killer cells and pregnancy. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 2, 656-63.
- MOREAU, P. 2012. The future of therapy for relapsed/refractory multiple myeloma: emerging agents and novel treatment strategies. *Semin Hematol*, 49 Suppl 1, S33-46.
- MORETTA, A., BOTTINO, C., MINGARI, M. C., BIASSONI, R. & MORETTA, L. 2002a. What is a natural killer cell? *Nat Immunol*, **3**, 6-8.
- MORETTA, L., BIASSONI, R., BOTTINO, C., CANTONI, C., PENDE, D., MINGARI, M. C. & MORETTA, A. 2002b. Human NK cells and their receptors. *Microbes Infect*, 4, 1539-44.
- MORETTA, L., BIASSONI, R., BOTTINO, C., MINGARI, M. C. & MORETTA, A. 2000. Human NK-cell receptors. *Immunol Today*, 21, 420-2.
- MORGAN, G. J. & DAVIES, F. E. 2013. Role of thalidomide in the treatment of patients with multiple myeloma. *Crit Rev Oncol Hematol*, 88 Suppl 1, S14-22.
- MOROSO, V., FAMILI, F., PAPAZIAN, N., CUPEDO, T., VAN DER LAAN, L. J., KAZEMIER, G., METSELAAR, H. J. & KWEKKEBOOM, J. 2011. NK cells can generate from precursors in the adult human liver. *Eur J Immunol*, 41, 3340-50.
- MORSE, M. A., MOSCA, P. J., CLAY, T. M. & LYERLY, H. K. 2002. Dendritic cell maturation in active immunotherapy strategies. *Expert Opin Biol Ther*, 2, 35-43.
- MOSMANN, T. R. & SAD, S. 1996. The expanding universe of T-cell subsets: Th1, Th2 and more. *Immunol Today*, 17, 138-46.
- MURRAY, S. & LUNDQVIST, A. 2016. Targeting the tumour microenvironment to improve natural killer cell-based immunotherapies: On being in the right place at the right time, with resilience. *Hum Vaccin Immunother*, 12, 607-11.

- NIELSEN, C. M., WHITE, M. J., GOODIER, M. R. & RILEY, E. M. 2013. Functional Significance of CD57 Expression on Human NK Cells and Relevance to Disease. *Front Immunol*, 4, 422.
- NOMURA, A., TAKADA, H., JIN, C. H., TANAKA, T., OHGA, S. & HARA, T. 2001. Functional analyses of cord blood natural killer cells and T cells: a distinctive interleukin-18 response. *Exp Hematol*, 29, 1169-76.
- NORRIS, S., COLLINS, C., DOHERTY, D. G., SMITH, F., MCENTEE, G., TRAYNOR, O., NOLAN, N., HEGARTY, J. & O'FARRELLY, C. 1998. Resident human hepatic lymphocytes are phenotypically different from circulating lymphocytes. *J Hepatol*, 28, 84-90.
- NORTH, J., BAKHSH, I., MARDEN, C., PITTMAN, H., ADDISON, E., NAVARRETE, C., ANDERSON, R. & LOWDELL, M. W. 2007. Tumourprimed human natural killer cells lyse NK-resistant tumour targets: evidence of a two-stage process in resting NK cell activation. *J Immunol*, 178, 85-94.
- O'SULLIVAN, T. E., SUN, J. C. & LANIER, L. L. 2015. Natural Killer Cell Memory. *Immunity*, 43, 634-45.
- OEVERMANN, L., MICHAELIS, S. U., MEZGER, M., LANG, P., TOPORSKI, J., BERTAINA, A., ZECCA, M., MORETTA, L., LOCATELLI, F. & HANDGRETINGER, R. 2014. KIR B haplotype donors confer a reduced risk for relapse after haploidentical transplantation in children with ALL. *Blood*, 124, 2744-7.
- OHYASHIKI, K., KATAGIRI, S., TAUCHI, T., OHYASHIKI, J. H., MAEDA, Y., MATSUMURA, I. & KYO, T. 2012. Increased natural killer cells and decreased CD3(+)CD8(+)CD62L(+) T cells in CML patients who sustained complete molecular remission after discontinuation of imatinib. *Br J Haematol*, 157, 254-6.
- OUYANG, Q., BAERLOCHER, G., VULTO, I. & LANSDORP, P. M. 2007. Telomere length in human natural killer cell subsets. *Ann N Y Acad Sci*, 1106, 240-52.
- OUYANG, W., KOLLS, J. K. & ZHENG, Y. 2008. The biological functions of T helper 17 cell effector cytokines in inflammation. *Immunity*, 28, 454-67.
- PARKHURST, M. R., RILEY, J. P., DUDLEY, M. E. & ROSENBERG, S. A. 2011. Adoptive transfer of autologous natural killer cells leads to high levels of circulating natural killer cells but does not mediate tumour regression. *Clin Cancer Res*, 17, 6287-97.
- PARKIN, J. & COHEN, B. 2001. An overview of the immune system. *Lancet*, 357, 1777-89.
- PASSWEG, J. R., TICHELLI, A., MEYER-MONARD, S., HEIM, D., STERN, M., KUHNE, T., FAVRE, G. & GRATWOHL, A. 2004. Purified donor NKlymphocyte infusion to consolidate engraftment after haploidentical stem cell transplantation. *Leukemia*, 18, 1835-8.
- PAYVANDI, F., WU, L., NAZIRUDDIN, S. D., HALEY, M., PARTON, A., SCHAFER, P. H., CHEN, R. S., MULLER, G. W., HUGHES, C. C. & STIRLING, D. I. 2005. Immunomodulatory drugs (IMiDs) increase the production of IL-2 from stimulated T cells by increasing PKC-theta activation and enhancing the DNA-binding activity of AP-1 but not NFkappaB, OCT-1, or NF-AT. J Interferon Cytokine Res, 25, 604-16.
- PENDE, D., PAROLINI, S., PESSINO, A., SIVORI, S., AUGUGLIARO, R., MORELLI, L., MARCENARO, E., ACCAME, L., MALASPINA, A., BIASSONI, R., BOTTINO, C., MORETTA, L. & MORETTA, A. 1999.

Identification and molecular characterization of NKp30, a novel triggering receptor involved in natural cytotoxicity mediated by human natural killer cells. *J Exp Med*, 190, 1505-16.

- PESSINO, A., SIVORI, S., BOTTINO, C., MALASPINA, A., MORELLI, L., MORETTA, L., BIASSONI, R. & MORETTA, A. 1998. Molecular cloning of NKp46: a novel member of the immunoglobulin superfamily involved in triggering of natural cytotoxicity. *J Exp Med*, 188, 953-60.
- PETERSEN, S. L., RYDER, L. P., BJORK, P., MADSEN, H. O., HEILMANN, C., JACOBSEN, N., SENGELOV, H. & VINDELOV, L. L. 2003. A comparison of T-, B- and NK-cell reconstitution following conventional or nonmyeloablative conditioning and transplantation with bone marrow or peripheral blood stem cells from human leucocyte antigen identical sibling donors. *Bone Marrow Transplant*, 32, 65-72.
- PINHO, M. J., MARQUES, C. J., CARVALHO, F., PUNZEL, M., SOUSA, M. & BARROS, A. 2012. Genetic regulation on ex vivo differentiated natural killer cells from human umbilical cord blood CD34(+) cells. *Journal of receptor and signal transduction research*.
- POGGE VON STRANDMANN, E., SIMHADRI, V. R., VON TRESCKOW, B., SASSE, S., REINERS, K. S., HANSEN, H. P., ROTHE, A., BOLL, B., SIMHADRI, V. L., BORCHMANN, P., MCKINNON, P. J., HALLEK, M. & ENGERT, A. 2007. Human leukocyte antigen-B-associated transcript 3 is released from tumour cells and engages the NKp30 receptor on natural killer cells. *Immunity*, 27, 965-74.
- POPAT, U., MEHTA, R. S., REZVANI, K., FOX, P., KONDO, K., MARIN, D., MCNIECE, I., ORAN, B., HOSING, C., OLSON, A., PARMAR, S., SHAH, N., ANDREEFF, M., KEBRIAEI, P., KAUR, I., YVON, E., DE LIMA, M., COOPER, L. J., TEWARI, P., CHAMPLIN, R. E., NIETO, Y., ANDERSSON, B. S., ALOUSI, A., JONES, R. B., QAZILBASH, M. H., BASHIR, Q., CIUREA, S., AHMED, S., ANDERLINI, P., BOSQUE, D., BOLLARD, C., MOLLDREM, J. J., CHEN, J., RONDON, G., THOMAS, M., MILLER, L., WOLPE, S., SIMMONS, P., ROBINSON, S., ZWEIDLER-MCKAY, P. A. & SHPALL, E. J. 2015. Enforced fucosylation of cord blood hematopoietic cells accelerates neutrophil and platelet engraftment after transplantation. *Blood*, 125, 2885-92.
- PROSS, H. F., BAINES, M. G., RUBIN, P., SHRAGGE, P. & PATTERSON, M. S. 1981. Spontaneous human lymphocyte-mediated cytotoxicity against tumour target cells. IX. The quantitation of natural killer cell activity. *J Clin Immunol*, 1, 51-63.
- PRZEPIORKA, D., SMITH, T. L., FOLLODER, J., KHOURI, I., UENO, N. T., MEHRA, R., KORBLING, M., HUH, Y. O., GIRALT, S., GAJEWSKI, J., DONATO, M., CLEARY, K., CLAXTON, D., BRAUNSCHWEIG, I., VAN BESIEN, K., ANDERSSON, B. S., ANDERLINI, P. & CHAMPLIN, R. 1999. Risk factors for acute graft-versus-host disease after allogeneic blood stem cell transplantation. *Blood*, 94, 1465-70.
- PULVERTAFT, R. J. 1964. PHYTOHAEMAGGLUTININ IN RELATION TO BURKITT'S TUMOUR. (AFRICAN LYMPHOMA). *Lancet*, 2, 552-4.
- QUAH, B. J. & PARISH, C. R. 2010. The use of carboxyfluorescein diacetate succinimidyl ester (CFSE) to monitor lymphocyte proliferation. *J Vis Exp.*
- RAFFAGHELLO, L., PRIGIONE, I., AIROLDI, I., CAMORIANO, M., LEVRERI, I., GAMBINI, C., PENDE, D., STEINLE, A., FERRONE, S. & PISTOIA, V.

2004. Downregulation and/or release of NKG2D ligands as immune evasion strategy of human neuroblastoma. *Neoplasia*, 6, 558-68.

- RATANATHARATHORN, V., NASH, R. A., PRZEPIORKA, D., DEVINE, S. M., KLEIN, J. L., WEISDORF, D., FAY, J. W., NADEMANEE, A., ANTIN, J. H., CHRISTIANSEN, N. P., VAN DER JAGT, R., HERZIG, R. H., LITZOW, M. R., WOLFF, S. N., LONGO, W. L., PETERSEN, F. B., KARANES, C., AVALOS, B., STORB, R., BUELL, D. N., MAHER, R. M., FITZSIMMONS, W. E. & WINGARD, J. R. 1998. Phase III study comparing methotrexate and tacrolimus (prograf, FK506) with methotrexate and cyclosporine for graft-versus-host disease prophylaxis after HLAidentical sibling bone marrow transplantation. *Blood*, 92, 2303-14.
- RAULET, D. H. 2003. Roles of the NKG2D immunoreceptor and its ligands. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 3, 781-90.
- RAULET, D. H. 2004. Interplay of natural killer cells and their receptors with the adaptive immune response. *Nat Immunol*, 5, 996-1002.
- RAULET, D. H. & VANCE, R. E. 2006. Self-tolerance of natural killer cells. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 6, 520-31.
- REDDY, N., HERNANDEZ-ILIZALITURRI, F. J., DEEB, G., ROTH, M., VAUGHN, M., KNIGHT, J., WALLACE, P. & CZUCZMAN, M. S. 2008. Immunomodulatory drugs stimulate natural killer-cell function, alter cytokine production by dendritic cells, and inhibit angiogenesis enhancing the antitumour activity of rituximab in vivo. *Br J Haematol*, 140, 36-45.
- REEFMAN, E., KAY, J. G., WOOD, S. M., OFFENHAUSER, C., BROWN, D. L., ROY, S., STANLEY, A. C., LOW, P. C., MANDERSON, A. P. & STOW, J. L. 2010. Cytokine secretion is distinct from secretion of cytotoxic granules in NK cells. *J Immunol*, 184, 4852-62.
- RITZ, J., SCHMIDT, R. E., MICHON, J., HERCEND, T. & SCHLOSSMAN, S. F. 1988. Characterization of functional surface structures on human natural killer cells. *Adv Immunol*, 42, 181-211.
- ROCHA, V., CORNISH, J., SIEVERS, E. L., FILIPOVICH, A., LOCATELLI, F., PETERS, C., REMBERGER, M., MICHEL, G., ARCESE, W., DALLORSO, S., TIEDEMANN, K., BUSCA, A., CHAN, K. W., KATO, S., ORTEGA, J., VOWELS, M., ZANDER, A., SOUILLET, G., OAKILL, A., WOOLFREY, A., PAY, A. L., GREEN, A., GARNIER, F., IONESCU, I., WERNET, P., SIRCHIA, G., RUBINSTEIN, P., CHEVRET, S. & GLUCKMAN, E. 2001. Comparison of outcomes of unrelated bone marrow and umbilical cord blood transplants in children with acute leukemia. *Blood*, 97, 2962-71.
- ROLINK, A. G., MASSA, S., BALCIUNAITE, G. & CEREDIG, R. 2006. Early lymphocyte development in bone marrow and thymus. *Swiss Med Wkly*, 136, 679-83.
- ROMAGNANI, C., JUELKE, K., FALCO, M., MORANDI, B., D'AGOSTINO, A., COSTA, R., RATTO, G., FORTE, G., CARREGA, P., LUI, G., CONTE, R., STROWIG, T., MORETTA, A., MUNZ, C., THIEL, A., MORETTA, L. & FERLAZZO, G. 2007. CD56brightCD16- killer Ig-like receptor- NK cells display longer telomeres and acquire features of CD56dim NK cells upon activation. J Immunol, 178, 4947-55.
- ROMAGNE, F., ANDRE, P., SPEE, P., ZAHN, S., ANFOSSI, N., GAUTHIER, L., CAPANNI, M., RUGGERI, L., BENSON, D. M., JR., BLASER, B. W., DELLA CHIESA, M., MORETTA, A., VIVIER, E., CALIGIURI, M. A., VELARDI, A. & WAGTMANN, N. 2009. Preclinical characterization of 1-

7F9, a novel human anti-KIR receptor therapeutic antibody that augments natural killer-mediated killing of tumour cells. *Blood*, 114, 2667-77.

- ROMEE, R., FOLEY, B., LENVIK, T., WANG, Y., ZHANG, B., ANKARLO, D., LUO, X., COOLEY, S., VERNERIS, M., WALCHECK, B. & MILLER, J. 2013. NK cell CD16 surface expression and function is regulated by a disintegrin and metalloprotease-17 (ADAM17). *Blood*, 121, 3599-608.
- ROMEE, R., ROSARIO, M., BERRIEN-ELLIOTT, M. M., WAGNER, J. A.,
 JEWELL, B. A., SCHAPPE, T., LEONG, J. W., ABDEL-LATIF, S.,
 SCHNEIDER, S. E., WILLEY, S., NEAL, C. C., YU, L., OH, S. T., LEE, Y.
 S., MULDER, A., CLAAS, F., COOPER, M. A. & FEHNIGER, T. A. 2016.
 Cytokine-induced memory-like natural killer cells exhibit enhanced
 responses against myeloid leukemia. *Sci Transl Med*, 8, 357ra123.
- ROMEE, R., SCHNEIDER, S. E., LEONG, J. W., CHASE, J. M., KEPPEL, C. R., SULLIVAN, R. P., COOPER, M. A. & FEHNIGER, T. A. 2012. Cytokine activation induces human memory-like NK cells. *Blood*, 120, 4751-60.
- ROSENTAL, B., BRUSILOVSKY, M., HADAD, U., OZ, D., APPEL, M. Y., AFERGAN, F., YOSSEF, R., ROSENBERG, L. A., AHARONI, A., CERWENKA, A., CAMPBELL, K. S., BRAIMAN, A. & PORGADOR, A. 2011. Proliferating cell nuclear antigen is a novel inhibitory ligand for the natural cytotoxicity receptor NKp44. *J Immunol*, 187, 5693-702.
- RUBNITZ, J. E., INABA, H., RIBEIRO, R. C., POUNDS, S., ROONEY, B., BELL, T., PUI, C. H. & LEUNG, W. 2010. NKAML: a pilot study to determine the safety and feasibility of haploidentical natural killer cell transplantation in childhood acute myeloid leukemia. *J Clin Oncol*, 28, 955-9.
- RUGGERI, L., CAPANNI, M., CASUCCI, M., VOLPI, I., TOSTI, A., PERRUCCIO, K., URBANI, E., NEGRIN, R. S., MARTELLI, M. F. & VELARDI, A. 1999. Role of natural killer cell alloreactivity in HLAmismatched hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. *Blood*, 94, 333-9.
- RUGGERI, L., CAPANNI, M., URBANI, E., PERRUCCIO, K., SHLOMCHIK, W. D., TOSTI, A., POSATI, S., ROGAIA, D., FRASSONI, F., AVERSA, F., MARTELLI, M. F. & VELARDI, A. 2002. Effectiveness of donor natural killer cell alloreactivity in mismatched hematopoietic transplants. *Science*, 295, 2097-100.
- RUGGERI, L., MANCUSI, A., BURCHIELLI, E., AVERSA, F., MARTELLI, M. F. & VELARDI, A. 2006. Natural killer cell alloreactivity and haplo-identical hematopoietic transplantation. *Cytotherapy*, 8, 554-8.
- SABRY, M., TSIROGIANNI, M., BAKHSH, I. A., NORTH, J., SIVAKUMARAN, J., GIANNOPOULOS, K., ANDERSON, R., MACKINNON, S. & LOWDELL, M. W. 2011. Leukemic priming of resting NK cells is killer Iglike receptor independent but requires CD15-mediated CD2 ligation and natural cytotoxicity receptors. *J Immunol*, 187, 6227-34.
- SALIH, H. R., ANTROPIUS, H., GIESEKE, F., LUTZ, S. Z., KANZ, L., RAMMENSEE, H. G. & STEINLE, A. 2003. Functional expression and release of ligands for the activating immunoreceptor NKG2D in leukemia. *Blood*, 102, 1389-96.
- SALIH, J., HILPERT, J., PLACKE, T., GRUNEBACH, F., STEINLE, A., SALIH, H. R. & KRUSCH, M. 2010. The BCR/ABL-inhibitors imatinib, nilotinib and dasatinib differentially affect NK cell reactivity. *Int J Cancer*, 127, 2119-28.

- SALLUSTO, F., GEGINAT, J. & LANZAVECCHIA, A. 2004. Central memory and effector memory T cell subsets: function, generation, and maintenance. *Annu Rev Immunol*, 22, 745-63.
- SCARIA, G., ARGALL, T., BENDZICK, L. & KAUFMAN, D. S. 2014. Increased Telomere Length in Natural Killer Cells Generated from Human Induced Pluripotent Stem Cells. *Blood*, 124, 5816-5816.
- SCHMITZ, N., BEKSAC, M., BACIGALUPO, A., RUUTU, T., NAGLER, A.,
 GLUCKMAN, E., RUSSELL, N., APPERLEY, J., SZERM, J.,
 BRADSTOCK, K., BUZYN, A., SCHLEGELBERGER, B., MATCHAM, J.
 & GRATWOHL, A. 2005. Filgrastim-mobilized peripheral blood progenitor
 cells versus bone marrow transplantation for treating leukemia: 3-year results
 from the EBMT randomized trial. *Haematologica*, 90, 643-8.
- SCHREIBER, R. D., OLD, L. J. & SMYTH, M. J. 2011. Cancer immunoediting: integrating immunity's roles in cancer suppression and promotion. *Science*, 331, 1565-70.
- SCREPANTI, V., WALLIN, R. P., GRANDIEN, A. & LJUNGGREN, H. G. 2005. Impact of FASL-induced apoptosis in the elimination of tumour cells by NK cells. *Mol Immunol*, 42, 495-9.
- SEAMAN, W. E., BLACKMAN, M. A., GINDHART, T. D., ROUBINIAN, J. R., LOEB, J. M. & TALAL, N. 1978. beta-Estradiol reduces natural killer cells in mice. *J Immunol*, 121, 2193-8.
- SEMERARO, M., VACCHELLI, E., EGGERMONT, A., GALON, J., ZITVOGEL, L., KROEMER, G. & GALLUZZI, L. 2013. Trial Watch: Lenalidomidebased immunochemotherapy. *Oncoimmunology*, 2, e26494.
- SHAH, N., MARTIN-ANTONIO, B., YANG, H., KU, S., LEE, D. A., COOPER, L.
 J., DECKER, W. K., LI, S., ROBINSON, S. N., SEKINE, T., PARMAR, S., GRIBBEN, J., WANG, M., REZVANI, K., YVON, E., NAJJAR, A., BURKS, J., KAUR, I., CHAMPLIN, R. E., BOLLARD, C. M. & SHPALL, E. J. 2013. Antigen presenting cell-mediated expansion of human umbilical cord blood yields log-scale expansion of natural killer cells with anti-myeloma activity. *PLoS One*, 8, e76781.
- SHAH, N. N., BAIRD, K., DELBROOK, C. P., FLEISHER, T. A., KOHLER, M. E., RAMPERTAAP, S., LEMBERG, K., HURLEY, C. K., KLEINER, D. E., MERCHANT, M. S., PITTALUGA, S., SABATINO, M., STRONCEK, D. F., WAYNE, A. S., ZHANG, H., FRY, T. J. & MACKALL, C. L. 2014. Acute GVHD in patients receiving IL-15/4-1BBL activated NK cells following T cell depleted stem cell transplantation. *Blood*.
- SHI, J., TRICOT, G., SZMANIA, S., ROSEN, N., GARG, T. K., MALAVIARACHCHI, P. A., MORENO, A., DUPONT, B., HSU, K. C., BAXTER-LOWE, L. A., COTTLER-FOX, M., SHAUGHNESSY, J. D., JR., BARLOGIE, B. & VAN RHEE, F. 2008a. Infusion of haplo-identical killer immunoglobulin-like receptor ligand mismatched NK cells for relapsed myeloma in the setting of autologous stem cell transplantation. *Br J Haematol*, 143, 641-53.
- SHI, J., TRICOT, G. J., GARG, T. K., MALAVIARACHCHI, P. A., SZMANIA, S. M., KELLUM, R. E., STORRIE, B., MULDER, A., SHAUGHNESSY, J. D., JR., BARLOGIE, B. & VAN RHEE, F. 2008b. Bortezomib down-regulates the cell-surface expression of HLA class I and enhances natural killer cellmediated lysis of myeloma. *Blood*, 111, 1309-17.

- SHIBUYA, A., NAGAYOSHI, K., NAKAMURA, K. & NAKAUCHI, H. 1995. Lymphokine requirement for the generation of natural killer cells from CD34+ hematopoietic progenitor cells. *Blood*, 85, 3538-46.
- SHILLING, H. G., MCQUEEN, K. L., CHENG, N. W., SHIZURU, J. A., NEGRIN, R. S. & PARHAM, P. 2003. Reconstitution of NK cell receptor repertoire following HLA-matched hematopoietic cell transplantation. *Blood*, 101, 3730-40.
- SHIMASAKI, N., FUJISAKI, H., CHO, D., MASSELLI, M., LOCKEY, T., ELDRIDGE, P., LEUNG, W. & CAMPANA, D. 2012. A clinically adaptable method to enhance the cytotoxicity of natural killer cells against B-cell malignancies. *Cytotherapy*, 14, 830-40.
- SIMONETTA, F., PRADIER, A., BOSSHARD, C., MASOURIDI-LEVRAT, S., CHALANDON, Y. & ROOSNEK, E. 2015. NK Cell Functional Impairment after Allogeneic Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation Is Associated with Reduced Levels of T-bet and Eomesodermin. *J Immunol*, 195, 4712-20.
- SMYTH, M. J., CRETNEY, E., KELLY, J. M., WESTWOOD, J. A., STREET, S. E., YAGITA, H., TAKEDA, K., VAN DOMMELEN, S. L., DEGLI-ESPOSTI, M. A. & HAYAKAWA, Y. 2005. Activation of NK cell cytotoxicity. *Mol Immunol*, 42, 501-10.
- SORIANI, A., ZINGONI, A., CERBONI, C., IANNITTO, M. L., RICCIARDI, M.
 R., DI GIALLEONARDO, V., CIPPITELLI, M., FIONDA, C., PETRUCCI,
 M. T., GUARINI, A., FOA, R. & SANTONI, A. 2009. ATM-ATRdependent up-regulation of DNAM-1 and NKG2D ligands on multiple
 myeloma cells by therapeutic agents results in enhanced NK-cell
 susceptibility and is associated with a senescent phenotype. *Blood*, 113, 3503-11.
- SOTTILE, R., PANGIGADDE, P. N., TAN, T., ANICHINI, A., SABBATINO, F., TRECROCI, F., FAVOINO, E., ORGIANO, L., ROBERTS, J., FERRONE, S., KARRE, K., COLUCCI, F. & CARBONE, E. 2016. HLA class I downregulation is associated with enhanced NK-cell killing of melanoma cells with acquired drug resistance to BRAF inhibitors. *Eur J Immunol*, 46, 409-19.
- SPANHOLTZ, J., PREIJERS, F., TORDOIR, M., TRILSBEEK, C., PAARDEKOOPER, J., DE WITTE, T., SCHAAP, N. & DOLSTRA, H. 2011. Clinical-grade generation of active NK cells from cord blood hematopoietic progenitor cells for immunotherapy using a closed-system culture process. *PLoS One*, 6, e20740.
- SPANHOLTZ, J., TORDOIR, M., EISSENS, D., PREIJERS, F., VAN DER MEER,
 A., JOOSTEN, I., SCHAAP, N., DE WITTE, T. M. & DOLSTRA, H. 2010.
 High log-scale expansion of functional human natural killer cells from umbilical cord blood CD34-positive cells for adoptive cancer immunotherapy. *PLoS One*, 5, e9221.
- SPENCER, J. A., FERRARO, F., ROUSSAKIS, E., KLEIN, A., WU, J., RUNNELS, J. M., ZAHER, W., MORTENSEN, L. J., ALT, C., TURCOTTE, R., YUSUF, R., COTE, D., VINOGRADOV, S. A., SCADDEN, D. T. & LIN, C. P. 2014. Direct measurement of local oxygen concentration in the bone marrow of live animals. *Nature*, 508, 269-73.
- SPITS, H., BERNINK, J. H. & LANIER, L. 2016. NK cells and type 1 innate lymphoid cells: partners in host defense. *Nat Immunol*, 17, 758-64.

- STERN, M., PASSWEG, J. R., MEYER-MONARD, S., ESSER, R., TONN, T., SOERENSEN, J., PAULUSSEN, M., GRATWOHL, A., KLINGEBIEL, T., BADER, P., TICHELLI, A., SCHWABE, D. & KOEHL, U. 2013. Preemptive immunotherapy with purified natural killer cells after haploidentical SCT: a prospective phase II study in two centers. *Bone Marrow Transplant*, 48, 433-8.
- STROWIG, T., CHIJIOKE, O., CARREGA, P., ARREY, F., MEIXLSPERGER, S., RAMER, P. C., FERLAZZO, G. & MUNZ, C. 2010. Human NK cells of mice with reconstituted human immune system components require preactivation to acquire functional competence. *Blood*, 116, 4158-67.
- SUN, J. C., BEILKE, J. N. & LANIER, L. L. 2009. Adaptive immune features of natural killer cells. *Nature*, 457, 557-61.
- SZMANIA, S., LAPTEVA, N., GARG, T., GREENWAY, A., LINGO, J., NAIR, B., STONE, K., WOODS, E., KHAN, J., STIVERS, J., PANOZZO, S., CAMPANA, D., BELLAMY, W. T., ROBBINS, M., EPSTEIN, J., YACCOBY, S., WAHEED, S., GEE, A., COTTLER-FOX, M., ROONEY, C., BARLOGIE, B. & VAN RHEE, F. 2014. Ex Vivo-expanded Natural Killer Cells Demonstrate Robust Proliferation In Vivo in High-risk Relapsed Multiple Myeloma Patients. J Immunother.
- TABIASCO, J., RABOT, M., AGUERRE-GIRR, M., EL COSTA, H., BERREBI, A., PARANT, O., LASKARIN, G., JURETIC, K., BENSUSSAN, A., RUKAVINA, D. & LE BOUTEILLER, P. 2006. Human decidual NK cells: unique phenotype and functional properties -- a review. *Placenta*, 27 Suppl A, S34-9.
- TAI, Y. T., LI, X. F., CATLEY, L., COFFEY, R., BREITKREUTZ, I., BAE, J., SONG, W., PODAR, K., HIDESHIMA, T., CHAUHAN, D., SCHLOSSMAN, R., RICHARDSON, P., TREON, S. P., GREWAL, I. S., MUNSHI, N. C. & ANDERSON, K. C. 2005. Immunomodulatory drug lenalidomide (CC-5013, IMiD3) augments anti-CD40 SGN-40-induced cytotoxicity in human multiple myeloma: clinical implications. *Cancer Res*, 65, 11712-20.
- TAM, Y. K., MIYAGAWA, B., HO, V. C. & KLINGEMANN, H. G. 1999. Immunotherapy of malignant melanoma in a SCID mouse model using the highly cytotoxic natural killer cell line NK-92. *J Hematother*, 8, 281-90.
- TANAKA, H., KAI, S., YAMAGUCHI, M., MISAWA, M., FUJIMORI, Y., YAMAMOTO, M. & HARA, H. 2003. Analysis of natural killer (NK) cell activity and adhesion molecules on NK cells from umbilical cord blood. *Eur J Haematol*, 71, 29-38.
- TESSMER, M. S., REILLY, E. C. & BROSSAY, L. 2011. Salivary gland NK cells are phenotypically and functionally unique. *PLoS Pathog*, 7, e1001254.
- TONN, T., SCHWABE, D., KLINGEMANN, H. G., BECKER, S., ESSER, R., KOEHL, U., SUTTORP, M., SEIFRIED, E., OTTMANN, O. G. & BUG, G. 2013. Treatment of patients with advanced cancer with the natural killer cell line NK-92. *Cytotherapy*, 15, 1563-70.
- TRINCHIERI, G., MATSUMOTO-KOBAYASHI, M., CLARK, S. C., SEEHRA, J., LONDON, L. & PERUSSIA, B. 1984. Response of resting human peripheral blood natural killer cells to interleukin 2. J Exp Med, 160, 1147-69.
- VACCA, P., MORETTA, L., MORETTA, A. & MINGARI, M. C. 2011. Origin, phenotype and function of human natural killer cells in pregnancy. *Trends Immunol*, 32, 517-23.

- VAGO, L., FORNO, B., SORMANI, M. P., CROCCHIOLO, R., ZINO, E., DI TERLIZZI, S., LUPO STANGHELLINI, M. T., MAZZI, B., PERNA, S. K., BONDANZA, A., MIDDLETON, D., PALINI, A., BERNARDI, M., BACCHETTA, R., PECCATORI, J., ROSSINI, S., RONCAROLO, M. G., BORDIGNON, C., BONINI, C., CICERI, F. & FLEISCHHAUER, K. 2008. Temporal, quantitative, and functional characteristics of single-KIR-positive alloreactive natural killer cell recovery account for impaired graft-versusleukemia activity after haploidentical hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. *Blood*, 112, 3488-99.
- VALES-GOMEZ, M., CHISHOLM, S. E., CASSADY-CAIN, R. L., RODA-NAVARRO, P. & REYBURN, H. T. 2008. Selective induction of expression of a ligand for the NKG2D receptor by proteasome inhibitors. *Cancer Res*, 68, 1546-54.
- VIEILLARD, V., HABIB, R. E., BROCHARD, P., DELACHE, B., BOVENDO, H. F., CALVO, J., MORIN, J., PICQ, I., MARTINON, F., VASLIN, B., LE GRAND, R. & DEBRE, P. 2008. CCR5 or CXCR4 use influences the relationship between CD4 cell depletion, NKp44L expression and NK cytotoxicity in SHIV-infected macaques. *Aids*, 22, 185-92.
- VIEILLARD, V., STROMINGER, J. L. & DEBRE, P. 2005. NK cytotoxicity against CD4+ T cells during HIV-1 infection: a gp41 peptide induces the expression of an NKp44 ligand. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 102, 10981-6.
- VITALE, M., BOTTINO, C., SIVORI, S., SANSEVERINO, L., CASTRICONI, R., MARCENARO, E., AUGUGLIARO, R., MORETTA, L. & MORETTA, A. 1998. NKp44, a novel triggering surface molecule specifically expressed by activated natural killer cells, is involved in non-major histocompatibility complex-restricted tumour cell lysis. J Exp Med, 187, 2065-72.
- VITALE, M., DELLA CHIESA, M., CARLOMAGNO, S., PENDE, D., ARICO, M., MORETTA, L. & MORETTA, A. 2005. NK-dependent DC maturation is mediated by TNFalpha and IFNgamma released upon engagement of the NKp30 triggering receptor. *Blood*, 106, 566-71.
- VIVIER, E., NUNES, J. A. & VELY, F. 2004. Natural killer cell signaling pathways. *Science*, 306, 1517-9.
- VIVIER, E., TOMASELLO, E., BARATIN, M., WALZER, T. & UGOLINI, S. 2008. Functions of natural killer cells. *Nat Immunol*, 9, 503-10.
- VOGELSANG, G. B., LEE, L. & BENSEN-KENNEDY, D. M. 2003. Pathogenesis and treatment of graft-versus-host disease after bone marrow transplant. *Annu Rev Med*, 54, 29-52.
- VOSHOL, H., DULLENS, H. F., DEN OTTER, W. & VLIEGENTHART, J. F. 1993. Human natural killer cells: a convenient purification procedure and the influence of cryopreservation on cytotoxic activity. *J Immunol Methods*, 165, 21-30.
- VOSS, S. D., DALEY, J., RITZ, J. & ROBERTSON, M. J. 1998. Participation of the CD94 receptor complex in costimulation of human natural killer cells. *J Immunol*, 160, 1618-26.
- VOSSHENRICH, C. A., GARCIA-OJEDA, M. E., SAMSON-VILLEGER, S. I., PASQUALETTO, V., ENAULT, L., RICHARD-LE GOFF, O., CORCUFF, E., GUY-GRAND, D., ROCHA, B., CUMANO, A., ROGGE, L., EZINE, S. & DI SANTO, J. P. 2006. A thymic pathway of mouse natural killer cell development characterized by expression of GATA-3 and CD127. *Nat Immunol*, 7, 1217-24.

- WAGNER, J. E., ROSENTHAL, J., SWEETMAN, R., SHU, X. O., DAVIES, S. M., RAMSAY, N. K., MCGLAVE, P. B., SENDER, L. & CAIRO, M. S. 1996. Successful transplantation of HLA-matched and HLA-mismatched umbilical cord blood from unrelated donors: analysis of engraftment and acute graftversus-host disease. *Blood*, 88, 795-802.
- WANG, R., JAW, J. J., STUTZMAN, N. C., ZOU, Z. & SUN, P. D. 2012. Natural killer cell-produced IFN-gamma and TNF-alpha induce target cell cytolysis through up-regulation of ICAM-1. *J Leukoc Biol*, 91, 299-309.
- WANG, X., OTTOSSON, A., JI, C., FENG, X., NORDENSKJOLD, M., HENTER, J. I., FADEEL, B. & ZHENG, C. 2009. Proteasome inhibition induces apoptosis in primary human natural killer cells and suppresses NKp46mediated cytotoxicity. *Haematologica*, 94, 470-8.
- WANG, Y., XU, H., ZHENG, X., WEI, H., SUN, R. & TIAN, Z. 2007. High expression of NKG2A/CD94 and low expression of granzyme B are associated with reduced cord blood NK cell activity. *Cell Mol Immunol*, 4, 377-82.
- WARREN, E. H., ZHANG, X. C., LI, S., FAN, W., STORER, B. E., CHIEN, J. W., BOECKH, M. J., ZHAO, L. P., MARTIN, P. J. & HANSEN, J. A. 2012. Effect of MHC and non-MHC donor/recipient genetic disparity on the outcome of allogeneic HCT. *Blood*, 120, 2796-806.
- WATZL, C. & LONG, E. O. 2003. Natural killer cell inhibitory receptors block actin cytoskeleton-dependent recruitment of 2B4 (CD244) to lipid rafts. *J Exp Med*, 197, 77-85.
- WOLL, P. S., GRZYWACZ, B., TIAN, X., MARCUS, R. K., KNORR, D. A., VERNERIS, M. R. & KAUFMAN, D. S. 2009. Human embryonic stem cells differentiate into a homogeneous population of natural killer cells with potent in vivo antitumour activity. *Blood*, 113, 6094-101.
- WOLL, P. S., MARTIN, C. H., MILLER, J. S. & KAUFMAN, D. S. 2005. Human embryonic stem cell-derived NK cells acquire functional receptors and cytolytic activity. *J Immunol*, 175, 5095-103.
- WU, J. 1999. An Activating Immunoreceptor Complex Formed by NKG2D and DAP10. *Science*, 285, 730-732.
- YAMAGUCHI, T. & SAKAGUCHI, S. 2006. Regulatory T cells in immune surveillance and treatment of cancer. *Semin Cancer Biol*, 16, 115-23.
- YAWATA, M., YAWATA, N., ABI-RACHED, L. & PARHAM, P. 2002. Variation within the human killer cell immunoglobulin-like receptor (KIR) gene family. *Crit Rev Immunol*, 22, 463-82.
- YU, T. K., CAUDELL, E. G., SMID, C. & GRIMM, E. A. 2000. IL-2 Activation of NK Cells: Involvement of MKK1/2/ERK But Not p38 Kinase Pathway. *The Journal of Immunology*, 164, 6244-6251.